## Časopis Medicinskog fakulteta Univerziteta u Beogradu





# Medicinska istraživanja

## Uređivački odbor — Editorial board

**Glavni i odgovorni urednik – editor-in-chief** *Prof. dr Olivera Stanojlović* 

> **Urednik sekcije bazične nauke** *Prof. dr Vladimir Trajković*

> Urednik sekcije kliničke nauke Prof. dr Jelena Drulović

Urednik sekcije preventivne nauke Prof. dr Tatjana Pekmezović

Urednik za statističku analizu Prof. dr Nataša Milić

Urednik za organizaciju i menadžment Dr sci. Viktorija Popović

### Savetodavni odbor

Prof. dr Lazar Davidović (predsednik) Prof. dr Vladimir S. Kostić Prof. dr Vladimir Bumbaširević Prof. dr Nebojša Lalić Prof. dr Dragan Micić

## Uređivački odbor

Prof. dr Marija Đurić Prof. dr Danijela Krstić Prof. dr Dragan Hrnčić Prof. dr Ana Savić Radojević Prof. dr Dejana Stanisavljević Prof. dr Dušan Mladenović Prof. dr Jelena Sopta Prof. dr Sonja Vučković Prof. dr Sonja Vučković Prof. dr Aleksandar Nešković Prof. dr Marina Svetel Prof. dr Nađa Marić Prof. dr Miroslav Đorđević Prof. dr Milena Šantrić Milićević Skeniranjem QR koda otvoriće Vam se uputstvo autorima koje je na adresi: http://med.bg.ac.rs/ wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Instructions-forauthors-26\_04\_2022.pdf?script=lat



## Reč Urednika

"Medicinska istraživanja" je recenzirani naučni časopis Medicinskog fakulteta Univerziteta u Beogradu, koji je prvi put objavljen 1971 godine, dakle, pre tačno pola veka. Časopis "Medicinska istraživanja" je prvenstveno posvećen publikovanju rezultata naučno-istraživačkog rada nastavnika i saradnika Medicinskog fakulteta, kao i drugih naučnika u oblasti biomedicinskih istraživanja. Časopis "Medicinska istraživanja" objavljuje naučne radove na engleskom jeziku uz sažetak na srpskom jeziku i ima usvojenu politiku otvorenog pristupa (open access). Izlazi tri puta godišnje, dok se u četvrtoj svesci objavljuju sažeci izlaganja na simpozijumu "Stremljenja i novine u medicini". U časopisu "Medicinska istraživanja" se objavljuju originalni i prethodno neobjavljeni radovi: a. originalni radovi u kojima se prvi put objavljuju rezultati sopstvenih istraživanja; b. pregledni radovi (Review), kritički i originalno prikazani (sa autocitatima); c. prikazi bolesnika i slučajeva (Case report).

Radovi koji se objavljuju u časopisu "Medicinska istraživanja" pripadaju oblastima: bazičnih biomedicinskih istraživanja, kliničkih istraživanja i preventivne medicine. U cilju stručne recenzije prispelih radova, Uređivački odbor časopisa je podeljen u tri sekcije: bazične, kliničke i preventivne nauke, a njihovim radom koordiniraju Urednici sekcija. Sekcija za statističku analizu podataka će biti uključena u evaluaciju statističkih apsekata prispelih radova. Sa velikim entuzijazmom želimo da unapredimo naš medicinski časopis i da u godinama koje slede bibliometrijski status "Medicinskih istraživanja" bude podignut sa kategorije nacionalnog časopisa (M53) na kategoriju međunarodnog časopisa (M23). Ovaj naš zajednički put koji podrazumeva indeksiranje časopisa u Journal Citation Reports i dobijanje impakt faktora neće biti ni jednostavan, ni brz, ali je nezaobilazan.

Ostvarivanje ove vizije časopisa podrazumeva i zajedničke napore. Svi članovi uredništva časopisa su posvećeni osiguranju kvaliteta, integriteta i promociji inovativnih izvora informacija zasnovanih na dokazima u cilju dalje promocije časopisa.

Uređivački odbor prima radove pripemljene u skladu sa Uputstvom autorima.

> GLAVNI I ODGOVORNI UREDNIK Prof. dr Olivera Stanojlović

## CONTENTS

<b>Open aortic aneurysm repair in the endovascular era1</b> Lazar B. Davidovic, David Matejevic, Ognjen Kostic
Transient tachypnea of the newborn – need for supplemental oxygen and possible complications
Influence of metabolic parameters on LDL and HDL size and subclasses in adolescents with type 1 diabetes
<b>Unbalanced diet as a cardiometabolic risk factor</b>
The role of social networks and mobile applications in physical activity         during the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia.       35         Nataša Milić, Nikola Savić, Nina Rajović, Jelena Milin-Lazović, Marko Savić, Nikola Milić, Petar Milčanović,         Ksenija Marković, Tamara Stanisavljević, Dejan Nešić, Sanja Mazić
<b>Recovering quality of life in outpatients with psychosis spectrum disorders</b> <b>and its association with the symptom domains</b>
<b>Neurophysiology of stress – from historical to modern approac</b>
The association of glutathione transferase omega polymorphisms with laboratory inflammatory parameters in COVID-19

Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade

## **REVIEW**



универзитет у београду МЕДИЦИНСКИ ФАКУЛТЕТ БАСULTY OF MEDICINE

## Open aortic aneurysm repair in the endovascular era

Lazar B. Davidovic<sup>1,2</sup>, David Matejevic<sup>2</sup>, Ognjen Kostic<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>2</sup>Clinic for Vascular and Endovascular Surgery, University Clinical Centre of Serbia, Belgrade, Serbia

Recived: 4 April 2022 Revised: 3 May 2022 Accepted: 6 May 2022



### Funding information:

Presented article is a part of the scientific research project No 175008 supported by the Ministry of Education and Science of the Republic of Serbia.

Copyright: © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

## Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/</u> <u>by/4.0/</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

## **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

### Correspondence to:

David Matejevic Clinic for Vascular and Endovascular Surgery, University Clinical Center of Serbia Dr Koste Todorovica Street 8, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia. Phone: + 381 11 3065 176; Fax: + 381 11 3065 177; E-mail: davidmatejevic@hotmail.com

## Summary

Open repair (OR) of aortic aneurysms is still relatively mutilating and risky in older and high-risk patients. Since the introduction of EVAR, a significantly lower perioperative mortality has been noted. Apart from advantages, endovascular treatment has some disadvantages as well, due to which OR still has a very important role in the endovascular era.

In a vast majority of the patients younger than 65, with good overall condition, long life expectancy and favorable anatomy, as well as in patients with hostile aneurysm neck anatomy, heritable connective tissue disorders, complete thrombosis of abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) and potent accessory renal arteries, OR is the first treatment option in comparison with the endovascular treatment. EVAR is recommended as the first treatment option in patients with inflammatory aneurysms and OR should be considered only in better shaped patients with inflammatory AAA and significant hydronephrosis.

Late open surgical conversion (LOSC) is a noted event after endovascular treatment and is associated with a significantly higher perioperative mortality and other serious perioperative complications compared to primary OR.

Multicenter randomized controlled trials (RCT) did not find a significant difference regarding 30-day mortality between open and endovascular repair of ruptured AAA. However, not all ruptured AAA are suitable for endovascular repair. In a hemodynamically unstable patients, when there is no time for MDCT angiography, EVAR is not possible, and OR is the only option. The incidence of abdominal compartment syndrome after OR is significantly lower in comparison with EVAR thanks to surgical evacuation and drainage of retroperitoneal hematoma.

The improvement of the results of aortic aneurysm treatment largely depends on the volume of yearly aortic operations. Having in mind all the mentioned advantages and disadvantages of OR and endovascular repair, we can conclude that in high volume centers, younger generations of vascular surgeons should be educated in standard and complex open aortic surgery.

Keywords: aortic aneurysm, endovascular treatment, EVAR, open repair

Cite this article as: Davidovic L, Matejevic D, Kostic O. Open aortic aneurysm repair in the endovascular era. Medicinska istraživanja 2022; 55(1):1-10 10.5937/medi55-37621

## INTRODUCTION

In the first half of the twentieth century, wrapping has been used in the treatment of aortic aneurysms. The aneurysm is wrapped in omentum or cellophane to strengthen the wall and prevent rupture. (1) Nyssen treated Einstein's abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) in 1948. The results lasted for seven years when AAA ruptured. However, Einstein refused to undergo a more modern operation. Those were his words exactly: *"I want to go when I want. I have done my share, it is time to go. I will do it elegantly"*. He died on April 12<sup>th</sup>, 1955. (2)

Open repair (OR) of aortic aneurysm that is performed today was introduced about 70 years ago. (3-5) Despite an improvement during the past decades, OR of aortic aneurysms is still relatively mutilating and risky in older and high-risk patients. An approach to aortic aneurysms is mutilating enough. Namely, OR of AAA requires laparotomy, OR of thoracic aneurysms (TAA) requires thoracotomy, while OR of thoracoabdominal aortic aneurysms (TAAA) requires thoraco-phreno-lumbotomy. It is followed by dissection, aortic cross clamping (ACC), and finally with aneurysm replacement using prosthetic graft. In addition, in OR of TAAA, revascularization of the spinal cord and all visceral organs is necessary. However, it requires cerebrospinal fluid drainage, segmental sequential ACC, mechanical circulatory support, moderate hypothermia, and selective retrograde perfusion of visceral organs. (6) It is associated with very high perioperative mortality in older and high-risk patients.

At the beginning of the last decade of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, Volodos and Parodi introduced endovascular aneurysm repair (EVAR). (7, 8) Owing to EVAR laparotomy, thoracotomy, or thoraco-phreno-lumbotomy and ACC are avoided. Instead of that, a stent-graft is placed through the femoral artery in the groin, often under local anesthesia, to the spot of the aortic aneurysm. The final step is stent-graft deployment in the aneurysmal sac. Owing to this, the aneurysm is excluded from circulation. EVAR results in a significantly lower perioperative blood loss, shorter hospitalization, faster recovery, and finally a significantly lower perioperative mortality. (9)

However, apart from the described advantages, EVAR has some disadvantages as well. This is the reason why OR of aortic aneurysms still has a very important role in the endovascular era. In the following part of this paper the main indications for OR of aortic aneurysms will be explained. Those recommendations are based on the literature analysis and on the significant experience of the Clinic for Vascular and Endovascular Surgery of the UCC of Serbia.

## DEGENERATIVE AORTIC ANEURYSMS WITH FAVORABLE ANATOMY

There is no evidence in recent literature to support EVAR as first-line therapy in patients below the age of 65. (10) We disagree that patients' motivation and surgeons' experience should be the main reasons for EVAR in younger, well-conditioned patients with degenerative AAA with suitable anatomy. That is especially supported having in mind long term results. According to EVAR trial 1, endovascular repair of AAA had a significantly higher total and aneurysm-related mortality after 8 years of follow-up in comparison with OR. The increased aneurysm-related mortality in the EVAR group was mainly caused by secondary aneurysmal sac rupture. The incidence of life-threatening re-interventions was also significantly higher in the EVAR group after eight years. (11) To be more precise, the reported single-center late open surgical conversion (LOSC) rates after EVAR ranged from 0.67% to even 22.8%. (12)

Despite advances in the OR of descending thoracic aneurysms during the past few decades, TEVAR is associated with a significantly lower 30-day mortality, as well as with a significantly lower incidence of spinal cord ischemia, respiratory failure and renal insufficiency. However, there is no difference in long-term survival after the second year of the follow-up. (13) At the same time, the incidence of LOSC after TEVAR is higher than previously thought, even in very experienced endovascular centers. (14) Some of the most recently published studies have not found a significant difference regarding early mortality and neurological complications comparing open and total endovascular repair of TAAA. (15) At the same time, OR provides a much lower rate of required re-interventions. (16)

All being said, OR should be considered as first treatment option for degenerative aortic aneurysms with favorable anatomy, in good-risk patients with long life expectancy. (17, 18)

## DEGENERATIVE AORTIC ANEURYSMS WITH UNFAVORABLE ANATOMY

Using these five neck hostility criteria, a Delphi Consensus document identifies patients in whom standard EVAR is feasible; those in whom standard EVAR is not the first choice; those in whom standard EVAR is not advised due to moderate or high risk of failure, and finally, those in whom standard EVAR is not applicable. (19) According to this document, a standard EVAR is not applicable when the neck of the aneurysm is below the length of 10 mm, when the diameter is higher than 32 mm and the angulation is higher than 75<sup>0</sup>, when circumferential calcification is at least 50%, as well as when its shape is conical. (19) According to a relatively old study, 35% of AAA in male and even 60% in female patients, are not suitable for standard EVAR because of unfavorable aneurysm neck. (20)



New, more flexible generations of thoracic stent-grafts enable their easy implantation in very angulated aneurysms. However, long-term results are not that satisfying. Namely, a significant angulation is an important cause of long-term stent-graft migration, which was presented in our case. (14)



**Figure 2.** MDCT angiography presents the aneurysm of the descending thoracic aorta with significant angulation (left) before and (middle) after TEVAR (right). Chest radiography presents migration of the distal component of the thoracic stent graft (white arrow).

Severe tortuosity and small diameter of iliac arteries can also be limiting factors for standard EVAR or TEVAR.



Figure 3. Severe tortuosity of iliac arteries, which disables standard EVAR.

Because of a short distal landing zone, severe angulation of the thoracic aorta, an occlusion of infrarenal aorta, visceral artery stenosis, as well as tortuosity and small diameter of iliac arteries, between 20 and 40% of TAAA are unsuitable for total endovascular repair. (21, 22)

OR should be considered as first treatment option for degenerative aortic aneurysms with unfavorable anatomy. (17, 18)

## HERITABLE DISORDERS OF CONNECTIVE TISSUE

Endovascular aneurysm repair is not recommended in patients with heritable disorders of connective tissue. Namely, the friability of the aortic wall in these patients seems to be incompatible with the radial force of stentgrafts. At the same time, generalized disease in these patients very frequently causes dilatation of the non-stented aortic segments. Therefore, type 1 endoleak and graft migration can occur. (23) Due to this, endovascular aneurysm repair is recommended in patients with heritable disorders of connective tissue only as a "bridge" to open surgery in emergency cases, including rupture and severe malperfusion. (17, 24) Endovascular aneurysm repair should also be considered if these patents have significant comorbidity. (25) In a vast majority of patients with heritable disorders of connective tissue, OR is the method of choice for the treatment of aortic aneurysms.

## MYCOTIC AORTIC ANEURYSMS

A recommendation from the ESVS guidelines regarding the mycotic AAA is not clearly defined. (17) According to the Swedish national vascular registry, there is no difference in long-term survival and infection-related death outcome between in-situ open and endovascular repair in patients with mycotic AAAs. (26) In our opinion, surgical excision of mycotic AAA followed with an extra-anatomic axillo-bifemoral bypass provides lower early mortality rate nd lower long-term re-infection rates in comparison with in-situ open or endovascular repair. Endovascular treatment of mycotic TAA and TAAA, as well as primary aorto-duodenal (ADF), aorto-pulmonary (APF) and aorto-esophageal (AEF) caused by aneurysm rupture, provides an early survival benefit. However, it is associated with a very high re-infection rate. Due to this reason, endovascular repair can be used only as a "bridge" to a definitive open surgery. (27-29)

## INFLAMMATORY AORTIC ANEURYSMS

OR of inflammatory AAAs is associated with a high risk of intraoperative injury of surrounding structures as well as with higher in-hospital mortality. (30) Due to this, EVAR is recommended as first treatment option in patients with inflammatory AAA. (17) OR should be considered only in well-conditioned patients with inflammatory AAA who have significant hydronephrosis. (31)

## COMPLETE THROMBOSIS OF ABDOMINAL AORTIC ANEURYSMS

Unlike peripheral aneurysms, complete acute or chronic AAA thrombosis is unusual. However, if AAA thrombosis occurs, EVAR is not feasible. (32) OR is the only option for these patients.

## ABDOMINAL AORTIC ANEURYSMS WITH ASSOCIATED ACCESSORY RENAL ARTERIES

Current guidelines recommend that accessory renal arteries with diameter larger than 3 mm should be preserved during open and endovascular repair of AAA. (17, 33) On the other hand, EVAR very often requires covering of accessory renal arteries to achieve an adequate proximal landing zone. It is always followed by partial renal infarction, which is not accepted and recommended in patients with preexisting renal failure. (34) OR provides an optimal exposition of accessory renal arteries and their preservation (reattachment). Due to this, in a vast majority of cases OR is a method of choice for the treatment of AAA with associated significant accessory renal arteries. (35, 36)



Figure 4. Complete thrombosis of the abdominal aortic aneurysm that disables EVAR.



**Figure 5.** MDCT angiography presents the infrarenal aorta with two normal and three accessory renal arteries. Two of them originate from the AAA.

# LATE OPEN SURGICAL CONVERSION AFTER ENDOVASCULAR ANEURYSM REPAIR

Some long-term complications after previous endovascular aneurysm repair require late open surgical conversion (LOSC). (12) To be more precise, different types of endoleaks, stent-graft collapse, migration and infection, as well as late rupture of the aneurysmal sac are indications for LOSC after EVAR. At the same time, endoleak type I with aneurysm enlargement, aneurysm enlargement without endoleak, collapse, migration and infection of the thoracic stent-graft, distal aneurysm formation and finally secondary AEF and APF, mostly require LOSC after TEVAR. (14)

However, LOSC after both EVAR and TEVAR is associated with significantly higher perioperative mortality and other very serious perioperative complications in comparison with primary OR of TAA and TAAA. (12, 14, 37)

## RUPTURED ABDOMINAL AORTIC ANEURYSMS

Multicenter randomized controlled trials (RCT) did not find a significant difference regarding 30-day mortality between open and endovascular repair of ruptured AAA (AJAX trial: EVAR-21%, OR-25% (38), IMPROVE trial: EVAR-35% (39), OR-37%; ECAR trial: EVAR-18%, OR-24% (40)). This has also been confirmed with the most recently published Japanese national study. (41) Apart



Figure 6. MDCT angiography presents (A) endoleak type I; (B) endoleak type II; (C) endoleak type III; (D) stent graft migration after EVAR.



Figure 7. MDCT angiography presents (left) the collapse of the thoracic stent graft; (right) distal aneurysm formation after TEVAR.

from that, the majority of vascular surgeons believe that EVAR is the first treatment option for the majority of patients with ruptured AAAs. However, not all ruptured AAAs are suitable for endovascular repair.

## CONCLUSION

A significant number of patients with ruptured AAA is in hemodynamic unstable condition, and if not treated immediately upon admission, more than 80% will die within two hours. (42) In some cases, there is not enough time to perform MDCT angiography, and yet, without it, EVAR is not possible. (43) These patients should be treated after duplex ultrasonography confirmation of ruptured AAA. OR is the only option in such circumstances.

According to IMPROVE trial, 30-day mortality after EVAR in relatively hemodynamic stabile patients with good aortic anatomy is 25%, but this group represents only 60% of patients with RAAA. (39) At the same time, long-term mortality and complications after endovascular repair of ruptured AAA are associated with unfavorable anatomy. (44)

Abdominal compartment syndrome after both open and endovascular repair of ruptured AAA is associated with high mortality. (45, 46) Owing to surgical evacuation and drainage of retroperitoneal hematoma, the incidence of abdominal compartment syndrome after OR is significantly lower compared to EVAR. (47) With all being said about the importance of OR of aortic aneurysms in endovascular era, the question about how to improve the results still remains. First of all, the hospital volume is an independent predictor of an early outcome after OR of aortic aneurysms. (48, 49) Our Clinic is considered a high-volume center for aortic surgery and owing to this fact, a 30-day mortality after elective OR of AAA has been below 1%. in the past few years (50) The most recently published studies confirm that a country-based centralization of AAA treatment also reduced perioperative mortality. (51-53) However, what exactly does the high-volume aortic center mean? Recommendations are different. According to SVS guidelines, an elective AAA OR can be performed at centers with the volume of at least 10 procedures each year and with perioperative mortality of 5% or less. (33) In our opinion, it is impossible to guarantee such a low rate of perioperative mortality with such small experience. Due to this, representatives of our Clinic who participated in writing the current ESVS guidelines insisted on the hospital volume higher than 30 procedures per year. (17)

This article has shown that several groups of patients with aortic aneurysms may benefit from the OR. Due to this, younger generations of vascular surgeons should be educated in standard and complex open aortic surgery.

## Acknowledgments

Presented article is a part of the scientific research project No 175008 supported by the Ministry of Education and Science of the Republic of Serbia.

## Authors' disclosure of conflict of interests

We have no conflict of interests to declare.

## **Author contributions**

Conception and design: Lazar Davidovic, David Matejevic, Ognjen Kostic Data collection: Lazar Davidovic, David Matejevic, Ognjen Kostic Writing the article: Lazar Davidovic, David Matejevic, Ognjen Kostic Critical revision of the article: Lazar Davidovic, David Matejevic, Ognjen Kostic Final approval of the article: Lazar Davidovic, David Matejevic, Ognjen Kostic Overall responsibility: Lazar Davidovic

## References

- 1. Rea CE. The surgical treatment of aneurysm of the abdominal aorta. Minn Med 1948, 31(2):153-156.
- 2. Cohen JR, Graver LM. The ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysm of Alber Einstein. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1990, 170(5): 455-8.
- Dubost C, Allary M, Oeconomos N. Resection of an aneurysm of the abdominal aorta. Reestablishment of the Continuity by a Preserved Human Arterial Graft, with Result After Five Months. Arch Surg 1952, 64(3): 405-8.
- 4. Bakey ME, Cooley DA. Successful resection of aneurysm of thoracic aorta and replacement by graft. JAMA 1953, 152(8): 673-6.
- Etheredge SN, Yee J, Smith JV, Schonberger S, Goldman MJ. Successful resection of the large aneurysm of the upper abdominal aorta and replacemtn with homograft. Surgery 1955; 38(6):1071-81.
- de la Cruz KI, LeMaire SA, Weldon SA, Coselli JS. Thoracoabdominal aortic aneurysm repair with a branched graft. Ann Cardiothorac Surg 2012, 1(3): 381-393.
- Володось НЛ, Карпович ИП, Шеханин ВИ. Случай дистационного чрезбедреного эндопротезирования грудной аорты смофиксирущимся синтетическим протезом при трабматической аневризме. Grudn Khir 1988, 6:84-8.
- Parodi JC, Palmaz JC, Barone HD. Transfemoral intraluminal graft implantation for abdominal aortic aneurysms. Ann Vasc Surg 1991, 5(6): 491-9.
- United Kingdom EVAR Trial Investigators, Greenhalgh RM, Brown LC, Powell JT, Thompson SG, Epstein D, Sculpher MJ. Endovascular versus open repair of abdominal aortic aneurysm.New Engl J Med 2010; 362:1863-71.
- 10. Schneider F, Ricco JB. Part two: against the motion. young patients with good risk factors should not be treated with EVAR. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2013 (46) 6: 618-621.
- 11. Patel R, Sweeting M, Powel J, Greenhalgh R. Endovascular versus open repair of abdominal aortic aneurysm in 15 years' follow up of the UK endovascular aneurysms repair trial 1 (EVAR trial 1): a randomized controlled trial. Lancet 2016, 388(10058):2366–74.
- Davidovic L, Palombo D, Trseka V, Sladojevic M, Koncar I, Houdek K et al. Late open surgical coversion after andovascular abdominal aortic aneurysm repair: Experince of three-high volume centres. J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino) 2020, 61(2):183-90.
- Bavaria JE, Appoo JJ, Makaroun MS, Verter J, Zi-Fan Y, Scott Mitchell R et al. Endovascular stent grafting versus open surgical repair of descending thoracic aortic aneurysms in low-risk patients: a multicenter comparative trial. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2006; 133(2):369-77.
- Davidovic L, Sladojevic M, Koncar I, Markovic M, Ulus T, Ilic N et al. Late Complication after Thoracic Endovascular Aortic Repair: What Is the Role of an Open Surgical Conversion? Ann Vasc Surg 2018, 47:238-246.

- 15. Kärkkäinen JM, Pather K, Tenorio ER, Mees B, Oderich GS. Should endovascular approach be considered as the first option for thoraco-abdominal aortic aneurysms? J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino) 2019, 60(3): 298-312.
- 16. Di Luozzo G, Geisbüsch S, Lin H-M, Moritz SB, Schray D, Pawale A et al. Open repair of descending and thoracoabdominal aortic aneurysms and dissections in patients aged younger than 60 years: superior to endovascular repair? Ann Thorac Surg 2013; 95(1):12-9.
- Wanhainen A, Verzini F, Von Herzeele I, Allaire E, Bown M, Cohnert T et al. European Society for Vascular Surgery (ESVS) 2019 Clinical Practice Guidelines on the Management of Abdominal Aorto-Iliac Aneurysms. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2019, 57(1):8-93.
- Riambau V, Böckler D, Brunkwall J, Cao P, Chiesa R, Coppi G et al. Management of Descending Thoracic Aorta Diseases: Clinical Practice Guidelines of the European Society for Vascular Surgery. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2017, 53(1):4-52.
- Marone EM, Freyrie A, Ruotolo C, Michelagnoli S, Antonello M, Speziale F et al. Expert Opinion on Hostile Neck Definition in Endovascular Treatment of Abdominal Aortic Aneurysms (a Delphi Consensus). Ann Vasc Surg 2020, 62:173-182.
- Sweet MP, Fillinger MF, Morrison TM, Abel D. The influence of gender and aortic aneurysm size on eligibility for endovascular abdominal aortic aneurysm repair. J Vasc Surg 2011, 54(4):931-7.
- Rodd CD, Desigan S, Cheshire NJ, Jenkins MP, Hamady M. The suitability of thoraco-abdominal aortic aneurysms for branched or fenestrated stent grafts--and the development of a new scoring method to aid case assessment. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2011, 41(2):175-185.
- 22. Mascoli C, Vezzosi M, Koutsoumpelis A, lafrancesco M, Ranasinghe A, Clift P et al. Endovascular Repair of Acute Thoraco-abdominal Aortic Aneurysms. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2018, 55(1):92-100.
- 23. Geisbüsch P, Kotelis D, von Tengg-Kobligk H, Hyhlik-Durr A, Allenberg J-R, Bockler D et al. Thoracic aortic endografting in patients with connective tissue diseases. J Endovasc Ther 2008, 15(2):144-9.
- 24. Gagne-Loranger M, Voisine P, Dagenais F. Should Endovascular Therapy Be Considered for Patients With Connective Tissue Disorder? Can J Cardiol 2016, 32(1):1-3.
- 25. Amako M, Spear R, Clough RE, Hertault A, Azzaoui R, Martin-Gonzalez T et al. Total Endovascular Aortic Repair in a Patient with Marfan Syndrome. Ann Vasc Surg 2017, 39:289.e9-289.e12.
- Sorelius K, Wanhainen A, Furebring M, Bjorck M, Gillgren P, Mani K et al. Nationwide Study of the Treatment of Mycotic Abdominal Aortic Aneurysms Comparing Open and Endovascular Repair. Circulation 2016, 134(23):1822-32.
- 27. Clough RE, Black SA, Lyons OT, Zayed HA, Bell RE, Carrell T et al. Is endovascular repair of mycotic aortic aneurysms a durable treatment option? Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2009, 37(4):407-12.

- Kakkos SK, Antoniadis PN, Klonaris CN, Papazoglou KO, Giannoukas AD, Matsagkas MI et al. Open or endovascular repair of aortoenteric fistulas? A multicentre comparative study. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2011, 41(5): 625-634.
- 29. Kan C-D, Lee H-L, Yang Y-J. Outcome after endovascular stent graft treatment for mycotic aortic aneurysm: a systematic review. J Vasc Surg 2007, 46(5): 906-12.
- Cvetkovic S, Koncar I, Ducic S, Zlatanovic P, Mutavdzic P, Maksimovic D et al. Early and long-term results of open repair of inflammatory abdominal aortic aneurysms: Comparison with a propensity score-matched cohort. J Vasc Surg 2020, 72 (3):910-917.
- Paravastu SCV, Ghosh J, Murray D, Farquharson FG, Serracino-Inglott F, Walker MG. A systematic review of open versus endovascular repair of inflammatory abdominal aortic aneurysms. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2009, 38(3):291-7.
- Pejkic S, Opacic D, Mutavdzic P, Radmili O, Krstic N, Davidovic L. Chronic complete thrombosis of abdominal aortic aneurysm: An unusual presentation of an unusual complication. Vascular 2015, 23 (1):83-88.
- 33. Chaikof EL, Dalman RL, Eskandari MK, Jackson BM, Lee WA, Mansour MA et al. The Society for Vascular Surgery practice guidelines on the care of patients with an abdominal aortic aneurysm. J Vasc Surg 2018, 67 (1): 2-77.
- Chan YC, Quing KS, Ting AC, Cheng SW. Endovascular infrarenal aneurysm repair in patients with horseshoe kidney: case series and literature review. Vascular 2011, 19(3):126-133.
- Davidovic L, Markovic M, Ilic N, Koncar I, Kostic D, Simic D et al. Repair of abdominal aortic aneurysm in the presence of the horseshoe kidney. Intern Angiol 2011, 30 (6): 534-40.
- Davidovic L, Markovic M, Kostic D, Zlatanovic P, Mutavdzic P, Cvetic V. Open repair of ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysms with associated horseshoe kidney. International Angiology 2018, 37(6):471-8.
- Keschenau PR, Shirley Ketting S, Mees B, Barbati ME, Grommes J, Gombert A et al. Open Thoracic and Thoraco-abdominal Aortic Repair After Prior Endovascular Therapy. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2018, 56(1):57-67.
- Reimerink JJ, Hoornweg LL, Vahl AC, Wisselink W, van der Broek TAA, Legemate DA et al. Endovascular Repair Versus Open Repair of Ruptured Abdominal Aortic Aneurysms: A Multicenter Randomized Controlled Trial. Ann Surg 2013, 258(2): 248-258.
- 39. IMPROVE trial investigators. Observations from the IMPROVE trial concerning the clinical care of patients with ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysm. Br J Surg 2014, 101(3):216–224.
- 40. Desgranges P, Kobeiter H, Katsahian S, Bouffi M, Gouny P, Favre J-P et al. ECAR (Endovasculaire ou Chirurgie dans les Anévrysmes aorto-iliaques Rompus): A French Randomized Controlled Trial of Endovascular Versus Open Surgical Repair of Ruptured Aorto-iliac Aneurysms. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2015, 50(3):303-310.

- 41. Yamaguchi T, Nakai M, Sumita Y, Nishimura K, Tazaki J, Kyuragi R et al. Endovascular Repair Versus Surgical Repair for Japanese Patients With Ruptured Thoracic and Abdominal Aortic Aneurysms: A Nationwide Study. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2019, 57(6): 779-786.
- 42. Lloyd GM, Bown MJ, Norwood GA, Deb R, Fishwick G, Bell RF et al. Feasibility of preoperative computer tomography in patients with ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysms: A time-to-death study in patients without operation. J Vasc Surg 2004, 39(4):788-91.
- Mehta M, Paty PSK, Byrne J, Roddy SP, Taggert JB, Sternbach Y et al. The impact of hemodynamic status on outcomes of endovascular abdominal aortic aneurysm repair for rupture. J Vasc Surg 2013, 57(5):1255-60.
- 44. Baderkhan H, Gonçalves FMB, Oliveira NG, Verhangen HJM, Wanhainen A, Bjorck M et al. Challenging anatomy predicts mortality and complications after endovascular treatment of ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysm. J Endovasc Ther 2016, 23(6):919-27.
- 45. Mayer D, Rancic Z, Meier C, Pfammatter T, Veith FJ, Lachat M et al. Open abdomen treatment following endovascular repair of ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysms. J Vasc Surg 2009, 50(1):1-7.
- Ersryd S, Djavani-Gidlund K, Wanhainen A, Björck M. Abdominal Compartment Syndrome After Surgery for Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm: A Nationwide Population Based Study. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2016, 52(2):158-165.
- Pedro SÁ, Oliveira-Pinto J, Mansilha A. Abdominal compartment syndrome after r-EVAR: a systematic review with meta-analysis on incidence and mortality. Intern Angiol 2020, 39 (5):411-21.
- 48. Dimick JB, Cowan JA Jr, Stanley JC, Henke PK, Pronovost PJ, Upchurch GR Jr. Surgeon specialty and provider volumes are related to outcome of intact abdominal aortic aneurysm repair in the United States. J Vas Surg 2003, 38(4): 739-44.
- Eckstein H-H, Bruckner T, Heider P, Wolf O, Hanke M, Niedermeier H-P et al. The relationship between volume and outcome following elective open repair of abdominal aortic aneurysms (AAA) in 131 German hospitals. Eur J Vasc Endovsac Surg 2007, 34(3):260-266.
- Davidovic L, Maksic M, Koncar I, Ilic N, Dragas M, Fatic N et al. Open repair of AAA in a high-volume center. World J Surg 2017, 41(3):884-891.
- Gray WK, Day J, Horrocks M. Outcome Relationships in Elective Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm Surgery: Analysis of the UK Hospital Episodes Statistics Database for the Getting It Right First Time (GIRFT) Programme. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2020, 60(4):509-517.
- Singh AA, Boyle JR. Readmission and Re-intervention are Better Measures of EVAR Quality. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2020, 60(4):518-530.
- Tripodi P, Mestres G, Riambau V. Impact of Centralisation on Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm Repair Outcomes: Early Experience in Catalonia. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg 2020, 60:531-538.

## OTVORENA REPARACIJA ANEURIZME AORTE U ENDOVASKULARNOJ ERI

Lazar B. Davidovic<sup>1,2</sup>, David Matejevic<sup>2</sup>, Ognjen Kostic<sup>2</sup>

## Sažetak

Otvorena rekonstrukcija (*OR*) aneurizme aorte je i dalje relativno mutilantna i rizična procedura kod starijih pacijenata i pacijenata sa komorbiditetima. Od uvođenja *EVAR*-a zabeležen je značajno manji perioperativni mortalitet. Pored prednosti, endovaskularni tretman ima i nedostatke, zbog kojih *OR* i dalje ima veoma važnu ulogu u endovaskularnoj eri.

Kod velike većine pacijenata mlađih od 65 godina, zadovoljavajućeg opšteg stanja, sa dugim očekivanim životnim vekom i povoljnom anatomijom, kao i kod pacijenata sa hostilnom anatomijom vrata aneurizme, naslednim poremećajima vezivnog tkiva, potpunom trombozom aneurizme abdominalne aorte (*AAA*) i potentnom aksesornom bubrežnom arterijom, *OR* je prva opcija lečenja u odnosu na endovaskularni tretman. *EVAR* se preporučuje kao prva opcija lečenja kod pacijenata sa inflamatornim aneurizmama, a *OR* treba uzeti u obzir samo kod pacijenata koji su zadovoljavajućeg opšteg stanja, sa inflamatornom *AAA* i značajnom hidronefrozom. Kasna otvorena hirurška konverzija (*LOSC*) je zabeležen događaj nakon endovaskularnog tretmana i povezan je sa značajno većim perioperativnim mortalitetom i drugim ozbiljnim perioperativnim komplikacijama u poređenju sa primarnim *OR*. Multicentrična randomizovana kontrolisana ispitivanja (*RCT*) nisu pronašla značajnu razliku u pogledu 30-dnevnog mortaliteta između otvorene i endovaskularne reparacije rupture *AAA*. Međutim, nisu svi pacijenti sa rupturiranom *AAA* kandidati za endovaskularnu proceduru. Kod hemodinamski nestabilnih pacijenata, kada nema vremena za *MDCT* angiografiju, *EVAR* nije moguć i *OR* je jedina opcija. Incidenca sindroma abdominalnog kompartmenta posle *OR* je značajno niža u poređenju sa *EVAR*-om zahvaljujući hirurškoj evakuaciji i drenaži retropertonealnog hematoma.

Poboljšanje rezultata lečenja aneurizme aorte u velikoj meri zavisi od obima godišnjih operacija aorte. Imajući u vidu sve navedene prednosti i nedostatke OR i endovaskularne rekonstrukcije, možemo zaključiti da bi u centrima velikog obima mlađe generacije vaskularnih hirurga trebalo da se obrazuju iz standardne i složene otvorene hirurgije aorte.

Ključne reči: aneurizma aorte, endovaskularni tretman, EVAR, otvorena hirurgija aorte Primljen: 04.04.2022. I Revizija; 03.05.2022. I Objavljen: 06.05. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):1-10

Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade



## **RESEARCH ARTICLE**



# Transient tachypnea of the newborn – need for supplemental oxygen and possible complications

Tamara Šljivančanin Jakovljević<sup>1</sup>, Sanja Stanković<sup>1</sup>, Vesna Mandić Marković<sup>1</sup>, Danijela Vučević<sup>3</sup>, Željko Miković<sup>1, 2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> The Obstetrics and Gynaecology Clinic "Narodni Front", Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>2</sup> School of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>3</sup> Institute of Pathophysiology "Ljubodrag Buba Mihailović", Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

Recived: 30 March 2022 Revised: 20 April 2022 Accepted: 6 May 2022



**Copyright:** © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

### Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/</u> <u>by/4.0/</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

## **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

### Correspondence to:

dr Tamara Šljivančanin Jakovljević The Obstetrics and Gynaecology Clinic "Narodni Front", Department of Neonatology Kraljice Natalije 62, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia Telephone number: + 38163693833 E-mail adress: tamaricasljiva@hotmail.com

## Summary

Transient tachynpea of the newborn, which is a self-limiting condition, in some cases requires invasive respiratory support. This study aimed to investigate the influence of gestational age and mode of delivery on oxygen therapy, and the occurence of complications.

This retrospective study covered data about children diagnosed with transient tachypnea who were born during the period of one year. The duration of oxygen therapy and the assessment of complications were analyzed according to the mode of delivery and gestational age.

In 77,3% of cases transient tachypnea was well-managed with the use of oxygen therapy in incubator. In relation to the mode of delivery and gestational age, no significant differences in the duration of different oxygen therapy types were observed. Two newborns developed persistent pulmonary hypertension, and one newborn had pneumothorax.

Invasive respiratory support is not frequently used in transient tachypnea. Persistent pulmonary hypertension and air leak syndrome are possible but very rare complications of this condition.

**Keywords:** Transient Tachypnea of the Newborn; Gestational Age; Cesarean Section; Oxygen Inhalation Therapy;

Cite this article as: Jakovljević T.Š., Stanković S., Marković V.M., Vučević D., Miković Ž. Transient tachypnea of the newborn – need for supplemental oxygen and possible complications Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):10-16 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-37226

## INTRODUCTION

Respiratory distress (RD) represents a group of pathological conditions with the incidence of about 7% in all neonates, and 0.5-2.8% for transient tachypnea of the newborn (TTN) as one of its leading causes (19). TTN or "wet lung" syndrome, is self-limmiting RD disorder occuring within the first few hours after birth, and lasting between two and four days. In most cases, TTN occures in late preterm (34–36+6 weeks' gestation), and term neonates born between 37 and 39 weeks (6). Insufficient evacuation of fetal lung fluid is an underlying condition, leading to compliance decrease, a reduction of functional residual capacity and tidal volume, and finally inadequate minute ventilation, the state responsible for breathing acceleration and development of other TTN's clinical features (23). Tachypnea and distinctive radiological findings are the most representative clinical signs, sufficient for diagnosis of TTN. Recognized risk factors for TTN are: cesarean section (CS), male gender, macrosomia, preterm delivery, maternal sedation, perinatal asphyxia, meconium amniotic fluid, chorioamnionitis, and olygoamnion (17, 21, 22). In full-term newborns, additionally proposed risk factors are the following: assisted reproducive technologies, operative vaginal delivery (forceps or vacuum extraction), and the  $5^{\text{th}}$  minute Apgar score (AS) < 8 (22). Further on, previous investigations reported that maternal asthma and gestational diabetes were independent risk factors for developing TTN (3, 15). Although the treatment of TTN mostly requires the use of conventional non-invasive oxygen  $(O_{\gamma})$  therapy, sometimes invasive types of respiratory support, including nasal continous positive airway pressure (nCPAP) and mechanical ventilation (MV) are benefitial to patient care. Maintenance of tachypnea and the need of prolonged use of supplemental O, may be responsible for the development of TTN complications, such as persistent pulmonary hypertension (PPHN) and air leak syndrome (10).

## THE AIM

Since there is a lack of relevant data about the incidence and clinical characteristics of TTN in our population, this study aimed to investigate the influence of gestational age and mode of delivery on TTN incidence, posibble appearance of TTN complications (PPHN and air leak syndrome), as well as the need for different types of respiratory support, and duration of oxygen therapy.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

This observational retrospective study was carried out at the Department of Neonatology, The Clinic of Gynecology and Obstetrics "Narodni Front", Belgrade, Serbia, in accordance with the ethical standards laid down in 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its later amendments, and after the approval of the institutional ethics review committee. The research included the data between January 1<sup>st</sup> and December 31<sup>st</sup>, 2016. During this period, 7380 newborns were born at the clinic.

All relevant data were gathered from medical records. Clinical findings for the newborns with TTN were: 1. tachypnea (> 60 breaths per minute), within 6 hours after delivery; 2. chest radiography – lung hyperinflation evidenced by flattening and depression of the diaphragmatic domes or increased anteroposterior diameter, or both, prominent perihilar vascular marking and enlarged interlobar fissures containing pleural fluid; 3. need for respiratory support – (O2 in incubator, nCPAP and MV).

Exclusion criteria were clinical, laboratory, bacteriological, and radiological findings for other conditions leading to respiratory distress (1, 9). Additional exclusion criteria were multifetal pregnancies, operative vaginal deliveries (forceps or vacuum), 5<sup>th</sup> minute AS < 8, birth weight (BW) < 2500 or > 4000 grams, and delivery before 34 weeks gestation.

Newborns included in this study were compared according to the mode of delivery (vaginal vs. CS) and gestational age (late preterm (34-36+6 weeks) and full-term neonates (37-42 weeks')). Frequency and duration of different types of  $O_2$  therapy ( $O_2$  in incubator, nCPAP, MV) were analyzed depending on the mode of delivery and gestational age. The assessment of possible development of TTN complications was conducted through consecutive ultrasonography heart examination (PPHN) and chest radiography (air leak syndrome).

Statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows Software (Version 25.0; IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA). Statistical significance between categorical data was determined by Pearson's chi-square test ( $\chi$ 2). Statistical significance between numerical data was determined by Student's t-test and Mann-Whitney U-test. The logistic regression analysis was used to compare types of O<sub>2</sub> therapy and its duration in relation to the week of gestation and mode of delivery. All P values below 0.05 were considered significant.

**Table 1.** Distribution of TTN patients according to the gender, mode

 of delivery and gestational age of birth.

		Ν	%	P value <sup>a</sup>
Gender	Male	54	72	D . 0.001
	Female	21	28	— P < 0.001
Mode of delivery	Vaginal	25	33.3	P < 0.001
	CS	50	66.7	-1 < 0.001
Gestational age	34-36+6	53	70.7	D . 0.001
	37-40	22	29.3	— P < 0.001

<sup>a</sup> Chi-square test;

N - number of patients; CS -cesarean section

Tabl	e 2.	Corre	lation	between gend	er, moc	le of	del	livery and	gestational	l age of	birt	h in '	ΠN	patients.
------	------	-------	--------	--------------	---------	-------	-----	------------	-------------	----------	------	--------	----	-----------

Gender						
			Male	Female	P value <sup>a</sup>	
Delivery	vaginal	N (%)	19 (76)	6 (24)	0.585	
	CS	N (%)	35 (70)	15 (30)	0.505	
Gestational age	34-36+6	N (%)	37 (69.8)	16 (30.2)	0.612	
	37-40	N (%)	17 (77.3)	5 (22.7)	0.512	
			Gestational age			
			34-36	37-40		
Delivery	Vaginal	N (%)	19 (35.8)	6 (27.3)	0.473	
	CS	N (%)	34 (64.2)	16 (72.7)		

<sup>a</sup> Chi-square test;

N - number of patients; CS -cesarean section

## RESULTS

During the investigated one year period, 75 out of 7380 newborns developed TTN (1,02%). Among newborns with TTN, male gender was significantly more represented than female gender (P < 0,001), and CS was performed about twice more frequently compared to vaginal delivery. Median for gestational age at birth was 36, with earliest delivery in 34 and latest in 40 weeks of gestation. More than two thirds of TTN patients were born between 34 and 36+6 weeks, and the rest belonged to the group of full-term newborns (Table 1).

There was no statistically significant difference for gender distribution in relation to the mode of delivery (P=0,585), or gestational age at birth (P=0.512) (**Table 2**). Also, the number of SC and vaginal deliveries was not

significantly different in late preterm group compared to the term neonates group (P=0.473) (Table 2).

Mostly, TTN was a mild clinical condition and well-managed with the use of  $O_2$  therapy in the incubator (58 cases, 77, 3%). Other types of respiratory support were used in 10 (13, 3%) and 7 (9, 3%) patients (nCPAP and MV). The duration of oxygen therapy shorter than two days was recorded in 34 (45, 3%) newborns with TTN, whereas the need for supplement oxygen > 2 days was present in 41 (54, 7%) patients. The duration of respiratory support did not show a statistical difference in relation to the mode of delivery (**Table 3**) (p=0,251). Further on, after dividing TTN patients according to the type of O2 therapy used, the difference between the duration of all three types of supplemental oxygen therapy in correlation to the mode of delivery was not statistically significant (**Table 3**).

Table 3. Frequency of oxygen therapy duration according to the mode of delivery in TTN patients.

Type of O <sub>2</sub> therapy	Delivery		Therapy d	Therapy duration		
			< 2 days	> 2 days		
O <sub>2</sub> in incubator	Vaginal	N (%)	8 (38.1)	13 (61.9)	0.221	
-	CS	N (%)	19 (51.4)	18 (48.6)	0.331	
nCPAP	Vaginal	N (%)	1 (25)	3 (75)		
	CS	N (%)	2 (33.3)	4 (66.7)	1.000	
MV	CS	N (%)	4 (57.1)	3 (42.9)	-	
Total O, therapy	Vaginal	N (%)	9 (36)	16 (64)		
	CS	N (%)	25 (50)	25 (50)	0.251	

<sup>a</sup> Chi-square test;

N - number of patients; CS - cesarean section; nCPAP - nasal continuous positive airway pressure; MV - mechanical ventilation;

Table 4. Frequency of oxygen therapy duration according to the gestational week of birth in TTN patients.

Type of $O_2$ therapy	Gestational age		Therapy c	Therapy duration		
			< 2 days	> 2 days	_	
O <sub>2</sub> in incubator	34-36+6	N (%)	22 (50)	22 (50)	0.351	
	37-40	N (%)	5 (35.7)	9 (64.3)		
#CDAD	34-36+6	N (%)	22 (50)	22 (50)	0.500	
nCPAP	37-40	N (%)	1 (16.7)	5 (83.3)	0.500	
MAT	34-36+6	N (%)	4 (80)	1 (20)	0.142	
M V	37-40	N (%)	0 (0)	2 (100)	0.143	
Total O thereasy	34-36+6	N (%)	28 (52.8)	25 (47.2)	0.042	
Total O <sub>2</sub> therapy	37-40	N (%)	6 (27.3)	16 (72.7)	0.043	

<sup>a</sup> Chi-square test; N - number of patients; nCPAP - nasal continuous positive airway pressure; MV - mechanical ventilation;

According to the gestational age, the term newborns group significantly more often required supplemental  $O_2$  for more than two days, compared to the late preterm group (p=0,043) (Table 4). However, after dividing TTN patients into subgroups according to the type of respiratory support used, we did not found a statistical difference between  $O_2$  therapy duration in relation to the gestational age (incubatory  $O_2$  (p=0,351), nCPAP (p=0,500), MV (p=0,143)) (Table 4).

Complications of TTN were observed in only 3 out of 75 TTN cases (4%). Two newborns developed PPHN, and one had pneumothorax. PPHN patients were born in 35 and 36 weeks of gestation, and gestational age of the patient with pneumothorax was 37 weeks. All 3 cases were delivered with CS and required MV use.

## DISCUSSION

Our study has shown that TTN was diagnosed in 1.02% newborns during the period of one year. This is in line with previously reported data demonstrating TTN frequency between 0.5% and 2.8% (19). Today, 3 out of 4 preterm babies are born near term (4). Previous studies have shown significantly higher incidence of respiratory morbidity in the group of newborns delivered before 39 weeks of gestation (16, 20). TTN is a common cause of RD in early neonatal period, especially in the group of neonates born near term (18, 20). Possible explanations for frequent RD occurrence in the group of late preterm newborns are partial surfactant deficiency and cessation in lung development during the transitional phase when vesicles switch to the alveolar stage (10). Even in 37 weeks of gestation the risk of TTN is 3 times higher than in 39 and 40 weeks (12).

Changes in maternal and fetal hormonal milieu during the last few weeks of pregnancy, together with the onset of spontaneous labor are the factors responsible for rapid maturation and fetal preparation for delivery and adaptation to extrauterine life (12). Our study showed 2,5 fold increase of TTN incidence in the group of late preterm neonates (70,7%) compared to the newborns delivered in 37 weeks of gestation and later (29,3%). These results are in accordance with previously reported findings indicating that lungs of preterm fetuses are not ready for transition to extrauterine life, while lungs of term fetuses are physiologically prepared for evacuation of lung fluid stimulated by spontaneous labor (24). Moreover, immaturity of lung epithelial mechanism for Na<sup>+</sup> transport is described as one of the reasons for TTN development (24). Previous investigation found that alpha-subunit of epithelial Na<sup>+</sup> channels (ENaC) played a role in disturbance of lung fluid clearance and consequently lead to premature deaths in mice (11).

Lower gestational age, CS and male gender are described as risk factors for TTN (6). Our results are similar, showing CS frequency to be twice higher than vaginal delivery in newborns with TTN. It is estimated that elective CS is responsible for about 50% of RD cases, with TTN as the most frequent cause (19). A crucial event for normal extrauterine respiratory adaptation is the process of lung fluid evacuation. This is accomplished via compressions on the child's chest by physical forces present during vaginal delivery and with uterine contractions, which are absent in elective CS (23). Numerous studies tried to determine a correlation between the development of TTN and CS performed after signs of spontaneous delivery occurred. One study did not show a decreased risk of TTN development in preterm neonates born after CS with previous signs of spontaneous delivery (6). Nevertheless, researchers described that respiratory symptoms were significantly more frequent after planned Cesarean delivery (16). Fetal increase of catecholamine concentrations provoked by spontaneous labor and rupture of fetal membranes, are additional factors which regulate the absorption of lung fluid and stimulate surfactant release (2). Studies have shown a significantly lower catecholamine levels and changes in lung function in a term infant after an elective CS in comparison to vaginal delivery (14).

We found a similar number of CS and vaginal deliveries in both late preterm and term newborns with TTN. This is in accordance with previous studies describing that preterm neonates are more prone to TTN development, regardless the mode of delivery (6). After 37 weeks of gestation, a significant decrease in incidence of TTN and other RD conditions is observed, regardless the mode of delivery (13).

Beside lower gestational age and CS, our results also showed that male gender was significantly more often present in TTN group. Male gender, as a risk factor for TTN was described and recognized in earlier studies as well (6, 10, 19).

Although in most cases represented as a benign condition, TTN requires the use of respiratory support (10, 19). Our results showed that therapy with  $O_2$  in incubator was used in 77.3% newborns with TTN. This is in line with the fact that TTN is most commonly a benign condition demanding minimal therapeutic measures. This research showed that invasive types of respiratory support were mostly required in the late preterm group, probably due to the lung immaturity which made adaptation to extrauterine life difficult. A previous study described the need for assisted ventilation longer than three days in 9.3% TTN cases (8). The duration of oxygen therapy for more than two days was more frequent in the group of term newborns compared to the late preterm group. However, analyzing the duration of different respiratory support types, this statistical significance was lost. Since TTN is most often a self-limiting process, lasting for 48-72 h, the reason for a prolonged need of oxygen support in term newborns might be additional pathological conditions. One research showed longer use of  $O_2$  therapy, more frequent MV need and longer hospitalization in the group of children delivered after CS without symptoms of spontaneous labor (1). Preterm birth, low AS, and umbilical artery acidosis were described as independent risk factors for a worse TTN outcome (1).

Nasal CPAP is demonstrated as a useful method in TTN treatment, due to a decrease in the occurrence of TTN therapy side effects (9). Researchers described a significantly shorter neonatal intensive care unit stay, the need for minimal O<sub>2</sub> fraction, and similar incidence of air leak syndrome in the nCPAP group in comparison with the oxygen supplementation group (9). Additionally, different MV types were compared with nCPAP in order to define the best TTN treatment option. Nasal high frequency percussive ventilation (NHFPV) was proposed as safe in TTN treatment. Compared to CPAP, NHFPV use was well-tolerated, more effective, with a significantly shorter duration, demanding lower O2 concentrations, and showing no complications (7). Nasal intermittent mandatory ventilation (NIMV) showed similar efficacy and tolerance, without a significant difference in the duration of respiratory support, hospitalization and the occurrence of TTN complications in comparison with nCPAP (5).

Although TTN is most often a self-limiting condition, lung air leak syndrome and PPHN might occur as a result of hypoxemia (10, 19). A contribution to these conditions might be the immaturity of the system for surfactant production, which has been already recognized as a mechanism for TTN development (10, 19). Only 3 our patients manifested a TTN complication. Pulmonary hypertension was observed in two preterm neonates, whereas pneumothorax developed in one term newborn. All three were born with the CS.

## CONCLUSIONS

TTN is RD disorder, most frequently present among late preterm and term neonates. Our study, in accordance with previously published results, has shown that lower gestational age, Cesarean delivery and male gender are independent risk factors for TTN development. In most cases, TTN did not require invasive respiratory support. As was noticed in our patients, PPHN and air leak syndrome are rare but possible complications of this condition.

This study is the first one performed on our population giving the information about TTN clinical course. There is a need for large, prospective studies that would provide information about other potential TTN causes, and possible long-term complications. Furthermore, in order to clarify the pathophysiological mechanisms responsible for the occurrence of TTN and its clinical course, it is necessary to carry out studies which will examine the possible presence and amount of retained fluid in the lungs of neonates, the maturity of the surfactant production system, and changes in the catecholamine level in the mother's blood during delivery.

### **References:**

- Bak SY, Shin YH, Jeon JH, Park KH, Kang JH, Cha DH, Han MY, Jo HS, Lee KH, Lee CA. Prognostic factors for treatment outcomes in transient tachypnea of the newborn. Pediatr Int. 2012; 54 (6): 875-880.
- Brown MJ, Olver RE, Ramsden CA, Strang LB, Walters DV. Effects of adrenaline and of spontaneous labour on the secretion and absorption of lung liquid in the fetal lamb. J Physiol. 1983; 344: 137-152.
- Clark JM, Hulme E, Devendrakumar V, Turner MA, Baker PN, Sibley CP, et al. Effect of maternal asthma on birthweight and neonatal outcome in a British inner-city population. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2007; 21 (2): 154–162.
- Davidoff MJ, Dias T, Damus K, Russell R, Bettegowda VR, Dolan S, Schwarz RH, Green NS, Petrini J. Changes in the gestational age distribution among U.S. singleton births: impact on rates of late preterm birth, 1992 to 2002. Semin Perinatol. 2006; 30(1): 8–15.
- Demirel G, Uras N, Celik IH, Canpolat FE, Dilmen U. Nasal intermittent mandatory ventilation versus nasal continuous positive airway pressure for transient tachypnea of newborn: a randomized, prospective study. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2013; 26(11): 1099-1102.
- Derbent A, Tatli MM, Duran M, Tonbul A, Kafali H, Akyol M. Transient tachypnea of the newborn: effects of labor and delivery type in term and preterm pregnancies. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2011; 283(5): 947-951.
- Dumas de la Roque E, Bertrand C, Tandonnet O, Rebola M, Roquand E, Renesme L, Elleau C. Nasal high frequency percussive ventilation versus nasal continuous positive airway pressure in transient

tachypnea of the newborn: a pilot randomized controlled trial (NCT00556738). Pediatric Pulmonol. 2011; 46 (3): 218-223.

- Escobar G, Shaheen S, Breed E, Botas C, Greene JD, Yoshida CK, Zupancic J, Newman TB. Richardson score predicts short term adverse respiratory outcomes. J Pediatr. 2004; 145 (6): 754-760.
- 9. Gizzi C, Klifa R, Pattumelli MG, Massenzi L, Taveira M, Shankar-Aguilera S, De Luca D. Continuous Positive Airway Pressure and the Burden of Care for Transient Tachypnea of the Neonate: Retrospective Cohort Study. Am J Perinatol. 2015; 32(10): 939-943.
- 10. Hermansen CL, Lorah KN. Respiratory distress in the newborn. Am Fam Physician. 2007; 76 (7): 987–994.
- Hummler E, Barker P, Gatzy J, Beermann F, Verdumo C, Schmidt A, Boucher R, Rossier BC. Early death due to defective neonatal lung liquid clearance in alpha-ENaC-deficient mice. Nat Genet. 1996; 12 (3): 325–328.
- 12. Jain L, Eaton DC. Physiology of fetal lung fluid clearance and the effect of labor. Semin Perinatol. 2006; 30 (1): 34–43.
- Jain NJ, Kruse LK, Demissie KW, Wal MK. Impact of mode of delivery on neonatal complications: Trends between 1997 and 2005. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2009; 22(6): 491–500.
- Kolas T, Hofoss D, Daltveit AK, Nilsen ST, Henriksen T, Hager R, Ingemarsson I, Øian P. Indications for cesarean deliveries in Norway. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003; 188 (4): 864-870.
- Liem JJ, Huq SI, Ekuma O, Becker AB, Kozyrskyj AL. Transient tachypnea of the newborn may be an early clinical manifestation of wheezing symptoms. J Pediatr. 2007; 151 (1): 29–33.

- Morrison JJ, Rennie JM, Milton PJ. Neonatal respiratory morbidity and mode of delivery at term: influence of timing of elective caesarean section. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1995; 102 (2): 101-106.
- 17. Nouaili BHE, Bouziri A, Ben Miled A, Chaouachi S, Sfar R, Ben Jaballah N. Neonatal respiratory morbidity after elective cesarean section at term. Tunis Med. 2010; 88(12): 924-927.
- 18. Picone S, Paolillo P. Neonatal outcomes in a population of late-preterm infants. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2010; 23 Suppl 3: 116-120.
- 19. Reuter S, Moser C, Baack M. Respiratory Distress in the newborn. Pediatr Rev. 2014; 35(10): 417-428.
- Riskin A, Abend-Weinger M, Riskin-Mashiah S, Kugelman A, Bader D. Cesarean section, gestational age, and transient tachypnea of the newborn: timing is the key. Am J Perinatol. 2005; 22 (7): 377-382.
- Riskin A, Gonen R, Kugelman A, Maroun E, Ekhilevitch G. Does cesarean section before the scheduled date increase the risk of neonatal morbidity? Isr Med Assoc J. 2014; 16(9): 559-563.
- 22. Takaya A, Igarashi M, Nakajima M, Miyake H, Shima Y, Suzuki S. Risk factors for transient tachypnea of the newborn in infants delivered vaginally at 37 weeks or later. Nippon Med Sch. 2008; 75(5): 269-273.
- 23. West JB, Davis RP, Mychaliska GB. Neonatal pulmonary physiology. Semin Pediatr Surg. 2013; 22(4): 179–184.
- 24. Yurdakok M. Transient tachypnea of the newborn: what is new? J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2010; 23 Suppl 3: 24-26.

## TRANZITORNA TAHIPNEA NOVOROĐENČADI – POTREBA ZA DODATNIM KISEONIKOM I MOGUĆE KOMPLIKACIJE

Tamara Šljivančanin Jakovljević<sup>1</sup>, Sanja Stanković<sup>1</sup>, Vesna Mandić Marković<sup>1,2</sup>, Danijela Vučević<sup>3</sup>, Željko Miković<sup>1, 2</sup>

## Sažetak

Tranzitorna tahipneja novorođenčeta (TTN) predstavlja samoograničavajući proces, koji zahteva primenu invazivne oksigenoterapije. Cilj ovog rada je da se ispita uticaj gestacijske starosti i načina porođaja na incidenciju TTN, pojava komplikacija, potreba za oksigenoterapijom i dužina njene primene.

Ova retrospektivna studija je obuhvatila podatke o deci rođenoj tokom perioda od godinu dana. Na osnovu kriterijuma za uključenje i isključenje iz studije izdvojena su novorođenčad sa TTN. Ispitivana je dužina primenjene oksigenoterapije i procena pojave TTN komplikacija. Kod 77,3% slučajeva, TTN je bila blagog kliničkog toka, sa potrebom za oksigenoterapijom u inkubatoru. Statističkom analizom je pokazano da ne postoji značajna razlika u dužini primene oksigenoterapije posmatrano u odnosu na način završetka porođaja, kao i u odnosu na gestacijsku nedelju rođenja. Dvoje novorođenčadi je razvilo kliničku sliku perzistentne plućne hipertenzije, a kod jednog je došlo do razvoja pneumotoraksa. TTN u većini slučajeva ne zahteva potrebu za invazivnom respiratornom potporom. Perzistentna plućna hipertenzija i sindrom curenja vazduha su vrlo retke, ali moguće komplikacije TTN.

Ključne reči: tranzitorna tahipneja novorođenčeta, gestaciona starost, carski rez, oksigenoterapija.

Primljen: 30.03.2022. | Revizija; 20.04.2022. | Objavljen: 06.05. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):11-16

Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade

## **RESEARCH ARTICLE**





# Influence of metabolic parameters on LDL and HDL size and subclasses in adolescents with type 1 diabetes

Smiljka Kovačević <sup>1</sup>, Vera Zdravković <sup>1,2</sup>, Stefan Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Miloš M Ješić<sup>1,2</sup>, Aleksandra Zeljković<sup>1</sup>, Dejana Stanisavljević<sup>4</sup>, Milica Vuković<sup>5</sup>, <sup>M</sup>Maja D Ješić<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Pediatric Endocrinology, University Children's hospital Belgrade;

<sup>2</sup>Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Serbia;

<sup>3</sup>Department of Medical Biochemistry, Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Belgrade, Serbia;

<sup>4</sup>Institute of Medical Statistics and Informatics, University of Belgrade, Serbia;

<sup>5</sup>Institute of neonatology, Belgrade, Serbia.

**Recived:** 12 April 2022 **Revised:** 20 April 2022 **Accepted:** 28 May 2022



Copyright: © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

## Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/</u> <u>by/4.0/</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

### **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

## Correspondence to:

Maja Ješić University Children's Hospital, Tiršova 10, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia Phone: +381112060701 e-mail: maja.jesic@udk.bg.ac.rs

## Summary

Alterations in the serum of low-density lipoprotein (LDL) and high-density lipoprotein (HDL) size and subclass contribute to the atherogenesis in coronary artery disease in diabetic patients.

The purpose of this study is to evaluate the effect of metabolic parameters on LDL and HDL size and subclasses in adolescents with type 1 diabetes.

The cross-sectional study included 43 adolescents (23 females, 20 males) with type 1 diabetes of mean age  $15.09\pm1.94$  years, with mean disease duration of  $5.86\pm3.08$  years. LDL and HDL particles were separated by polyacrylamide gradient gel electrophoresis, while serum lipid parameters were determined by routine laboratory methods.

Patients with inadequate metabolic control (HbA1c  $\geq$  7.5%) had a higher mean value of triglycerides (TG) (p = 0.041), higher proportions of small, dense LDL particles (p = 0.045), higher proportions of LDL IIA subclasses (p=0.03) and smaller LDL diameter (p = 0.02) and HDL diameter (p = 0.04) than patients with optimal metabolic control (HbA1c < 7.5%). Higher HbA1c and higher TG levels were statistically significantly related to small, dense LDL (p=0.341, p=0.025; p= 0.394, p= 0.009) and HDL particles (p=0.684, p=0.000; p=0.421, p=0.005). Predictors of small, dense LDL and HDL particles, which contribute to atherogenesis, were high HbA1c (HR = 1.52, 95% Cl: 0.97-2.40; HR 3.87, 95% Cl: 2.11-7.10) and elevated TG (HR= 1.10, 95% Cl: 1.00-1.20; HR 1.85, 95% Cl: 1.07-3.21).

Diabetic adolescents require particular attention in order to minimize factors such as high HbA1c and elevated TGs in the development of future cardiovascular events.

Keywords: type 1 diabetes, adolescents, LDL, HDL

Cite this article as: Kovačević S, Zdravković V, Đorđević S, Ješić M.M, Zeljković A, Stanisavljević D, Vuković M, Ješić M.D. Influence of metabolic parameters on LDL and HDL size and subclasses in adolescents with type 1 diabetes Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):17-22 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-37397

## INTRODUCTION

Clinical manifestations of cardiovascular disease (CVD) are extremely rare in childhood, but the atherosclerotic process starts as early as the first years of life and is significantly accelerated by type 1 diabetes (1,2). Hyperglycemia is considered the primary mediator of atherosclerosis in type 1 diabetes, where for each percent of absolute raise in glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) the relative risk for future CVD events is increased by 7% (1-4). People with type 1 diabetes and good metabolic control have similar lipid profiles as the healthy population, but it is not clear whether their lipid composition is more atherogenic (5-8). On the other hand, sub-optimal metabolic control could lead to diabetic dyslipidemia, which is characterized by high levels of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) and triglycerides (TG), and low levels of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) (9). Alterations in serum lipids and lipoprotein levels, especially the presence of small, dense LDL and HDL particles contribute to atherogenesis in coronary artery disease (CAD) in the general population as well as in diabetic patients, although studies in children and adolescents with type 1 diabetes are limited. (8).

In this cross-sectional study, we investigated the effect of metabolic parameters on LDL and HDL size and subclasses in adolescents with type 1 diabetes. There have been no reports specifically addressed to the evaluation of risk factors of lipoprotein size and subclass distribution that have been involved in premature atherosclerosis in type 1 diabetic adolescents.

## PATIENTS AND METHODS

In a cross-sectional study involving 43 adolescents (23 females, 20 males) with type 1 diabetes of mean age 15.09 $\pm$ 1.94 years, with mean disease duration of 5.86  $\pm$ 3.08 years, we evaluated lipoprotein subclasses and their connection with metabolic risk factors. The patients were treated at the University Children's Hospital of Belgrade, Serbia. The patients were selected according to the following criteria: the duration of type 1 diabetes over 2 years and patients' age of over 11 years. They were classified into two groups according to the HbA1c: adolescents with optimal metabolic control (HbA1c < 7.5%) and adolescents with inadequate metabolic control (HbA1c ≥ 7.5%). None of the patients had any known family history of dyslipidemia or early CVD. Adolescents were checked four times a year or more often if required and assessed at the end of the year. Assessment consisted of measurements of HbA1c, body mass index (BMI), total cholesterol (TC), TGs and calculations of insulin doses during the first visit to the hospital, updated at each following visit. All the patients were on an intensive insulin therapy regimen. Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring

18 |

(ABPM) was performed and lipoprotein subclasses were determined when adolescents underwent their annual check-up during the 24-hour hospitalization. Adolescents with type 1 diabetes and associated diseases, which may interfere with lipoprotein levels, were excluded. The stage of puberty was evaluated according to Tanner. All the adolescents had either Tanner stage 2-4 (67.4%) or completed pubertal development (32.6%). Using oscillometric type of SpaceLabs 90207 units and appropriate cuffs placed on the non-dominant arm, the ABPM recorded 24-hour values of systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP).

## **METABOLIC PARAMETERS**

Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) was measured by turbidimetric immunoassay using the Beckman Synchron CX5 Clinical System apparatus. In healthy persons, normal HbA1c test results using this method range from 4.0% to 6.5%.

Blood samples were drawn for analyzing LDL-C, HDL-C, TC, TGs and LDL and HDL subclass distribution. Electrophoretic separation and determination of 7 LDL and 5 HDL subclasses was performed at the research laboratory of the Department for Medical Biochemistry at the Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Belgrade. In brief, for the separation of lipoprotein subclasses we used in-house casted polyacrylamide gradient (3-31%) gels. Electrophoresis was conducted by using the Hoefer SE 600 Ruby electrophoresis unit (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Vienna, Austria). For the calibration of the gels, we applied Pharmacia High Molecular Weight protein standards and carboxylate polystyrene microsphere beads. Following electrophoretic separation, protein standards and lipoprotein subclasses were visualized by staining with Coomassie brilliant blue G-250 and Sudan Black, respectively. The analysis of separated fractions and determination of LDL and HDL subclasses distribution was performed by using Image Scanner (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Vienna, Austria) and Image Quant software (version 5.2;1999; Molecular Dynamics, GE Healthcare, Waukesha, WI, USA). Dominant LDL and HDL particle diameters were estimated as diameters of major peaks in the LDL and HDL region of the scan. The relative proportion of each subclass was determined as the percentage of the entire LDL or HDL densitometric scan area, which corresponds to the peak of each subclass. The relative proportion of small, dense LDL was assessed by adding the relative proportions of LDL III and IV subclasses. Accordingly, the relative proportion of small HDL subclasses was determined as a sum of percentages of HDL 3a, 3b and 3c subclasses.

## STATISTICAL ANALYSES

For statistical data processing, in our study we used the statistical package SPSS for Windows. The obtained data were presented as mean  $\pm$  SD. The comparison between the two independent groups was evaluated using the independent two-sample Student's t-test or Mann-Whitney U-test when appropriate. The default of  $\alpha < 0.05$  specified the level of significance in all the tests. The correlation between the numerical variables was calculated by Spearman's correlation coefficient ( $\rho$ ). Univariate analysis for predictors of small, dense LDL and HDL particles was performed using simple logistic regression. The study was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of the University Children's Hospital, affiliated to the Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Serbia (approval number: 2019-053).

## RESULTS

Clinical data and lipid profiles of adolescents with type 1 diabetes with optimal and inadequate metabolic control are presented in Table 1. Forty-three subjects, 23 females (53.5%) and 20 males (46.5%) met the inclusion criteria for the study. The mean HbA1c was 7.93 ± 1.38%; 18 (41.9%) patients had inadequate metabolic control with mean value  $8.30 \pm 1.54\%$  which statistically differs from that in patients with optimal metabolic control 7.51±1.04%. The patients with inadequate metabolic control had a higher mean value of TGs  $(1.03 \pm 0.63 \text{ vs } 0.83 \pm 0.39 \text{ mmol/L}; \text{ p} = 0.041)$ , higher proportions of small, dense LDL particles ( $53.62 \pm$  $13.80 \text{ vs } 49.86 \pm 18.83\%$ ; p = 0.045), higher proportions of LDL IIA subclasses (12.37 ± 5.54 vs 11 ± 3.65%; p=0.03) and smaller LDL diameter (21.42  $\pm$  1.59 vs 25.88  $\pm$  2.26 nm; p = 0.02) and HDL diameter  $(9.33 \pm 0.94 \text{ vs } 10.34 \pm 10.34 \text{ sc})$ 0.98 nm, p = 0.04) than patients with optimal metabolic control. With respect to all other proportions of lipoprotein subclasses, there was no statistically significant difference.

Table 1. Clinical data and lipid profiles of diabetic adolescents with optimal and inadequate metabolic control (X±SD)

Characteristics	HbA1c ≥ 7.5% N=18	HbA1c < 7.5% N=25	Total N=43	p value
Age (years)	$15.78 \pm 1.67$	$14.3 \pm 1.97$	$15.09 \pm 1.94$	0.97
Gender (male/female) (%)	61.1/38.9	52/48	46.5/53.5	0.36
Mean diabetes duration (years)	$6.88 \pm 3.21$	$4.75 \pm 2.57$	$5.86 \pm 3.08$	0.71
Pubertal Tanner stage 2-4/5 (%)	69.6/30.4	65/35	67.4/32.6	0.12
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	$22.05 \pm 2.63$	19.37 ± 2.64	$20.71 \pm 2.91$	0.45
HbA1c (%)	$8.30 \pm 1.54$	$7.51 \pm 1.04$	$7.93 \pm 1.38$	0.03*
Mean insulin dose (units/kg/day)	$0.81 \pm 0.34$	$0.85 \pm 0.34$	$0.83 \pm 0.34$	0.95
SBP (mmHg)	109.50±11.6	107.1±10.3	$108.29 \pm 11.15$	0.65
DBP (mmHg)	$69.60 \pm 5.10$	$67.80 \pm 9.30$	$68.90 \pm 7.29$	0.75
Triglycerides (mmol/L)	$1.03 \pm 0.63$	$0.83 \pm 0.39$	$0.92 \pm 0.52$	0.041*
Total cholesterol (mmol/L)	$4.72\pm0.92$	$4.61 \pm 0.68$	$4.68\pm0.82$	0.16
HDL-C (mmol/L)	$1.82 \pm 0.38$	$1.73 \pm 0.41$	$1.77 \pm 0.39$	0.052
LDL-C (mmol/L)	$2.57\pm0.76$	$2.20\pm0.58$	$2.38\pm0.67$	0.11
Small, dense LDL (%)	$53.62 \pm 13.80$	49.86 ± 18.83	$51.61 \pm 16.60$	0.045*
LDL diameter (nm)	$21.42 \pm 1.59$	$25.88 \pm 2.26$	$25.86 \pm 2.14$	0.02*
LDL I (%)	$23.53 \pm 11.25$	$21.42 \pm 8.59$	$22.55 \pm 10.04$	0.25
LDL IIA (%)	$12.37 \pm 5.54$	$11 \pm 3.65$	$11.73 \pm 4.75$	0.03*
LDL IIB (%)	$14.23 \pm 4.85$	$13.95 \pm 3.55$	$14.10 \pm 4.25$	0.34
LDL IIIA (%)	$12.52 \pm 3.30$	$13.32 \pm 2.86$	$12.89 \pm 3.09$	0.36
LDL IIIB (%)	$6.37 \pm 2.26$	$6.98 \pm 1.92$	$6.65 \pm 2.10$	0.36
LDL IVA (%)	$12.62 \pm 5.60$	12.53± 4.40	$12.58 \pm 5.02$	0.19
LDL IVB (%)	$18.32 \pm 10.71$	$20.8 \pm 8.45$	$19.47 \pm 9.69$	0.10
Small HDL (%)	$28.03 \pm 12.56$	$29.63 \pm 12.34$	$28.78 \pm 12.34$	0.97
HDL diameter (nm)	$9.33 \pm 0.94$	$10.34 \pm 0.98$	$10.22 \pm 0.95$	0.04*
HDL 2a (%)	$19.39 \pm 5.72$	$20.42\pm6.14$	$19.87 \pm 5.87$	0.64
HDL 2b (%)	$52.56 \pm 12.77$	$49.94 \pm 13.73$	$51.34 \pm 13.14$	0.50
HDL 3a (%)	$10.58 \pm 4.25$	$11.93 \pm 5.06$	$11.21 \pm 4.64$	0.20
HDL 3b (%)	$6.29 \pm 5.31$	$6.24 \pm 4.22$	$6.26 \pm 4.78$	0.78
HDL 3c (%)	11.16 ± 6.46	$11.45 \pm 6.62$	11.29 ± 6.46	0.85

X - mean value; SD - standard deviation; BMI - body mass index (kg/m<sup>2</sup>); HbA1c - glycosylated hemoglobin (%); SBP: Systolic Blood Pressure (mmHg); DBP: Diastolic Blood Pressure (mmHg); HDL-C - high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (mmol/L); LDL-C - low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (mmol/L); \*p < 0.05 between diabetic adolescents with optimal and inadequate metabolic control

	Small, dense	Small, dense LDL particles		cles
Variable	p value	Odds ratio (95% CI) mean (range)	p value	Odds ratio (95% CI) mean (ran- ge)
HbA1c (≥7.5%)	0.04*	1.52 (0.97-2.40)	0.034*	3.87 (2.11-7.10)
BMI $(kg/m^2)$	0.78	0.84 (0.25-2.87)	0.73	1.40 (0.20-9.50)
TG (>1.5mmol/L)	0.04*	1.10 (1.00-1.20)	0.02*	1.85 (1.07-3.21)
TC (>5.2mmol/L)	0.42	1.01 (0.98-1.05)	0.76	1.03 (0.84-1.27)
LDL-C (>2.6mmol/L)	0.05	13.18 (2.62-66.19)	0.50	0.58 (0.12-2.88)
HDL-C (<1.1mmol/L)	0.80	1.43 (0.09-2.11)	0.78	1.07 (0.67-1.70)
SBP (mmHg)	0.77	0.99 (0.93-1.05)	0.73	1.39 (0.20-9.48)
DBP (mmHg)	0.95	1.00 (0.92-1.09)	0.49	1.04 (0.93-1.15)

Table 2. Results of univariate logistic regression analysis for small, dense LDL and HDL particles

We found a statistically significant correlation between HbA1c, TGs and small, dense LDL particles ( $\rho$ =0.341, p=0.025;  $\rho$ = 0.394, p= 0.009), indicating the association between increased HbA1c, TGs, and small, dense LDL particles and vice versa. Also, the small HDL particles were in a statistically significant correlation with HbA1c and TGs ( $\rho$ =0.684, p=0.000;  $\rho$ =0.421, p=0.005). No correlation was found between the duration of diabetes, insulin doses, TC, LDL-C, HDL-C, SBP, DBP and small, dense LDL and HDL particles.

In our patients, higher TG levels were in a statistically significant negative correlation with LDL and HDL diameters ( $\rho$ =-0.650, p=0.000;  $\rho$ =-0.394 p=0.009;).

We constructed univariate logistic regression models to examine factors associated with atherosclerosis in CAD in diabetic adolescents (**Table 2**). Factors associated with small, dense LDL and HDL particles were high HbA1c (hazard ratio (HR)= 1.52, 95% confidence interval (CI): 0.97-2.40; HR 3.87, 95% CI: 2.11-7.10) and elevated TGs (HR= 1.10, 95% CI: 1.00-1.20; HR 1.85, 95% CI: 1.07-3.21) (**Table 2**).

## DISCUSSION

Pediatric patients with type 1 diabetes have a higher risk of CVD development at an earlier age. (9). Hyperglycemia predisposes atherogenesis in type 1 diabetes and silent coronary atherosclerosis in young adults with diabetes is strongly associated with poor glycemic control (9-11). Poor glycemic control is also associated with a potentially more atherogenic lipoprotein profile (12). Well-controlled type 1 diabetes is not associated with gross blood lipid disturbance, but more advanced lipoprotein subclass examinations reveal atherogenic profiles (13). In patients on intensive insulin therapy or continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion, the TG level is usually optimal and we showed that diabetic adolescents with inadequate metabolic control didn't have hypertriglyceridemia (>1.5 mmol/L) but they had significantly higher TGs, higher proportions of small, dense LDL particles, smaller LDL and HDL particle sizes and more LDL IIA subclasses than adolescents with optimal metabolic control.

Previous studies documented a presence of smaller LDL and HDL particles in people with type 1 diabetes (14,15), but this is the first study to report abnormal lipoprotein composition (LDL and HDL size and subclasses) in adolescents with type 1 diabetes. Cholesterol levels of our type 1 diabetic adolescents did not significantly correlate with LDL and HDL size and with the amount of small, dense LDL and HDL particles possibly because of a small sample of subjects. Also, several studies showed that the TC levels of the diabetic children did not vary throughout puberty in contrast to TG levels (1,7,16). Our results indicated that high HbA1c and higher TGs were the main factors associated with the higher amount of small, dense LDL and HDL particles and higher TG was associated with smaller LDL and HDL particle sizes. Our current data extend previous limited observations on lipid profile in people with type 1 diabetes with the finding of significantly reduced HDL size, but not LDL size. Investigations confirmed a strong association of smaller HDL size with elevated oxidative stress and low-grade inflammation in asymptomatic individuals, suggesting that the abnormalities in HDL particles occur even before the onset of atherosclerosis (15,16). A correlation between higher TG and smaller LDL size has not been reported previously and the precise mechanism underlying this association is unknown. These studies also showed that highly increased TGs rich in lipoprotein subclasses are observed in relation to reduced lipoprotein lipase activity, as well as the increased presence of small, dense LDL and HDL particles which contribute to early atherosclerosis (15-17).

## **STUDY LIMITATIONS**

The main limitation of our study is the inclusion of a relatively small group of participants. However, taking into

HbA1c - glycosylated hemoglobin (%), BMI - body mass index (kg/m<sup>2</sup>), TG - triglycerides (mmol/L), TC - total cholesterol (mmol/L), LDL-C - low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (mmol/L), HDL-C - high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (mmol/L), SBP: Systolic Blood Pressure (mmHg), DBP: Diastolic Blood Pressure (mmHg) ); \*p < 0.05

consideration that we analyzed adolescents over the age of 11, with the duration of type 1 diabetes of over two years, results can be considered valuable. To obtain more reliable data, it would be advisable to perform a similar analysis on a large sample of adolescents with type 1 diabetes.

## CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the risk factors identified for the presence of small, dense LDL and HDL particles in our adolescents with type 1 diabetes were poorer glycemic control and elevated TG levels. Since these particles could be one of the factors that accelerate the development of atherosclerosis in type 1 diabetes, screening for their presence and identification of the factors affecting their excessive production, could have beneficial effects on reducing the risk of future cardiovascular events.

## Conflict of interest

None to declare.

## **Author contributions**

The conception or design of the work – Maja Ješić, Smiljka Kovačević; the acquisition- Smiljka Kovačević, Vera Zdravković, Stefan Đorđević, analysis, or interpretation of data- Maja Ješić, Smiljka Kovačević, Aleksandra Zeljković, Dejana Stanisavljević; preparing the draft of the manuscript or interpretation of revised version of manuscript- Maja Ješić, Miloš Ješić, Milica Vuković.

### References

- 1. Polak M, Souchon PF, Benali K, Tubiana-Rufi N, Czernichow P. Type 1 diabetic children have abnormal lipid profiles during pubertal years. Pediatr Diabetes 2000;1:74–81.
- Macedoni M, Hovnik T, Plesnik E, Kotnik P, Bratina N, Battelino T, et al. Metabolic control, ApoE genotypes, and dyslipidemia in children, adolescents and young adults with type 1 diabetes. Atherosclerosis 2018;273:53-58.
- 3. Kavey R.E, Allada V, Daniels SR, Hayman LL, McCrindle BW, Newburger JW, et al. Cardiovascular risk reduction in high-risk pediatric patients: a scientific statement from the American heart association expert panel on population and prevention science; The councils on cardiovascular disease in the young, Epidemiology and prevention, nutrition, physical activity and metabolism, high blood pressure Research, cardiovascular nursing, and the kidney in heart disease; and the interdisciplinary working group on quality of care and outcomes Research:endorsed by the American Academy of Pediatrics. Circulation 2006;114:2710-2738.
- Gerstein HC, Pogue Mann JFE, Lonn E, Dagenais GR, McQueen M, et al. The relationship between dysglycaemia and cardiovascular and renal risk in diabetic and non diabetic participants in the HOPE study: a prospective epidemiological analysis. Diabetologia 2005;48:1749-1755.
- Harjutsalo V, Maric-Bilkan C, Forsblom C, Groop P.H. Impact of sex and age at onset of diabetes on mortality from ischemic heart disease in patients with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care 2014;37:144-148.
- Guy J, Ogden L, Wadwa RP, Hamman RF, Mayer-Davis EJ, Liese AD, et al. Lipid and lipoprotein profiles in youth with and without type 1 diabetes: the SEARCH for Diabetes in Youth case control study. Diabetes Care 2009;32:416-420.
- 7. Schofield JD, Liu Y, Rao-Balakrishna P, Malik RA, Soran H. Diabetes dyslipidemia. Diabetes Ther 2016;7:203-219.

- Zeljković A, Vekić A, Spasojević-Kalimanovska V, Jelić-Ivanović Z, Bogavac-Stanojević N, Spasić S, et al. Influence of hypertrigliceridemia on small, dense LDL and HDL particles in coronary artery disease. Arh.farm 2012;62:461–474.
- 9. Snell-Bergeon KJ, Nadeau K. Cardiovascular disease risk in young people with type 1 diabetes. J Cardiovasc Trans Res 2012;5:446-462.
- Donaghue KC, Marcovecchio ML, Wadwa RP, Chew EY, Wong TY, Calliari LE, et al. ISPAD Clinical Practice Consensus Guidelines 2018: Microvascular and macrovascular complications in children and adolescents. Pediatr Diabetes 2018;19:262-274.
- Larsen J, Brekke M, Sandvik L, Arnesen H, Hanssen KF, Dahl-Jørgensen K. Silent coronary atheromatosis in type 1 diabetic patients and its relation to long-term glycemic control. Diabetes 2002;51:2637–2641.
- Nathan DM, Lachin J, Cleary P, Orchard T, Brillon DJ, Backlund J-Y, et al. Intensive diabetes therapy and carotid intima-media thickness in type 1 diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 2003;348:2294–303.
- Jenkins AJ, Lyons TJ, Zheng D, Otvos JD, Lackland DT, McGee D, et al. Serum lipoproteins in the diabetes control and complications trial/epidemiology of diabetes intervention and complications cohort: associations with gender and glycemia. Diabetes Care 2003;26:810–818.
- 14. Hernández C, Francisco G, Chacón P, Mesa J, Simó R. Biological variation of lipoprotein(a) in a diabetic population. Analysis of the causes and clinical implications. Clin Chem Lab Med 2003;41:1075-1080.
- Shamir R, Kassis H, Kaplan M, Naveh T, Shehadeh N. Glycemic control in adolescents with type 1 diabetes mellitus improves lipid serum levels and oxidative stress. Pediatr Diabetes 2008;9:104-109.
- Hernández C, Chacón P, García-Pascual L, Simó R. Differential influence of LDL cholesterol and triglycerides on lipoprotein(a) concentrations in diabetic patients. Diabetes Care 2001;24:350-355.
- Rizzo M, Berneis K, Zeljkovic A, Vekić J. Should we routinely measure low-density and high-density lipoprotein subclasses? Clin Lab 2009;55:421-429.

## UTICAJ METABOLIČKIH PARAMETARA NA VELIČINU I SUBKLASU LDL I HDL KOD ADOLESCENATA SA DIJABETESOM TIP 1

Smiljka Kovačević<sup>1</sup>, Vera Zdravković<sup>1,2</sup>, Stefan Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Miloš M Ješić<sup>1,2</sup>, Aleksandra Zeljković<sup>3</sup>, Dejana Stanisavljević<sup>4</sup>, Milica Vuković<sup>5</sup>, Maja D Ješić<sup>1,2</sup>

## Sažetak

Promene veličine i potklasa lipoproteina male gustine (LDL) i lipoproteina velike gustine (HDL) u serumu doprinose nastanku aterogeneze tokom razvoja koronarne arterijske bolesti kod pacijenata sa dijabetesom.

Cilj rada je proceniti uticaj metaboličkih parametara na veličinu i podklasu LDL i HDL čestica kod adolescenata sa dijabetesom tipa 1.

U studiju preseka bilo je uključeno 43 adolescenta (23 žene, 20 muškaraca) sa dijabetesom tipa 1 prosečne starosti 15,09  $\pm$  1,94 godina, sa prosečnim trajanjem bolesti od 5,86  $\pm$  3,08 godina. Čestice LDL i HDL razdvojene su elektroforezom u gradijentnom poliakrilamidnom gradijentu, dok su vrednosti parametara serumskih lipida određene rutinskim laboratorijskim metodama.

Pacijenti sa neadekvatnom metaboličkom kontrolom (HbA1c  $\geq$  7,5%) imali su veću srednju vrednost triacilglicerola (TG) (p = 0,041), veći udeo potklase malih, gustih

Ključne reči: tip 1 dijabetes, adolescenti, HDL, LDL.

Primljen: 12.04.2022. | Revizija: 20.04.2022. | Objavljen: 28.05. 2022 Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):17-22

LDL čestica (p = 0,045), veći udeo potklase LDL IIA (p = 0,03) i manji prečnik LDL -a (p = 0,02) i prečnika HDL -a (p = 0,04) od pacijenata sa optimalnom metaboličkom kontrolom (HbA1c <7,5%). Više koncetracije HbA1c i TG bile su statistički značajno povezanie sa postojanjem malih, gustih LDL čestica (r = 0,341, p = 0,025? r = 0,394, p = 0,009) i HDL česticama (r = 0,684, p = 0,000? r = 0,421, p = 0,005). Prediktori malih, gustih čestica LDL i HDL, koji doprinose aterogenezi, bili su visoki HbA1c (HR = 1,52, 95% Cl: 0,97-2,40; HR 3,87, 95% Cl: 2,11-7,10) i povišena koncentracija TG (HR = 1,10, 95% Cl: 1,00-1,20; HR 1,85, 95% Cl: 1,07 - 3,21).

Da bi se kod adolescenata obolelih od dijabetesa sprečio razvoj budućih kardiovaskularnih poremećaja posebnu pažnju treba obratiti na faktore kao što su visoke koncentracije HbA1c i TG. Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade

## **REVIEW**



универзитет у београду МЕДИЦИНСКИ ФАКУЛТЕТ БАСИLTY OF MEDICINE

## Unbalanced diet as a cardiometabolic risk factor

Danijela Vučević<sup>1</sup>, Janko Samardžić<sup>2</sup>, Milica Radosavljević<sup>2</sup>, Una Radak<sup>1</sup>, Bojan Jorgačević<sup>1</sup>, Drago Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Sanjin Kovačević<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Pathophysiology "Ljubodrag Buba Mihailović", Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia <sup>2</sup>Institute of Pharmacology, Clinical Pharmacology and Toxicology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

Recived: 24 March 2022 Revised: 15 April 2022 Accepted: 25 May 2022



updates

## Funding information:

This paper is funded by project number 175015 of the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia.

Copyright: © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

## Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/ by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

### **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

### Correspondence to:

Prof. dr Danijela Vučević Home address: Bulevar oslobođenja 122/IV apt. 42, 11040 Belgrade, Serbia Office address: Institute of Pathophysiology, Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade Dr Subotića 9, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia Phone: 011 361 50 75 lok. 209 Mob: 064 333 94 21 e-mail: danijela.vucevic@med.bg.ac.rs denihol@yahoo.com

## **Summary**

A well-balanced diet is an important factor in the promotion and maintenance of good health throughout one's life. The role of a diet as a determinant of chronic non-communicable diseases is well established and it occupies a prominent position in prevention. The burden of chronic diseases is rapidly increasing worldwide. Namely, chronic non-communicable diseases are the leading cause of death worldwide. Preterm mortality in people under 70 accounts for over 40% of the total of 38 million deaths due to chronic non-communicable diseases. Obesity, metabolic syndrome, and diabetes mellitus are also showing worrying trends, not only because they already affect a large part of the population, but also because they have started to occur earlier in life. Thus, the metabolic syndrome is a cluster of more or less related metabolic and cardiovascular derangements including visceral obesity, insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, hypertension and glucose intolerance. This syndrome is characterized by a primary cellular defect in insulin action due to disorders in insulin signal transduction (insulin is unable to adequately achieve its biological effects). Under these conditions, insulin resistance, in combination with hyperinsulinemia causes numerous metabolic and cardiovascular disorders, which are leading causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide. From the pathophysiological point of view, a diet rich in carbohydrates and saturated fats significantly contributes to the development of many chronic diseases (diabetes mellitus type 2, hypertension, accelerated atherosclerosis and its cardiovascular and cerebrovascular complications, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, polycystic ovary syndrome, and some malignant diseases - breast cancer, etc.). In this review, we provide an overview of recent literature data and practical knowledge related to an unbalanced diet as a cardiometabolic risk factor. Further investigations in the field of molecular prevention may contribute to the development of new biomarkers, or help the setting of strategies for molecular prevention of chronic non-communicable diseases. In other words, they represent the directive for applying nutrigenomics to population sciences.

**Keywords:** unbalanced diet; obesity; insulin resistance; cardiovascular derangements; nutrigenetics; nutrigenomics

Cite this article as: Vucevic D, Samardžić<sup>1</sup>, Radosavljević M, Radak U, Jorgačević B, Đorđević D, Kovačević S. Unbalanced diet as a cardiometabolic risk factor Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):23-34 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-38353

## **INTRODUCTION**

## Whatsoever was the father of a disease, an ill diet was the mother.

#### George Herbert

Metabolic syndrome (MS) represents a combined phenomenon of glucose intolerance, arterial hypertension, dyslipidemia, central (abdominal/visceral) obesity type, as well as other metabolic disorders with underlaying insulin resistance (IR). This syndrome is principally characterized by a primary cellular defect of insulin action, i.e. insulin is unable to fulfill its biological role because of inadequate signal transduction. Under such conditions, IR in combination with consequent hyperinsulinemia causes numerous metabolic and cardiovascular (CVD) disorders, which are pandemic-like, and are the leading cause of morbidity and mortality in the world [1–9].

MS is a clinical entity that significantly contributes to the origin and development of a wide range of chronic non-communicable diseases, such as diabetes mellitus (DM) type 2, arterial hypertension, accelerated atherosclerosis with its CVD and cerebrovascular complications, polycystic ovary syndrome and some malignancies (breast cancer, etc.) [1, 8, 10, 11]. This very common set of pathophysiological disorders of metabolic origin, also referred to as syndrome X and IR syndrome, is present in approximately one in four adults [1, 12]. It is also a risk factor for the development of CVD disease, which is why it is called the "deadly quartet" [1].

MS has been the main culprit for the development of CVD in the last decade. People with MS have a 2-fold increased risk of mortality from CVD and are three times more likely to develop myocardial infarction or stroke than healthy people [1]. In addition, these individuals have a much higher risk of developing DM type 2 [1, 3]. Also, all components of MS are independent causes of CVD events, such as stroke, cardiomyopathy, coronary artery disease, myocardial infarction, heart failure, and sudden cardiac death [1]. In addition, MS is a significant

risk factor for the emergence and development of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) [11]. Moreover, NAFLD, as a hepatic manifestation of MS and the most common chronic liver disease, is now one of the independent risk factors for heart (left ventricular dysfunction and hypertrophy, atrial fibrillation, and valvular calcification) and vascular disease, as well as chronic kidney disease. It is also associated with other chronic diseases, such as sleep apnea, malignant diseases (colorectal carcinoma and breast cancer), osteoporosis, psoriasis and endocrinopathies (polycystic ovary syndrome, etc.) [4, 7].

There are several different definitions of MS. In clinical practice, the definitions given by experts from the International Diabetes Federation (IDF), as well as experts from the American Heart Association (AHA) and the National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute (NHLBI) are most commonly used [1, 2]. According to the IDF consensus, MS represents the incidence of population-specific abdominal obesity (Table 1), together with at least two other criteria from the next group (plasma triglyceride /TG/ concentration greater than 1.7 mmol/L or hypertriglyceridemia drug treatment; high density lipoprotein /HDL/ in plasma lower than 1.03 mmol/L in men, and below 1.3 mmol/L in women; arterial blood pressure greater than 130/85 mm Hg or arterial hypertension pharmacological therapy, glycemia above 5.6 mmol/L or previously diagnosed type 2 DM) [1].

AHA and NHLBI experts have accepted the IDF criteria for the clinical diagnosis of MS, where the presence of central obesity was verified by waist circumference greater than 102 cm in men and greater than 88 cm in women [1, 10]. In addition, in order to take into account the overall picture of MS, especially in diabetics and patients with CVD, the IDF consensus emphasizes the need for additional examination of adipose tissue distribution, IR, lipid status and vascular function. Besides, it is necessary to determine the hormonal status (pituitary-adrenal axis), inflammatory process mediators (C-reactive protein /CRP/, inflammatory cytokines, adiponectin, etc.), as well as coagulation factors (fibrinogen, etc.) and fibrinolysis [2].

Table 1. IDF criteria for visceral obesity in metabolic syndrome

Ethnicity	Sex	Waist circumference (cm)
Europe	Male	≥ 94
	Female	≥ 80
South Asia	Male	≥ 90
	Female	≥ 80
Japan	Male	≥ 90
	Female	≥ 80
China	Male	≥ 90
	Female	≥ 80
South and Central America	Male	≥ 90
	Female	≥ 80
Sub-Saharan Africa	Male	≥ 94
	Female	≥ 80
Eastern Mediterranean and the Middle East	Male	≥ 94
	Female	≥ 80

Status	BMI $(kg/m^2)$	Disease development risk
Underweight	< 18.5	Increased
Normal	18.5–24.9	Normal
Overweight	25–29.9	Increased
Obesity class 1	30-34.9	High
Obesity class 2	35–39.9	Veryhigh
Obesity class 3	> 40	Extremely high

Table 2. Classification of body mass according to body mass index (BMI)

MS is based on the interaction of endogenous (genetic) factors and exogenous factors (obesity, physical inactivity, high energy food intake /food rich in carbohydrates and fats/, age, sex, race, positive family history for obesity and/or arterial hypertension and/or DM, difficulty adapting to stressful situations, chronic stress, etc.), which lead to the development of IR and an increase in the amount of visceral adipose tissue [1–25].

According to the disability adjusted life years (DA-LYs), obesity is among the top ten risk factors for chronic non-communicable diseases, and thus MS [26]. It is often defined as a condition of pathological or excessive accumulation of fat in adipose tissue to a degree that can endanger health, if energy intake is higher than energy consumption over a long period [8, 27]. Obesity can also be defined as the body mass index (BMI) greater than 30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> [8, 28]. The BMI-based body weight classification is shown in **Table 2**. According to this classification, the BMI between 18.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> is considered normal, while a 20% increase in body weight (BMI> 27 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) poses a health risk [8].

In 2014, the World Health Organization (WHO) published the data stating that 1.9 billion adults were obese. This organization predicts that by 2025, 2.3 billion adults will suffer from obesity [12]. Another devastating point in the WHO data includes the fact that 20 million children in the world under the age of five are overweight [8, 29]. In addition, the average BMI of the adult population in Europe is 26.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup>. This means that 400 million Europeans are overweight, while 130 million Europeans are obese. Besides, the nutritional status of children in Europe is worrying as well, given that 20% of children are overweight and 33% are obese [12, 30].

The prevalence of MS varies significantly depending on the criteria used for its diagnosis, as well as the age, sex, and ethnicity of the patients [1]. In this regard, the prevalence of MS in the United States is 16% in the Afroamerican population, 25% in Caucasian and 36% in the Hispanic population [10]. In contrast, the incidence of MS in teen population of the United States is 9.1% in boys, and 3.7% in girls [31]. However, the prevalence of MS has been shown to increase with age and is 44% in people aged 60–69 [8]. Also, the result of an extensive study conducted in Australia indicates that every fifth inhabitant of this continent suffers from MS [31]. Similarly, every sixth inhabitant of Europe has MS, while in the countries of the European Union every third inhabitant suffers from this syndrome [12].

In Serbia, half of the adult population is overweight, while every fifth adult is obese [12]. In addition, in this geographical region, chronic non-communicable diseases are the leading cause of morbidity and mortality, with the share of CVD in overall mortality being 55.2% [8]. In addition, in the territory of Vojvodina, it was determined that 74.3% of the population of both sexes, aged 45 and older, were overweight and/or obese, while 33.3% of people of this age were obese. In this regard, in Vojvodina, in population of both sexes, aged 45 years and older, the incidence of MS is 16.9%. About 15% of children in this area are obese, with a tendency of MS to develop in every third child [8, 12]. If the number of obese people continues to increase, WHO experts predict that by 2025, 3.27 million adults in Serbia will be overweight, and it is estimated that as many as 249,000 school-age children will be included in the group of obese or overweight [12].

A nutritional explanation for the high prevalence of MS and its consequences in our country and other developing and developed countries is the increase in daily energy intake and energy density of food (high fat content in daily energy intake), as well as insufficient physical activity [1, 25–28, 32, 33]. Thus, in the period from 1964 to 2000, the average daily energy intake of an individual in the world increased from 2358 kcal to 2803 kcal, while fat intake increased from 53 grams to 73 grams [8]. It is important to note that approximately 50% of increased calorie intake is due to the consumption of sugary drinks [34]. It has also been shown that the percentage ratio of fat intake and daily energy intake - fat to energy ratio (FER) is the most important indicator of food energy density. Therefore, the higher the FER, the higher the risk of developing MS and its consequences [6, 17, 25]. It is also estimated that reducing the use of salt in diet from 9 to 12 grams per day, which is the current world average, to the recommended 5 grams per day, could significantly reduce the incidence of hypertension and other metabolic disorders underlying IR [6, 8, 11].

## UNBALANCED DIET AND METABOLIC SYNDROME

Increased total intake of fats, cholesterol and certain fatty acids, as well as excessive energy intake have an adverse effect on lipid metabolism, resulting in the development of obesity and MS [1, 8, 11, 17, 28]. In recent years, investigations have focused on the components of food, which are detected as dietary signals by cellular sensory systems, associated with the expression of genes and proteins and the consequent synthesis of metabolites [17, 35]. From the aspect of chronic diseases development, the influence of cholesterol and fatty acids from food is especially significant for genetic expression [28]. Namely, cholesterol ingested with food leads to inhibition of transcription of the gene for β-hydroxy-β-methyl-glutaryl-coenzyme A reductase (HMG-CoA reductase). In addition, polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) from food suppress the production of lipoprotein synthase in the liver at the level of messenger ribonucleic acid (mRNA). This ability to suppress excess mRNA for lipogenic protein synthesis depends on the degree of unsaturation of fatty acids from food [16]. In this sense, eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) from fish oil has a stronger effect than arachidonic acid [14]. It is also known that  $\omega$ -3 fatty acids from food reduce the amount of mRNA for platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) and interleukin-1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ ) [13]. In addition, food components affect gene expression through transcription factors, which are also the most important nutritional sensors (Table 3) [36]. In total, 48 transcription factors (nuclear hormone receptors) have been identified in the human genome, many of which have the ability to bind to food ingredients and their metabolites (Table 3). Thus, the transcription factor binds

to the nucleus receptor - a specific nucleotide sequence (responsive element) in the promoter region of a large number of genes. During ligand binding, the nuclear receptor experiences a conformational change, which results in the coordinated dissociation of the corepressors and the engagement of coactivation proteins in order to carry out the transcription process. In metabolically active organs (liver, intestinal tract, and adipose tissue), these transcription factors act as nutritional sensors, altering the level of transcription of DNA-specific genes in response to nutritional changes [25, 35].

Research conducted thus far indicates the importance of diet in the regulation of the expression and function of the cytochrome P450 gene (CYP). It is a large family of enzymes that catalyze the oxidation of substrate molecules. This enzyme system is responsible for the oxidative biotransformation of a number of exogenous and endogenous substances, including drugs [37]. It has been found that each step in the cycle of CYP enzymatic reactions can also be inhibited by compounds present in food. In addition, the expression of constitutive CYP enzymes is known to be regulated by growth factors and peptide hormones (e.g., growth hormone, etc.) via the Jak-STAT signaling pathway. The protein-1 activator complex (AP1) also participates in the basic regulation of certain CYP genes. Exogenous stress, including the action of prooxidative compounds that may be present in food, has the ability to alter the cell profile of AP1 protein, and thus significantly affect the gene expression of CYP [9, 35, 36]. In addition, food ingredients (fatty acids, etc.) directly or indirectly modulate receptors for steroid hormones that regulate CYP gene expression [17, 23, 25].

Numerous studies have confirmed the effect of the diet rich in saturated fats and/or carbohydrates on the ex-

Food components	Active molecule	Transcription factor
Macronutrients	/	/
Fat	Fatty acids	PPAR, SREBP, LXR, HNF4, ChREBP
Carbohydrates	Glucose	USF, SREBP, ChREBP
Proteins	Aminoacids	C/EBP
Micronutrients	/	/
Vitamins	Vitamin A	RAR, RXR
/	Vitamin D	VDR
/	Vitamin E	PXR
Minerals	Calcium	Calcineurin/NF-AT
/	Iron	IRP1, IRP2
/	Zinc	MTF1
Other food components	/	/
/	Flavonoids	ER, NFκB, AP1
/	Xenobiotics	CAR, PXR

Table 3. Transcription factors as mediators of nutrient-gene interactions

SREBP (protein that binds sterol-regulatory element); LXR (X receptor in the liver); HNF (hepatocyte nuclear factor); ChREBP (protein that binds a carbohydrate responsive element); FXR (farnesoid-X receptor /bile acid receptor/); USF (upstream stimulatory factor); RAR (retinoic acid receptor); RXR (retinoid X receptor); VDR (vitamin D receptor); PXR (pregnane X receptor); NF-AT (activated T cells nuclear factor); IRP (iron regulatory protein); MTF (metal-responsive transcription factor); ER (estrogen receptor); NF (nuclear factor KB); AP1 (activator protein 1); CAR (constitutive androstane receptor)

pression of CYP enzymes in the liver [17, 20, 23, 25, 32]. Namely, in experimental models of obesity, induction of CYP2E1 and 4A gene expression and enzyme activity are observed after the application of a diet rich in fat, as well as in the fat-free diet (so-called orotic acid / sucrose model), where carbohydrates increased production of acetyl-coenzyme A (acetyl-CoA) and TG, and they further up-regulated PPARa-responsive CYP4A enzymes [32, 38]. Peroxisome proliferator activated receptor-a  $(PPAR\alpha)$  is in itself a significant regulator of liver lipid content and is a link connecting nutrition to gene transcription in the liver [35]. In other words, PPARa, found in hepatocytes, regulates TG utilization by controlling genes responsible for lipid transport and oxidation [38]. Similarly, the transcription factor PPAR $\gamma$ , found in adipocytes, plays a role in the control of lipid deposition (regulation of lipogenesis and fat cell differentiation) [35]. CYP enzymes are known to potentially form free radicals during catalysis, which means that their induction by food agents can contribute to the processes of peroxidation of membrane lipids and proteins, especially in hepatocytes [35, 38]. Simultaneous use of inducers and CYP2E1 substrate (ethanol, carbon tetrachloride / CCl4/, etc.) worsens toxic damage caused by excessive production of free radicals. By this mechanism, induction of CYP enzyme expression may exacerbate pre-existing cell damage in obesity, DM, and MS [6, 17, 25]. An association between diet and progression of these diseases has also been established, suggesting that regulation of CYP enzymes by diet may contribute to pathogenetic mechanisms [17, 25].

There is no single dietary regimen for all types of hyperlipoproteinemia, but a combination of multiple dietary measures is commonly used (**Table 4**) [28].

Table 4. Dietetic approach to	o hyperlipoprotei	nemias
-------------------------------	-------------------	--------

Total fat intake reduction
Cholesterol intake reduction
Reducing the intake of certain saturated and trans fatty acids
Increased intake of unsaturated fatty acids of cis configuration
Other dietary measures: • reduced intake of concentrated carbohydrates • reduction of total energy intake (hypoenergetic diet) • increased intake of dietary fibers
<ul> <li>Increased intake of plant origin proteins</li> <li>increased intake of antioxidants</li> <li>prohibition or restriction of alcohol intake</li> </ul>

## Increased total fat intake

Lipids that are ingested through food contain three types of fatty acids (saturated, monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA) and PUFA). The classification was made based on the number of double bonds between two carbon atoms (C) in a fatty acid molecule. Each of these three types of fatty acids has a different effect on the balance and/or profile of lipoproteins or cholesterol in the blood, as well as on thrombogenic mechanisms [14, 28].

Numerous epidemiological data indicate an association between total fat intake (mainly saturated fatty acids) and coronary heart disease mortality [1, 6, 8, 10, 11, 25, 26, 28]. The results of some studies have shown that the replacement of saturated fatty acids with unsaturated forms of these lipid molecules is more effective in reducing blood cholesterol levels than reducing the total fat intake [8, 15, 17, 20, 39]. In addition, it has been found that low total fat intake can cause a decrease in HDL, as well as a reduction in the intake of essential fatty acids and vitamin E [26]. Also, scientific research has shown a connection between high fat intake and thrombosis tendency, i.e., a positive correlation was observed between high postprandial TG levels and an increase in coagulation factor VIIa concentration, which increases the risk of coronary heart disease [3, 28]. In addition, high intake of lipids as the most energy-rich nutrients can lead to a positive energy balance, excessive weight, obesity and MS [1, 28]. Therefore, it is recommended to replace one part of fat with carbohydrates that have a lower energy value [17]. A higher degree of replacement would lead to a reduction in HDL particle levels, bearing in mind that all fatty acids increase the level of HDL lipoprotein fraction to a greater or lesser extent, stimulating the secretion of apolipoprotein AI (apo AI), with saturated fatty acids effect of MUFA being greater than PUFA [16, 23]. In this regard, studies in one region of Finland (North Karelia) showed that reduced energy intake and reduced total fat intake, with changes in the ratio between saturated and polyunsaturated fats, after six weeks lead to a decrease in total cholesterol by 24%, and TG by 26%. It is important to mention that reducing the daily energy content of fat from 40% to 30% leads to a reduction in cholesterol levels by 0.5 mmol/L, while normalization of body weight of a moderately obese person is accompanied by a decrease in cholesterol by about 0.8 mmol/L [8]. Therefore, it is recommended that total fat intake should be less than 30% of total daily energy intake, i.e., less than 75 g/day (85 g/day in high-intake countries). It is also recommended to avoid frying, baking and breading when preparing meals, as well as to use skimmed or semi-skimmed dairy products and lean meat in the diet, and to avoid cured processed meat products and fatty pastries containing the so-called "hidden fats" [8, 27].

## Increased cholesterol intake

Cholesterol is the most abundant lipid in the body. It is present in free (nonesterified) form and esterified form. Plasma contains about 75% of cholesterol in esterified form, most often with polyunsaturated linoleic fatty acid. Free cholesterol is found mostly in tissues. About 2/3 of cholesterol is synthesized in the body (approximately 900 mg per day), and the rest is ingested through food [11, 28]. Blood cholesterol levels are affected by an increased intake of cholesterol itself, some long chain saturated fatty acids and *trans* isomers of unsaturated fatty acids. Excessive energy intake also affects the concentration of cholesterol in the blood [7, 28].

The average daily intake of cholesterol in many countries, especially in the developed world, is 450–500 mg. On the other hand, when it comes to this lipid, it has been proven that the physiological daily needs of an adult are 150–300 mg. According to the recommendations given by the AHA, in the first stages of a diet, which refers to milder cases of lipid metabolism disorders, the daily intake of cholesterol is limited below 300 mg, and in the second degree (severe forms of lipid metabolism abnormalities) below 200 mg. It has been proven that for every 100 mg of increased cholesterol in the diet per day, the concentration of cholesterol in the blood increases by 0.21–0.26 mmol/L [8, 28].

Particularly rich sources of cholesterol are egg yolks (one chicken egg yolk contains about 280 mg of cholesterol), all offals (mostly brain, liver, kidneys, and heart), fish eggs, caviar, butter, whole milk and its products (cheese, sour cream, ice cream, etc.), mayonnaise, fatty meats, fatty meat products and animal fat. Generally speaking, meat does not contain large amounts of cholesterol, but it is an everyday part of the diet of our population, and therefore significantly contributes to increasing cholesterol intake through food [8].

When it comes to limiting cholesterol intake, it should be emphasized that its biggest source in the diet is egg yolks, since eggs are a very common ingredient in food, although some other foods contain a significantly higher percentage of cholesterol (for example, brain and other offal, fish caviar, lobster meat, etc.) [40].

Vegetarian studies also support the role of fats of milk origin and the importance of eggs as a source of cholesterol. Thus, vegetarians who base their diet on milk, dairy products and eggs (lacto-vegetarians) have the same or even higher values of total cholesterol, LDL particles and TG than people who eat a standard mixed diet. In contrast, strict vegetarians, who not consume milk, dairy products and eggs, have very low blood lipids [8]. It has been found that increased intake of dietary (exogenous) cholesterol leads to an increase in serum cholesterol to a much lesser extent than some saturated fatty acids. Since foods rich in cholesterol contain a significant amount of saturated fatty acids, a strategy based on reducing the intake of these fatty acids will also reduce cholesterol intake (Table 5) [20, 23]. In this regard, the recommended reduction of calorie intake depends on age, sex, and levels of physical activity [8]. It is also known that exercise and moderate alcohol consumption increase HDL values, while obesity and tobacco smoking reduce them [11]. In addition, chronic activation of the immune system, caused by overeating, can be observed before the clinical manifestations of obesity [3].

## Saturated fatty acids

There is strong evidence for a link between saturated fatty acid intake and levels of not only total serum cholesterol, but also LDL and HDL lipoprotein fractions. This is especially true of palmitic, myristic and lauric acid, while stearic acid, which also has a long chain, does not manifest this effect [23]. Numerous studies, including the so called The Seven Countries Study, which included Serbia, found that populations that consumed large amounts of saturated fatty acids had relatively high blood cholesterol levels [8]. In contrast, low saturated fatty acid intake is accompanied by low concentrations of total cholesterol [28].

Saturated fatty acids are found in fats of animal origin (fatty meats and fatty meat products/sausages, salami, paté, bacon, various luncheon meats, hot dogs, etc./, whole milk and dairy products), as well as in some vegetable oils (coconut and palm oil), solid margarines and various toppings. The highest amounts of saturated fatty acids are present primarily in pork, beef and lamb red meat. However, poultry and other types of meat can have significant amounts of saturated fatty acids, so when preparing a meal, it is necessary to remove all visible fat impurities from the meat [8, 20].

The fact that a large intake of saturated fatty acids is realized in environments where there is an extensive network of fast-food restaurants (hamburgers and similar

Table 5. WHO recommendations for dietary reduction of high serum cholesterol concentration

Nutrients	Recommendations
Total fats	15–30%
Saturated fatty acids (% energy intake)	< 7%; trans< 1% energy intake
PUFA	6–10% energy intake (5–8% ω-6; 1–2% ω-3)
MUFA	10–15% energy intake
Cholesterol	The lowest possible intake
Sodium	< 1700 mg
Fish (n-3)	1–2 servings per week (200–500 mg EPA per serving)
Fruit and vegetables	400–500 g daily

products) is often overlooked, which is the case in Serbia as well. Also, another very important source of saturated fatty acids are whole milk and its products. Therefore, it is necessary to exclude cow milk of 3.2–4% milk fat, sheep milk (which contains twice the amount of fatty substances compared to cow milk), whole cheeses, sour cream, butter, ice cream, etc. These products need to be replaced with semi-skimmed or skimmed milk (from 2.2% fat in milder forms of hyperlipoproteinemia, or 0.2–1.6% fat in more severe forms of these disorders) and products made from such milk [8].

In order to avoid excessive intake of saturated fatty acids, one should pay attention to foods that contain the so-called "hidden fats" (various types of fatty pastries, croissants, donuts, fatty pies, cakes, fatty crackers, etc.). Since eggs are often added to such products, they thus become a very rich source of cholesterol [40].

Taking into consideration the aforementioned facts, it is recommended that the share of saturated fatty acids in the total daily energy intake be up to 7% (Table 5), i.e., less than 25 g/day [8].

## **Unsaturated fatty acids**

The term unsaturated fatty acids nowadays refers to unsaturated fatty acids of *cis* configuration, while *trans* isomers are separated into a separate group [7]. As previously pointed out, the intake of unsaturated fatty acids of *cis* configuration should be increased, especially MUFAs [16, 23].

MUFAs are known to lower total serum cholesterol and LDL particles [6, 15]. The main MUFA in the diet is oleic acid, which is most present in olive oil (72%), followed by canola oil (54%) and peanuts (49%) [15]. In addition, the presence of this acid in the so called high oleic type sunflower is also of importance. Larger amounts of MUFAs are also found in hazelnuts, almonds, walnuts and dried pumpkin seeds. To a lesser extent, MUFAs are present in meat and meat products [8]. In this regard, the diet in the Mediterranean countries (the so-called Mediterranean diet) results in lower incidence of atherosclerosis and its complications, because, among other things, it is based on high intake of oleic acid through olive oil [15].

Of particular interest from the dietary point of view are the  $\omega$ -6 (n-6) and  $\omega$ -3 (n-3) families of PUFA (the number indicates the position of the double bond in the C atom chain).  $\omega$ -6 PUFAs, of which linoleic acid is the most abundant, are of plant origin (sunflower and soybean oil, corn oil, etc.) and moderately lower total cholesterol, LDL particles, and to some extent HDL particles [16].  $\omega$ -3 PU-FAs are found in fatty fish, fish oil, some vegetable oils (flaxseed oil, etc.), nuts, and leafy green vegetables [39].  $\alpha$ -linolenic acid and its two metabolites (EPA and docosahexaenoic acid /DHA/) are the most important  $\omega$ -3 PUFA [14]. They are formed in the chloroplasts of plants and phytoplankton and are therefore present especially in the oil and meat of marine fish that feed on phytoplankton. It has been established that these fatty acids predominantly lower the level of TG, as well as reduce the level of cholesterol only if there is a marked increase in TG at the same time. Conversely, when there is only an increase in cholesterol, these PUFAs can even lead to a further increase in cholesterol content, which is their side effect [13, 39]. On the other hand, the beneficial effect of  $\omega$ -3 PUFA is largely achieved by reducing platelet aggregation in the blood vessel wall, improving endothelial function, moderate reduction in blood pressure, etc. [14, 39].

Some PUFAs are essential (linoleic and  $\alpha$ -linolenic acid), so it is necessary to take them daily [8]. However, it should be borne in mind that excessive intake of PUFA can cause some side effects (accelerated development of osteoporosis, increased production of gallstones, etc.) [8, 39].

The modern diet is most often characterized by a lack of  $\omega$ -3 PUFA and a combined excess of saturated fatty acids,  $\omega$ -6 PUFA and *trans* isomers of unsaturated fatty acids [11]. The reasons for this diet are the use of large amounts of vegetable oils, margarine and food of animal origin, and insufficient intake of leafy green vegetables and seafood (sources  $\omega$ -3 PUFA) [13, 15]. In such circumstances, excess  $\omega$ -6 PUFA is susceptible to the formation of lipid peroxides whose action is atherogenic and carcinogenic. In addition, there is an imbalance of  $\omega$ -6 and  $\omega$ -3 PUFA in food, which is as high as 25–30:1 [39]. Thus, for example, in the case of intake of a large amount of  $\omega$ -6 linolenic acid, the production of EPA and DHA from  $\omega$ -3 α-linolenic acid is difficult. The type of eicosanoides that will be synthesized in the body also depends on the relationship between  $\omega$ -6 and  $\omega$ -3 PUFA in food, because these acids are their precursors. If the diet is dominated by  $\omega$ -6 in relation to  $\omega$ -3 PUFA, the immune response will be weaker, the inflammatory reaction stronger, vasoconstriction and increase in blood pressure will also be evident, which is a predisposition for the development of atherosclerosis, thrombosis, hypertension, cardiac arrhythmias, etc. Therefore, it is recommended that the ratio between  $\omega$ -6 and  $\omega$ -3 PUFA need to be 2 or lower [8, 13, 14]. It is also suggested to consume fish in the amount of 200–500 grams 1–2 times a week (Table 5), primarily saltwater fish rich in  $\omega$ -3 EPA and DHA (tuna, cod and anchovy), as well as cold northern sea fish (salmon and herring) [8, 41]. Pike and perch have the most favorable fatty acid composition of all freshwater fish [8].

## Trans isomers of unsaturated fatty acids

All unsaturated fatty acids have a *cis* or *trans* geometric isomeric shape. When we talk about MUFA and PUFA in general, it is common to think exclusively of their *cis* form, while *trans* forms are singled out in a special group. The geometric isomerism of unsaturated fatty acids depends on the orientation of the radical around the double bond. If the radicals are on the same side of the double bond, it is a cis shape, and if the radicals are on opposite sides, it is a trans configuration [7]. Spatial configuration is extremely important, since trans isomers have harmful effects on the body (accelerate the process of atherogenesis, adversely affect the growth and development of infants and young children /disrupt the metabolism of essential fatty acids/, slow down the mechanisms of hemostasis, lead to IR and thus facilitating the development of MS and type 2 DM) [7, 11, 28]. There is a large number of fatty acids of the trans configuration, and the most common in the diet are trans monoenes (primarily elaidinic acid, and in smaller quantities vacenic acid). It is important to note that the metabolism of trans forms of unsaturated fatty acids in the human body is more similar to the metabolism of saturated fatty acids compared to the metabolism of unsaturated fatty acids of *cis* configuration [7].

The origin of *trans* isomers in the diet of modern man is dual. Much smaller quantities are of natural origin and are found in butter and dairy products, some fats of animal origin and in ruminant meat. It was found that these isomers were present in cow milk in the amount of 2-6%. They are also present in the milk of other animal species. Beef tallow is also an important source of these fatty acids [7, 8]. The largest amounts of trans isomers of fatty acids are found in fats obtained by partial hydrogenation of vegetable and fish oils [11]. During the conversion of liquid oils into solid fats, one part of unsaturated fatty acids is converted into saturated fatty acids (complete hydrogenation), and the other is converted from *cis* to *trans* form (partial hydrogenation). Namely, trans isomers are formed when hydrogen atoms are added to liquid oils. It should be mentioned that these adverse effects are further exacerbated during the oil refining process, which

leads to the conclusion that natural and cold pressed oils, according to today's understanding, have the most favorable composition from a dietary point of view [7, 11].

It is known that the highest content of *trans* isomers is found in many types of margarine, margarine-based products, various dressings and coatings, and most importantly, in vegetable fats and fish oils of solid consistency, and such lipid substances are most often used in fast food [8, 11]. To illustrate, for example, one donut contains 3.2 grams, a large portion of French fries 6.8 grams, and a bag of popcorn over 10 grams of trans isomers of fatty acids. It is also known that 100 grams of low-calorie margarine obtained by partial hydrogenation process contains about 12 grams of trans fatty acids. It is important to point out that the amounts of trans fatty acids in industrially hydrogenated fat can reach as much as 60% of the total fatty acid content, unlike natural products where the content of these fatty acids is far lower (maximum 6%) [7, 8, 11]. It should be emphasized that there are significant differences in the action of trans fatty acids of natural origin, compared to trans isomers that are industrially produced by partial hydrogenation [8]. In this regard, it was found that industrially produced trans fatty acids were extremely atherogenic, because they affected, on one hand, the increase in total cholesterol, LDL particles, and Lp(a), and on the other hand led to lower HDL particles [7, 11]. These isomers also lead to an increase in the concentration of TG in the blood [28]. The adverse effect of trans fatty acid isomers on lipid status has been shown to be greater than the effect of long chain saturated fatty acids. These isomers lead to a damage to LDL receptors on cell membranes, thus reducing their activity (Figure 1) [11].



Figure 1. A macrophage response to inflammatory stimuli


Triglycerides (intramuscular drops)

Figure 2. Insulin resistance and metabolic syndrome - FFA, free fatty acids

In addition, industrially produced *trans* isomers increase the activity of the protein responsible for cholesterol ester transport (CETP), which has been found to play an important role in lipoprotein particle metabolism (redistributes cholesterol esters from HDL to VLDL and LDL fraction) [7]. It has also been noticed that a gram of industrially produced *trans* isomers of fatty acids, compared to consuming the same amount of saturated fatty acids, is ten times more harmful concerning the development of heart and blood vessel diseases. A positive correlation was also registered between the alimentary intake of industrially produced *trans* fatty acids and the relative risk of developing MS and type 2 DM (Figure 2) [7, 8, 11].

Today, the question arises as to what amount of *trans* isomers of industrial origin is acceptable in a well-balanced diet. According to AHA recommendations, their intake should be limited to a maximum of 1% of daily energy intake (Table 5) [11]. However, according to numerous studies, their intake in the daily diet is far higher, and ranges to the extreme 50 grams. In Serbia, the exact data on the alimentary intake of *trans* isomers of industrial origin are not known, but it is quite certain that the intake of these harmful substances is significantly higher than the stated allowable amount [8, 12].

With all the harmful effects of industrially produced trans isomers of fatty acids in mind, residents in many countries, especially in Scandinavia and most Western European countries, have significantly reduced their intake. Moreover, in Denmark, for example, these fatty acid isomers are completely out of use, primarily due to new technological processes in the food industry ("soft" type of margarine, etc.) [8]. Until the content of trans isomers of unsaturated fatty acids of industrial origin in margarines in our country is reduced from the existing 12.13% to a negligible level, it is necessary to well inform the population about the principles of proper nutrition. In addition, detailed declarations on the content of certain types of fatty acids in food products, and not only information on the total fat content in their composition, from a health point of view will significantly facilitate the selection of the most favorable foods and food products [8, 12].

The research results on eating habits of the Serbian population indicate the need to raise the awareness level and knowledge quality related to proper nutrition, since only every tenth adult inhabitant of Serbia eats adequately. In addition, it was found that only 15.5% of adults in Serbia consume two servings of fruit every day, while only 12.2% regularly consume three or more servings of vegetables every day [8].

#### NUTRIGENETICS AND NUTRIGENOMICS

Nutrigenomics deals with the study of the influence of diet on metabolic pathways and homeokinesis, i.e., their regulation in the early stages of diet-related diseases, as well as the degree to which a person with the appropriate genotype is susceptible to these diseases. It is the science of the effect of nutrients on gene expression, which opens the possibility of identifying genes that affect the risk of diet-related diseases. In this sense, in this new scientific field on the example of MS, as multifactorial and polygenic diseases, the so called "genomic-based" phenotypic biomarkers are actively sought, which would be valid and enable detection of diseases in the preclinical phase and effective implementation of dietary strategies in prevention [35-37, 42]. The complementarity of the two approaches is emphasized was less than 1%. - diet, which is important for the earliest stages of the disease and preservation of homeokinesis, and drugs, which are necessary for the treatment of later stages of the disease [42].

Nutrigenetics tries to answer why food and diets have different effects on each individual. The study of the role of genetic variation in explaining individual diversity in response to diet is the basis for studying susceptibility to diet-related diseases. Historically, diet has influenced gene expression, enabling the formation of phenotypic characteristics that have been able to successfully respond to stimuli from the external environment and allow more efficient exploitation of food resources. Such adaptation has been crucial for human growth and development [36, 42].

Today, the so called "omics" sciences (transcriptomics, proteomics, metabolomics, etc.) are being intensively developed, which enable the determination of interactions between nutrients and other bioactive components of food and genes, and such relationships are important for more successful treatment and personalized nutrition [42, 43]. In this regard, epigenetic mechanisms underlying phenotype modification, whose modulation is possible through nutrients, are considered. In recent years, there has been a growing interest in epigenetic mechanisms whose dysregulation may be important for the development of disease in the human population [42].

According to the so-called fetal hypothesis about the origin of the disease, there are clear relations between maternal nutrition, fetal epigenetic programming and the appearance of the disease in adulthood. This emphasizes that the diet in the earliest periods of life "programs" unwanted outcomes in adulthood. Such effects of early nutritional exposure to the risk of developing adult obesity, hypertension, and IR have been shown in various animal models [42, 44].

In research in the field of nutrigenomics, two strategies are generally applied. The first provides detailed data at the molecular level on the interactions between nutrients and genomes, while the second focuses on human nutrition [42]. The first approach identifies transcription factors that serve as nutritional sensors and target genes (Table 3), reveals signaling pathways and characterizes major nutritional signals, measures gene expression and metabolic consequences of specific micronutrients and macronutrients, and identifies genotypes that are risk factors for diet-related diseases such as DM, hypertension and atherosclerosis and quantifies their impact. Another approach involves the application of nutritional biology in the detection of biomarkers of early metabolic dysregulation and susceptibility to dietary influences [42, 45].

Incorporating genomics into nutritional practice offers the potential for personalized nutrition and prevention assistance by targeting nutrient-responsive molecular mechanisms that respond to nutrients [42]. The best example of this is phenylketonuria, in which proper nutrition minimizes the consequences of the disease [42, 46]. In these patients, the implementation of dietary treatment begins in the first days of life, and the essence is in the lifelong use of special preparations that do not contain phenylalanine [42]. In addition, research in the field of molecular prevention is expected to lead to the discovery of new biomarkers, more accurate measurement of disease susceptibility (personalized risk assessment), as well as new knowledge about the effects of interactions related to gene-environment and especially food-genes [42, 47]. In that way, the application of genomics in the population sciences would be useful both for the improvement of health status and for the prevention and treatment of diseases [42, 48].

#### CONCLUSION

Despite the continuous mastery of biomedical knowledge and techniques, scientists are still far from fully understanding the etiopathogenesis of chronic non-communicable diseases. In this regard, it is necessary to fight against these diseases and their consequences in a more efficient way. For that purpose, given the tendency of increasing prevalence of MS in the coming decades, it is necessary to take preventive measures to combat risk factors that may be affected (inadequate diet rich in carbohydrates and saturated fatty acids, obesity, smoking, sedentary lifestyle and physical inactivity). In addition to lifestyle changes, the use of a low-calorie diet and increased physical activity, patients with MS also need the use of appropriate drug therapy for certain components of the syndrome. We remain hopeful that further research in the field of molecular prevention will be able to contribute to the discovery of new biomarkers, help create strategies for molecular prevention and control of chronic non-communicable diseases and be a guideline for the application of nutrigenomics in population sciences.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This paper is funded by project number 175015 of the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia.

#### REFERENCES

- Vučević D, Đorđević D, Jorgačević B, Radosavljević T, Radak Đ, Kovačević D. Povezanost insulinske rezistencije i poremećaja kardiovaskularnog sistema. Med Istraživ 2015;49:5-15.
- 2. International Diabetes Federation. IDF diabetes atlas. Brussels:International Diabetes Federation;2015.
- Vučević D, Jorgačević B, Đorđević D, Radak Đ, Radosavljević M, Lalić D. Dijabetska vaskularna bolest-ćelijski i molekulski pristup. Med Istraživ 2017;51(1):18-30.
- Zhang N, Yang X, Zhu X, Zhao B, Huang T, Ji Q. Type 2 diabetes mellitus unawareness, prevalence, trends and risk factors: National Health and Nutrition Examination. Survey (NHANES) 1999-2010. J Int Med Res 2017;45(2):594-609.
- Schwingshackl L, Hoffmann G, Lampousi AM, Knüppel S, Iqbal K, Schwedhelm C, et al. Food groups and risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. Eur J Epidemiol 2017;32:363-75.
- Micha R, Schulkin ML, Peñalvo JL, Khatibzadeh S, Singh GM, Rao M, et al. Etiologic effects and optimal intakes of foods and nutrients for risk of cardiovascular diseases and diabetes: Systematic reviews and meta-analyses from the Nutrition and Chronic Diseases Expert group (Nutri CoDE). PLoS ONE 2017;12(4): e0175149.
- de Souza RJ, Mente A, Maroleanu A, Cozma AI, Ha V, Kishibe T, et al. Intake of saturated and trans unsaturated fatty acids and risk of all cause mortality, cardiovascular disease, and type 2 diabetes: systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. BMJ 2015;351: h3978.
- Batez M, Božić P, Đorđić V, Jorga J, Milanović I, Ostojić S, i sar. Vodič za zdrave životne navike. Ishrana i fizička aktivnost. Centar za zdravlje, vežbanje i sportske nauke, Beograd, 2017.
- Pataky Z, Carrard I, Gay V, Thomas A, Carpentier A, Bobbioni-Harsch E, et al. Effects of a weight loss program on metabolic syndrome, eating disorders and psychological outcomes: mediation by endocannabinoids? Obes Facts 2018;11:144-56.
- Sacco RL, Roth GA, Reddy KS, Arnett DK, Bonita R, Gaziano TA, et al. The heart of 25 by 25: achieving the goal of reducing global and regional premature deaths from cardiovascular diseases and stroke. Circulation 2016;133: e674-90.
- Vučević D, Jorgačević B, Radosavljević M, Đorđević D, Radak Đ. Faktori rizika za nastanak ateroskleroze u svetlu postojećih naučnih saznanja. Med Istraživ 2017;51(3):7-19.
- 12. Naučna konferencija "Epidemija gojaznosti i Srbija", SANU, Beograd, 2016.
- Albracht-Schulte K, Kalupahana NS, Ramalingam L, Wang S, Rahman S, Robert-McComb J, et al. Omega-3 fatty acids in obesity and metabolic syndrome: A mechanistic update. J Nutr Biochem 2018; doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2018.02.012
- Pahlavani M, Razafimanjato F, Ramalingam L, Kalupahana NS, Moussa H, Scoggin S, et al. Eicosapentaenoic acid regulates brown adipose tissue metabolism in high-fat-fed mice and in clonal brown adipocytes. J Nutr Biochem 2017;39:101-9.
- Godos J, Zappala G, Bernardini S, Giambini I, Bes-Rastrollo M, Martinez-Gonzales M. Adherence to the Mediterranean diet is inversely associated with metabolic syndrome occurrence: a meta-analysis of observational studies. Int J Food Sci Nutr 2017;68:138-48.
- Zheng Z, Ge Y, Zhang J, Xue M, Li Q, Lin D, et al. PUFA diets alter the microRNA expression profiles in an inflammation rat model. Mol Med Reports 2015;11:4149-57.
- Kwon YJ, Lee HS, Lee JW. Association of carbohydrate and fat intake with metabolic syndrome. Clin Nutr 2017; doi: 10.1016/j. clnu.2017.06.022
- Kazaz I, Ender A, Kabaran S, Iyigün G, Kirmizigil B, Malkoç M. Evaluation of the physical activity level, nutrition quality, and depression in patients with metabolic syndrome: comparative study. Medicine 2018;97:18 e10485
- 19. Hassannejad R, Kazemi I, Sadeghi M, Mohammadifard N, Roohafza H, Sarrafzadegan N, et al. Longitudinal association of met-

abolic syndrome and dietary patterns: a 13-year population-based cohort study. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis 2017; doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2017.10.025

- Chauhan AK, Singh RB, Ozimek L, Singh M, Basu TK. View point: saturated fatty acid and sugar; how much is too much for health? A scientific statement of the International College of Nutrition. World Heart J 2016;8:71.
- Ohmori Y, Ito H, Morita A, Deura K, Miyachi M, for the Saku Cohort Study Group. Associations between depression and unhealthy behaviours related to metabolic syndrome: a cross sectional study. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr 2017;26(1):130-40.
- Tran VD, Jancey J, Lee A, James A, Howat P, Thi Phuong Mai L. Physical activity and nutrition program for adults with metabolic syndrome: process evaluation. Evaluat Prog Plann 2017;61:128-33.
- 23. Yang WS, Chen PC, Hsu HC, Su TC, Lin HJ, Chen MF, et al. Differential effects of saturated fatty acids on the risk of metabolic syndrome: a matched case-control and meta-analysis study. Metab Clin Exp 2018; doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2018.01.006
- 24. Da Boit M, Sibson R, Sivasubramaniam S, Meakin JR, Greig CA, Aspden RM, et al. Sex differences in the effect of fish-oil supplementation on the adaptive response to resistance exercise training in older people: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr 2017;105:151-8.
- Yosaee S, Erfani MR, Bazrafshan MR, Entezami N, Alinavaz M, Akbari M, et al. Correlation between diet quality and metabolic syndrome. JNFS 2017;2(3):213-20.
- Hall KD, Bemis T, Brychta R, Chen KY, Courville A, Crayner EJ, et al. Calorie for calorie, dietary fat restriction results in more body fat loss than carbohydrate restriction in people with obesity. Cell Metab 2015;22:427-36.
- Arent SM, Walker AJ, Pellegrino JK, Sanders DJ, McFadden BA, Ziegenfuss TN, et al. The combined effects of exercise, diet and a multi-ingredient dietary supplement on body composition and adipokine changes in overweight adults. J Am Coll Nutr 2017;1-10.
- Vučević D, Đorđević D, Stanojević M, Jorgačević B, Đorović D, Radak Đ, i sar. Hiperholesterolemije:mehanizmi nastanka i patofiziološke implikacije. Med Istraživ 2016;50:30-43.
- 29. Teixeira FC, Pereira FEF, Pereira AF, Ribeiro BG. Metabolic syndrome's risk factors and its association with nutritional status in schoolchildren. PMR 2017,6:27-32.
- Agirbasli M, Tanrikulu AM, Berenson GS. Metabolic syndrome: bridging the gap from childhood to adulthood. Cardiovasc Ther 2016;34:30-6.
- The metabolic syndrome http://www.eufic.org/article/en/artid/metabolic-syndrome-epidemic
- Duivenvoorde LP, van Schothorst EM, Swarts HM, Kuda O, Steenbergh E, Termeulen S, et al. Difference in fatty acid composition of isocaloric high fat diets alters metabolic flexibility in male C57BL/ 6JOlaHsd mice. PLoS ONE 2015;10: e0128515
- 33. Mazić S. Vežbanje je lek. Med Podmladak 2016;67(2):1-4.
- 34. .Ma Y, He FJ, Yin Y, Hashem KM, MacGregor GA. Gradual reduction of sugar in soft drinks without substitution as a strategy to reduce overweight, obesity, and type 2 diabetes: a modelling study. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2016;4(2):105-14.
- Sonnenburg JL, Backhed F. Diet-microbiota interactions as moderators of human metabolism. Nature 2016;535:56-64.
- Raynor HA, Champagne CM. Position of the Academy of nutrition and dietetics: interventions for the treatment of overweight and obesity in adults. J Acad Nutr Diet 2016;116:129-47.
- Patel D. Pharmacotherapy for the management of obesity. Metab Clin Exp 2015;64:1376-85.
- 38. Lucero D, Miksztowicz V, Gualano G, Longo C, Landeira G, Alvarez E, et al. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease associated with metabolic syndrome: influence of liver fibrosis stages on characteristics of very low density lipoproteins. Clin Chim Acta 2017;473:1-8.

- 39. Paoli A, Moro T, Bosco G, Bianco A, Grimaldi KA, Camporesi E, et al. Effects of n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (omega-3) supplementation on some cardiovascular risk factors with a ketogenic Mediterranean diet. Marine drugs 2015;13:996-1009.
- 40. Wallin A, Forouhi NG, Wolk A, Larsson SC. Egg consumption and risk of type 2 diabetes: a prospective study and dose-response meta-analysis. Diabetologia 2016;59(6):1204-13.
- 41. Qin Y, Zhou Y, Chen SH, Zhao XL, Ran L, Zeng XL, et al. Fish oil supplements lower serum lipids and glucose in correlation with a reduction in plasma fibroblast growth factor 21 and prostaglandin E2 in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease associated with hyperlipidemia: a randomized clinical trial. PloS ONE 2015;10: e0133496
- 42. Pekmezović T. Molekularna prevencija hroničnih nezaraznih bolesti: koliko smo blizu? Med Istraživ 2017;51(1):36-9.
- 43. Ferguson LR. The value of nutrigenomics science. OMICS: J Integrat Biol 2016;20:122.

- 44. Stover P, Caudill MA. Genetic and epigenetic contributions to human nutrition and health: managing genome-diet interactions. J Am Diet Assoc 2008;108:1480-7.
- 45. Fenech M, El-Sohemy A, Cahill L, Ferguson LR, French TAC, Tai ES, et al. Nutrigenetics and nutrigenomics: viewpoints on the current status and applications in nutrition research and practice. J Nutrigenet Nutrigenomics 2011;4:69-89.
- Mitchell JJ, Trakadis YJ, Scriver CR. Phenylalanine hydroxylase deficiency. Genet Med 2011;13:697-707.
- Kang JX. Future directions in nutrition research. J Nutrigenet Nutrigenomics 2013;6:1-3.
- Vučević D, Radak Đ, Đorđević D, Miletić M, Jakovljević A, Jorgačević B, et al. Chronic low grade inflammation in aging process as a link on a chain of obesity – related vascular disorders. Med Istraživ 2018;52(1):32-42.

### NEPRAVILNA ISHRANA KAO KARDIOMETABOLIČKI FAKTOR RIZIKA

Danijela Vučević<sup>1</sup>, Janko Samardžić<sup>2</sup>, Milica Radosavljević<sup>2</sup>, Una Radak<sup>1</sup>, Bojan Jorgačević<sup>1</sup>, Drago Đorđević<sup>1</sup>, Sanjin Kovačević<sup>1</sup>

#### Sažetak

Izbalansirana ishrana je važan faktor promocije i održavanja dobrog zdravlja u toku čitavog života. Njen značaj kao determinante hroničnih nezaraznih bolesti dobro je poznat i ima važnu ulogu u prevenciji. Opterećenost hroničnim nezaraznim bolestima rapidno se povećava širom sveta. Naime, hronične nezarazne bolesti su vodeći uzrok umiranja na globalnom nivou. Od 38 miliona smrtnih ishoda u svetu zbog hroničnih nezaraznih bolesti, više od 40% čini prevremeni mortalitet koji se odnosi na osobe mlađe od 70 godina. Gojaznost, metabolički sindrom i dijabetes melitus takođe pokazuju zabrinjavajuće trendove, ne samo zbog naglašenog ispoljavanja kod velikog dela stanovništva, već i zbog sve češćeg prisustva u ranijim godinama života. Tako, metabolički sindrom predstavlja udruženu pojavu intolerancije glukoze, arterijske hipertenzije, dislipidemije, centralnog (abdominalnog /visceralnog/) tipa gojaznosti, kao i postojanje drugih metaboličkih poremećaja u čijoj se osnovi nalazi insulinska rezistencija. Ovaj sindrom prevashodno odlikuje primarni ćelijski defekt dejstva insulina, to jest insulin usled defekta u signalnoj

transdukciji nije u mogućnosti da ostvari svoje biološke efekte. U takvim uslovima, insulinska rezistencija u kombinaciji sa posledičnom hiperinsulinemijom izaziva brojne metaboličke i kardiovaskularne poremećaje, koji imaju pandemijski karakter i predstavljaju vodeći uzrok morbiditeta i mortaliteta u svetu. U patofiziološkom smislu, ishrana bogata ugljenim hidratima i zasićenim masnim kiselinama značajno doprinosi nastanku i razvoju širokog spektra hroničnih nezaraznih bolesti, kao što su dijabetes melitus tip 2, hipertenzija, ubrzana ateroskleroza sa svojim kardiovaskularnim i cerebrovaskularnim komplikacijama, nealkoholna masna bolest jetre, sindrom policističnih ovarijuma i pojedine maligne bolesti (karcinom dojke i dr.). U okviru ovog preglednog članka dat je prikaz najnovijih literaturnih podataka i praktičnih saznanja o nepravilnoj ishrani kao kardiometaboličkom faktoru rizika. Buduća istraživanja u oblasti molekularne prevencije mogu da doprinesu otkrivanju novih biomarkera, pomognu u stvaranju strategija za molekularnu prevenciju hroničnih nezaraznih bolesti i budu smernica za aplikaciju nutrigenomike u populacionim naukama.

Ključne reči: nepravilna ishrana, gojaznost, insulinska rezistencija, kardiovaskularni poremećaji, nutrigenetika, nutrigenomika

Primljen: 24.03.2022. | Revizija: 15.04.2022. | Objavljen: 25.05. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):23-34

Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade

#### **RESEARCH ARTICLE**





# The role of social networks and mobile applications in physical activity during the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia

Nataša Milić<sup>1</sup>, Nikola Savić<sup>2</sup>, Nina Rajović<sup>1</sup>, Jelena Milin-Lazović<sup>1</sup>, Marko Savić<sup>1</sup>, Nikola Milić<sup>3</sup>, Petar Milčanović<sup>2</sup>, Ksenija Marković<sup>3</sup>, Tamara Stanisavljević<sup>4</sup>, Dejan Nešić<sup>5</sup>, Sanja Mazić<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institut za medicinsku statistiku i informatiku, Medicinski fakultet Univerziteta u Beogradu

<sup>2</sup>Laboratorija za medicinu sporta i terapiju vežbanjem, Medicinski fakultet Univerziteta u Beogradu, Srbija

<sup>3</sup>Specijalna bolnica za rehabilitaciju "Termal", Vrdnik, Srbija

<sup>4</sup>Medicinski fakultet Univerziteta u Beogradu, Srbija

<sup>5</sup>Institut za medicinsku fiziologiju "Rihard Burjan", Medicinski fakultet Univerziteta u Beogradu, Srbija

Recived: 20 April 2022 Revised: 8 May 2022 Accepted: 9 May 2022



**Copyright:** © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

#### Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/</u> <u>by/4.0/</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

#### Correspondence to:

Nataša Milić e-mail: natasa.milic@med.bg.ac.rs

#### Summary

After the outbreak of the novel SARS-COV-2 coronavirus, in the Chinese province of Wuhan that spread rapidly across the world, the Government of the Republic of Serbia introduced protection measures in March 2020, to prevent the spread of the infectious disease COVID-19 in Serbia. All gatherings indoors (sport, cultural and other events), as well as in parks and public places intended for recreation and sports, were prohibited. Shortly after, a lockdown took place which prohibited leaving home with the exception of basic needs, work from home was recommended and online schooling was introduced. The World Health Organization has recommended the use of online resources to maintain basic physical activity. In these circumstances of social distancing, this study examines the prevalence of physical activity supported by social networks and mobile applications during the COVID-19 lockdown in Serbia. The study was conducted as a cross-sectional study, using guestionnaire distributed through social networks. The study found that more than a third of respondents (38.3%) used social networks or mobile apps to perform physical activity during the lockdown in Serbia; 27.1% used social networks/mobile apps before the pandemic, while 11.2% began to use social networks/mobile apps to perform physical activity during the lockdown. Easy access and review of exercises were the most common reasons for using social networks/mobile apps. 40% of the participants in the study agreed that social networks/mobile apps, make it easier to engage in physical activity. Based on the presented results, it can be concluded that the promotion of physical activity at home through social networks and mobile apps can provide an invaluable contribution to maintaining physical activity globally during pandemics such as COVID-19.

**Keywords:** physical activity, mobile applications, social networks, COVID-19, pandemics, lockdown

Cite this article as: Milić N, Savić N, Rajović N, Lazović J.M, Savić M, Milić N, Milčanović P, Marković K, Stanisavljević T, Nešić D, Mazić S. The role of social networks and mobile applications in physical activity during the COVID-19 epidemic in SerbiaMedicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):35-41 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-37524

#### **INTRODUCTION**

After the outbreak of the novel SARS-COV-2 coronavirus, in the Chinese province of Wuhan that spread rapidly across the world, the Government of the Republic of Serbia introduced protection measures in March 2020, to prevent the spread of the infectious disease COVID-19 in Serbia. All gatherings indoors (sport, cultural and other events), as well as in parks and public places intended for recreation and sports, were prohibited. Shortly after, a lockdown took place which prohibited leaving home with the exception of basic needs, work from home was recommended and online schooling was introduced. Having been constricted to the confinement of their homes, people experienced a decline in their physical activity (1). The World Health Organization (WHO) recommended performing a minimum of 150 minutes of moderate or intense activity per week as sufficient for the normal functioning of the cardiovascular system. Populous was advised to continue exercising in their homes and the use of online resources was suggested to maintain basic physical activity. As a consequence, gyms, sports halls and yoga classes have been brought into our homes. Social networks, mobile applications, video clips, endless streams of information, ready and easily accessible for use, had great potential to contribute to the further development of physical activity during COVID-19 pandemic. The promotion of physical activity through social networks and applications became an invaluable asset. A systematic review of studies examining the impact of mobile phones in reducing inactivity showcased a positive effect in promoting physical activity during COVID-19 pandemic (2). In circumstances of social distancing, this study aimed to examine the prevalence of physical activity supported by social networks and mobile applications during the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

The study was conducted as a cross-sectional study, using a questionnaire intended to examine habits in physical activity during the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia. The questions from the first part of the questionnaire referred to: the demographic characteristics of the respondents, physical activity before the COVID-19 epidemic, and the attitudes about the frequency of exercise. The second part of the questionnaire examined the impact of social networks and mobile applications on the frequency of physical activity during the epidemic. The questionnaire was distributed through social networks.

#### Statistical analysis

Descriptive and inferential statistical methods were used in this study. Descriptive methods included measures of: central tendency (mean), variability (range, standard deviation) and absolute and relative numbers. Differences in distribution of variables between groups were analyzed using Pearson Chi-Square test. In all analyses, the significance level was set at 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed using IBM SPSS statistical software (SPSS for Windows, release 25.0, SPSS, Chicago, IL).

#### RESULTS

A total of 206 respondents, with equal gender distribution (50.0%) and mean age of  $30.3\pm10.5$  years were included in the study. The age of the respondents ranged from 16 years, for the youngest respondent, to 65 years, for the oldest respondent. Seventy respondents (34.0%) had secondary school education level and lower, while 66% of the surveyed population completed higher education, i.e. university education.

Figure 1 shows the attitudes of the respondents about performing regular physical activity. Out of a total of 206 respondents, 70 (34.0%) believed that it is desirable to perform physical activity almost every day. Sixty-four percent of the surveyed population considered it perferable to exercise several times a week, while 1.9% believed that performing physical activities once a week or less is sufficient (Figure 1).



**Figure 1.** The attitudes of the respondents about performing regular physical activity

Men more often stated that it is necessary to perform physical activities almost every day, while women more often stated that it is enough to perform physical activity several times a week or less (p=0.039). Older respondents more often stated that it is necessary to perform physical activities almost every day, while younger respondents more often stated that it is enough to perform physical activity several times a week or less (p=0.012). Table 1 presents the distribution of respondents' attitudes regarding the performance of regular physical activity in total and by gender.

More than two thirds of respondents (71.6%) performed regular physical activity before lockdown due to the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia. Almost half (45.6%) of

Table 1. Distribution of respondents autoudes regarding the performance of regular physical activity in total and by ge	hysical activity in total and by gender
---	---

	Total	Gender		р
		Male	Female	
Performed physical activity before pandemic	146 (71.6)	83 (83.0)	62 (60.8)	< 0.001
Performed physical activity during pandemic	142 (68.9)	73 (71.6)	68 (66.7)	0.449
Motivation for performing physical activity				
Health	111 (78.7)	61 (83.6)	50 (73.5)	0.146
Physical appearance	68 (48.2)	27 (37.0)	41 (60.3)	0.006
Energy consumption	42 (29.8)	19 (26.0)	23 (33.8)	0.312
Have free time	46 (32.6)	17 (23.3)	29 (42.6)	0.014
Felt a weakening of physical form after pandemic	117 (57.4)	63 (61.8)	54 (52.9)	0.203
Beginning of using social networks				
Used before pandemic	55 (70.5)	22 (75.9)	33 (67.3)	0.425
Started using during pandemic	23 (29.5)	7 (24.1)	16 (32.7)	
Use of social networks for performing physical activity	86 (42.4)	31 (30.4)	55 (54.5)	0.001
During pandemic, I felt:				
As usuall	39 (1.3)	24 (23.5)	15 (15.0)	0.197
As I could adjust to newly emerged	109 (54.0)	55 (53.9)	54 (54.0)	
Situation	54 (267)	22 (22 5)	21 (21 0)	
A there man domin	34 (20.7)	23 (22.3)	31 (31.0)	
There part shows a draw habita in	74 (26 2)	45 (44 1)	20 (28 4)	0.001
performing physical activity	/4 (30.3)	43 (44.1)	29 (28.4)	0.001
I stopped performing physical activity	36 (17.6)	8 (7.8)	28 (27.5)	
I continued performing physical activity	94 (46.1)	49 (48.0)	45 (44.1)	
Reason for not continuing performing physical activity:				
A lack of free time	19 (52.8)	3 (37.5)	16 (57.1)	0.434
A lack of motivation	18 (50.0)	4 (50.0)	14 (50.0)	1.000
Financies	5 (13.9)	1 (12.5)	4 (14.3)	1.000

the respondents exercised several times a week, 18% almost every day, while 6.8% exercised once a week or less. Men performed regular physical activity more often than women before the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia (p<0.001). During the lockdown due to the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia, two thirds (68.9%) of the respondents performed regular physical activity. 39.3% of respondents exercised several times a week, 21.8% almost every day, while 7.8% exercised once a week or less. Younger respondents performed regular physical activity more often than older ones during the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia (p=0.059).

More than half of the surveyed population (68.6%) did not change their habits in performing physical activities during the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia (54.4% exercised before the epidemic and continued exercising during the epidemic; 14.2% did not exercise before or during the epidemic). Discontinuation in performing physical activity during the COVID-19 epidemic was observed in 17.2% of respondents. A total of 14.2% of respondents started exercising during the epidemic. Men were more likely to give up exercise than women, while women were significantly more likely to start exercising (p=0.006). Younger respondents started exercising more often than older ones, while older respondents gave up exercising significantly more often (p = 0.023). **Figure 2** presents the performance of physical activity before and during the lockdown due to the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia.



**Figure 2.** The performance of physical activity before and during the COVID-19 lockdown in Serbia

During the lockdown due to the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia, the motivation for performing regular physical activity among the respondents was different. Health, as one of the drivers, was present in the majority of respondents (78.9%). Almost half (48.6%) commented physical appearance as driver, while one third stated that energy consumption and having free time were drivers for performing physical activity during the lockdown (30.3% and 32.4%, respectively). Female respondents were more likely to have physical appearance as a motivation for performing regular physical activity, as well as having free time than male respondents (p=0.006 and p=0.014, respectively). Physical appearance and having free time were drivers for performing regular physical activity more often for younger respondents than for older ones (p<0.001 and p=0.053, respectively).

Forty two percent of respondents used mobile applications/social networks to perform physical activities before the lockdown caused by the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia. Before pandemic, women more often used mobile applications/social networks to perform physical activities than male respondents (p=0.001). The tendency of more frequent use of mobile applications/social networks for performing physical activities was noticed rather among younger than older respondents (p=0.073). Twenty one percent of the respondents used mobile applications, 20.9% used Instagram, 7.3% used Facebook, while 13.1% of respondents used other social networks in order to perform physical activity (**Figure 3**).



**Figure 3.** The use of mobile applications and social networks for the purpose of performing physical activity before the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia

During the lockdown, more than one third of the respondents (38.3%) used social networks/mobile applications in order to perform physical activity. 27.2% of the respondents stated they used social networks before the pandemic, while 11.2% stated that they started using social networks/mobile applications for performing physical activity during the pandemic (**Figure 4**).



**Figure 4.** Use of social networks/mobile applications before and during the state of emergency due to the COVID-19 epidemic in Serbia

Availability and review of exercises were the most common reasons for using social networks/mobile applications (85.1%). Financial reasons or the absence of payment of a personal trainer was the reason in 27.6% of the surveyed population, while 23.0% of respondents stated saving time as the most common reason for using social networks/mobile applications in performing physical activity. Forty percent of the surveyed population partially or completely agrees that social networks/mobile applications make it easier for an individual to engage in physical activity. Almost one third of the respondents (32.7%) have a neutral attitude, while 27.4% of the surveyed population partially or completely disagree with the statement that social networks/mobile applications make it easier for an individual to engage in physical activity.

More than half of the respondents (53.9%) stated that they adapted to the current situation during the lockdown, while 26.6% of the surveyed population felt demotivated/ anxious, and 19.6% of the respondents stated that they felt as usuall. Respondents with a lower level of education felt more often demotivated or anxious than respondents with a higher level of education (p=0.054).

After the lockdown, almost half of the respondents continued to perform physical activities (46.1%), while 36.4% stated that they did not change their habits related to exercising. 17.5% percent of the surveyed population gave up exercising after the lockdown. Female respondents gave up performing regular physical activity more often than male respondents (p=0.001). The most common reason for giving up exercise after the lockdown was the lack of free time (52.8%). Half of the surveyed population stated the lack of motivation as the reason, while the financial problem was present in 13.9% of the surveyed population. Due to lack of time, younger respondents more often gave up performing physical activities after the state of emergency than older respondents (p=0.061).

#### DISCUSSION

This paper investigates the representation of digital sports activities, i.e. the role social networks and mobile applications take in the interest of promoting and providing ease of physical activity. The study was conducted during the conditions of social distancing caused by the COVID-19 pandemic in Serbia. Having the social climate shift to more isolated state, social networks would experience a rise in userbase and become a backbone of communication and information exchange across the world. Notably, the state of emergency would lead participants of recreation centres, fitness halls and sports clubs to a change in their environment. Having restricted access to spaces of physical activity they sought alternatives. The World Health Organization (WHO) would go on to recommend maintaining basic physical activity levels by using "online resources" (4). A switch would take place,

replacing any face to face interaction between trainers and trainees with the so-called online environment.

Various studies exploring "online fitness" as a growing trend during 2020 and 2021, have been conducted worldwide (5). Germany had shut doors on recreation centres and sports halls as early as March, not opening them until May 2020 and again from November 2020 all throughout the winter season. Based on the representative results of the study conducted in Germany during this time, it was concluded that the state of emergency lead to a decline in sports activities both in the elderly and young population. The study presented results that showcased 2% of the elderly population using online fitness activities in the first two weeks of the state of emergency, with a tendency to grow in the later stages of the pandemic (6). A survey conducted between April and May 2020 in the UK showed that 19-23% of the population used online activities during the state of emergency caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. Our results indicated that more than a third of repondents (38.3%) in Serbia used social networks, ie mobile applications in order to perform physical exercise (7).

A study conducted in Belgium showcased results that indicate that people who exercised using online help before the COVID-19 pandemic increased their lever of exercise during the state of emergency (8). A study in Brazil showcased results stating that 23% of the surveyed population started using online fitness classes and that 20% watched online videos regarding fitness exercises during the pandemic (9). One in five German citizens would state that they used social networks to perform physical exercise at least once during the COVID-19 pandemic, ie 23% of the total 1,508 respondents included in the study (10). Our study showcased that 27.2% of respondents used social networks to perform physical exercise even before the emergency, while 11.2% started using social networks and/or mobile applications during the state of emergency. According to the results of the study conducted in Germany (10) the share of digital sports activities increased significantly by as much as 19%. However, the trend of digital sports activities would not sustain its popularity, the conclusion of the state of emergency would see recreation centres, sport clubs and gyms open again. Furthermore, that would bring a dramatic decrease in the share of users of digital sports activities by 14%, almost returning to the numbers of the pre-pandemic period (10). The results of our study showed that more than half of the surveyed population (68.6%) did not change their habits in performing physical exercise during the COVID-19 pandemic in Serbia (54.4% exercised even before the pandemic and continued to exercise, 14.2% did not exercise before nor during the pandemic), the complete stop of physical exercise during the COVID-19 pandemic was observed in 17.2% of respondents, while 14.2% of respondents began exercising during the pandemic.

Alfavaz et al. (11) found in their study negative effects of self-isolation and quarantine on physical activity in adults, which can be explained by the difficulties of individuals having to change their routines that were previously acquired in fitness clubs and gyms. Positive attitudes were observed in our study regarding the use of social networks ie mobile applications when performing physical exercise, as well as in the study conducted in Saudi Arabia (12). Ease of availability and a review/ selection of exercises were the most common reasons for using social networks/mobile applications in 85.1% of the surveyed population, according to our results. Financial reasons ie lack of funds for a payment for a personal trainer was a primary reason for 27.6% of respondents, while 23.0% stated saving time as the most common reason for using social networks/mobile applications for the purpose of performing physical exercise. The influence of social networks/mobile applications on engaging in physical activity was the topic of research in the study of Ammar (13) et al., as well as Kaur et al (14). Despite the positive observations found in the study conducted in Saudi Arabia as well as the influence of social media presented by the Ammar and Kaur studies, the results showed a different aspect, The level of physical activity obtained when home exercising was not sufficient to meet the regular physical activity patterns that existed before self-isolation conditions (12-14). AlMarzooki's research (12) showcased a strong relation between the attitude towards using social networks and levels of physical activity obtained. In addition, the results identified age, level of physical activity and average hours spent on social media as a significant predictors of attitudes toward their use. The results are in line with the finding found in the Shimoga et al (15) study, where frequency of social media use was strongly associated with physical activity.

Home digital sports activities usually require certain technical equipment, as well enough space at home. In this context, it is understandable that digital sports are more socially selective than traditional offline sports. Ng and co-workers (16) showed a finding in their study where fitness applications were more popular among young people, and persons of better financial status. The results of the study conducted in Germany (10) support these claims and show that users of digital sports are younger, better educated and in better financial condition. Such claim indicates that persons of age rarely participate in digital sports activities. Lower representation of older users of digital sports is probably a consequence of technological barriers or the lack of motivating or health-oriented content intended for older users. Digital sports have proven to be more attractive within the female population rather than the male population. This is the result of digital sport platforms being more oriented towards exercises based on body shaping, dance or yoga. The results of our study are in line with the before mentioned findings, where, before the COVID-19 pandemic in Serbia, women

more often used mobile applications and social media to perform physical exercise rather than the male respondents. Also, our study showed the younger respondents having a higher tendency to use mobile applications and social media to perform physical exercise rather than the older respondents. However, after the abolition of the state of emergency, female respondents were more likely to give up regular physical activity rather than the male respondents. Due to lack of time, being the primary reason, the younger population was more likely to give up on regular physical activity rather than the older respondents, after the abolition of the state of emergency.

According to the results of most studies, the active users of digital sports mostly used digital sports activities even before the period of the state of emergency caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. Therefore, it can be assumed that the use of social networks as well as mobile applications for performing physical exercise allowed the already active population to remain active during the pandemic. It however failed to motivate and stimulate the larger share of the inactive population to start using sports activities during the self-isolation period. Thus, digital sports activities encourage individuals to stay active and play an important role in public health during a pandemic, such as this one. Various practical implications arise from the most current research, especially when mentioning sports clubs, gyms and fitness centres, suggesting the introduction of digital sports activities to their already existing portfolio. This kind of digital data could be an extension to traditional offline activities, giving individuals with limited time or mobility an opportunity to participate in sports activities. Digital sports activities are not expected to completely replace traditional offline sports, but for many they could become a temporary and easily accessible supplement, in the post-pandemic period.

#### CONCLUSION

Promotion of performing physical activity at home through social networks and mobile applications can make an invaluable contribution to maintaining physical activity globally during pandemics such as COVID-19.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Crisafulli A, Pagliaro P. Physical activity/inactivity and COVID-19. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2020:2047487320927597.
- Stephens J, Allen J. Mobile phone interventions to increase physical activity and reduce weight: a systematic review. J Cardiovasc Nurs. 2013;28(4):320–9.
- Statista. (2019). Social media- statistics & facts. Statista. https:// www.statista.com/topics/1164/social-networks/
- World Health Organization (WHO). #Healthy at Home—Physical Activity. Available online: https://www.who.int/news-room/ campaigns/connecting-the-world-to-combat-coronavirus/healthyathome/healthyathome---physical-activity.01.2021]
- 5. Thompson, W.R. Worldwide Survey of Fitness Trends for 2021. ACSM's Health Fit J. 2021; 25:10–19.
- Mutz, M.; Gerke, M. Sport and exercise in times of self-quarantine: How Germans changed their behaviour at the beginning of the Covid-19 pandemic. Int Rev Sociol Sport 2021; 56:305–316.
- Sport England. Exploring Attitudes and Behaviours in England during the Covid-19 Pandemic. 2020. Available online: https:// indd.adobe.com/view/793b48d5-bbcd-4de3-a50f-11d241a506b3 (accessed on 15 January 2021).
- Constandt B, Thibaut E, De Bosscher V, Scheerder J, Ricour M, Willem A. Exercising in Times of Lockdown: An Analysis of the Impact of COVID-19 on Levels and Patterns of Exercise among Adults in Belgium. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020; 17:4144.
- 9. Martinez EZ, Silva FM, Morigi TZ, Zucoloto ML, Silva TL, Joaquim AG, Dall'Agnol G, Galdino G, Martinez MOZ, Silva WRD. Physical ac-

tivity in periods of social distancing due to COVID-19: a cross-sectional survey. Cien Saude Colet. 2020;25(2):4157-4168.

- Mutz M, Müller J, Reimers AK. Use of Digital Media for Home-Based Sports Activities during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Results from the German SPOVID Survey. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2021;18(9):4409.
- Alfawaz H, Amer OE, Aljumah AA, Aldisi DA, Enani MA, Aljohani NJ, Alotaibi NH, Alshingetti N, Alomar SY, Khattak MNK, Sabico S, Al-Daghri NM. Effects of home quarantine during COVID-19 lockdown on physical activity and dietary habits of adults in Saudi Arabia. Sci Rep. 2021 Mar 15;11(1):5904.
- 12. AlMarzooqi MA. Physical Activity and Attitudes Toward Social Media Use of Active Individuals During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Saudi Arabia: Cross-Sectional Survey. Front Psychol. 2021;12:707921.
- Ammar A, Brach M, Trabelsi K, Chtourou H, Boukhris O, Masmoudi L, et al. Effects of COVID-19 Home Confinement on Eating Behaviour and Physical Activity: Results of the ECLB-COVID19 International Online Survey. Nutrients. 2020;12(6):1583.
- Kaur H, Singh T, Arya YK, Mittal S. Physical Fitness and Exercise During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Qualitative Enquiry. Front Psychol. 2020;11:590172.
- Shimoga SV, Erlyana E, Rebello V. Associations of Social Media Use With Physical Activity and Sleep Adequacy Among Adolescents: Cross-Sectional Survey. J Med Internet Res. 2019;21(6):e14290.
- Ng K, Tynjälä J, Kokko S. Ownership and Use of Commercial Physical Activity Trackers Among Finnish Adolescents: Cross-Sectional Study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth. 2017;5(5):e61.

## ULOGA DRUŠTVENIH MREŽA I MOBILNIH APLIKACIJA U FIZIČKOJ AKTIVNOSTI TOKOM EPIDEMIJE KOVID-19 U SRBIJI

Nataša Milić<sup>1</sup>, Nikola Savić<sup>2</sup>, Nina Rajović<sup>1</sup>, Jelena Milin-Lazović<sup>1</sup>, Marko Savić<sup>1</sup>, Nikola Milić<sup>3</sup>, Petar Milčanović<sup>2</sup>, Ksenija Marković<sup>3</sup>, Tamara Stanisavljević<sup>4</sup>, Dejan Nešić<sup>5</sup>, Sanja Mazić<sup>5</sup>

#### Sažetak

Nakon što se u kineskoj provinciji Vuhan pojavio novi virus, SARS-KOV-2, koji se ubrzano raširio širom sveta, u martu 2020. godine Vlada Republike Srbije je uvela mere zaštite za sprečavanje i širenje zarazne bolesti KOVID-19 u Srbiji. Zabranjena su sva okupljanja u zatvorenom prostoru (sportske, kulturne i druge manifestacije), kao i kretanje u parkovima i javnim površinama namenjenim za rekreaciju i sport. U piku epidemije, uvedeno je vanredno stanje tokom koga je zabranjeno kretanje na javnim mestima, odnosno van stanova, prostorija i objekata za stanovanje u stambenim zgradama i izvan domaćinstva, preporučen je rad od kuće i uvedeno onlajn školovanje. Svetska Zdravstvena Organizacija preporučila je održavanje nivoa bazične fizičke aktivnosti korišćenjem tzv. onlajn resursa. Na osnovu svega navedenog, u ovom radu ispitana je zastupljenost fizičke aktivnosti potpomognute društvenim mrežama i mobilnim aplikacijama u uslovima socijalnog distanciranja nastalog usled epidemije KOVID-19 u Srbiji. Studija je sprovedena kao

studija preseka, sa korišćenjem upitnika distribiuranog preko društvenih mreža. Utvrđeno je da je nešto više od trećine ispitanika (38.3%) koristilo društvene mreže, odnosno mobilne aplikacije u cilju obavljanja fizičke aktivnosti tokom vanrednog stanja u Srbiji, od čega je 27.1% koristilo društvene mreže i pre vanrednog stanja, dok je 11.2% počelo da koristi društvene mreže/mobilne aplikacije za obavljanje fizičke aktivnosti tokom vanrednog stanja.

Laka dostupnost i pregled vežbi bili su najčešći razlog korišćenja društvenih mreža/mobilnih aplikacija. 40% učesnika studije je smatralo da društvene mreže, odnosno mobilne aplikacije olakšavaju bavljenje fizičkom aktivnošću. Na osnovu dobijenih rezultata može se zaključiti da promocija fizičke aktivnosti u kućnim uslovima preko društvenih mreža i mobilnih aplikacija može pružiti neprocenjivi doprinos održavanju fizičke aktkivnosti na globalnom nivou tokom pandemija kao što je KOVID-19.

Ključne reči: fizička aktivnost, mobilne aplikacije, društvene mreže, KOVID-19, pandemija, vanredno stanje

Primljen: 20.04.2022. | Revizija: 08.05.2022. | Objavljen: 09.05. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):35-41

Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade

#### **RESEARCH ARTICLE**



# Recovering quality of life in outpatients with psychosis spectrum disorders and its association with the symptom domains

■Nadja P. Marić<sup>1,2</sup>, Ivan Ristić<sup>2</sup>, Stefan Jerotić<sup>1,3</sup>, Sanja Andric Petrović<sup>1,2</sup>, Bojana Savić<sup>1,3</sup>, Mirjana Zebić<sup>3</sup>, Kristina Savić<sup>1</sup>, Teodora Tomić<sup>1</sup>, Nikolina Jovanović<sup>1,4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Belgrade, Faculty of Medicine, Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>2</sup>Institute of Mental Health, Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>3</sup>Clinic for Psychiatry, University Clinical Centre of Serbia, Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>4</sup>Unit for Social and Community Psychiatry, WHO Collaborating Centre for Mental Health Services Development, Queen Mary University of London, London, United Kingdom

Recived: 22 April 2022 Revised: 28 May 2022 Accepted: 9 June 2022



updates

#### **Funding information:**

The IMPULSE project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under Grant Agreement No. 779334. The funding was received through the Global Alliance for Chronic Diseases prevention and management of mental disorders (SCI-HCO-07-2017) funding call.

Copyright: © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

#### Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/</u> <u>by/4.0/</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

#### Correspondence to:

Nadja P Marić, MD, PhD, FRP Faculty of Medicine and Institute of Mental Health, Milana Kasanina 3, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia Email – nadja.maric-bojovic@med.bg.ac.rs Phone - +381 11 3307548

#### Summary

Quality of life (QoL) as a measure of subjective well-being is an important indicator in the everyday functioning of patients with psychosis spectrum disorders (PSD). The aim of this study was to explore the association between QoL and five symptom domains in outpatients with PSD. Our hypothesis was that negative and affective symptom domains would be associated with lower QoL.

Socio-demographic and clinical data were collected from 68 participants who met the prerequisite for the current study – adult outpatients diagnosed with F20.x-29 (according to ICD-10), qualified by the attending physicians as stable. Their symptoms were assessed using the expanded version of the Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (BPRS-E) on the basis of which five symptom domains were quantified: positive symptoms, negative symptoms, affective symptoms (anxiety/depression), activation and disorganization. QoL was measured with the ten-point Recovering Quality of Life (ReQol) scale.

Mean age (SD) of the sample was 43.3 (11.0) years, and 60.3% of participants were male. ReQoL mean (SD) score was 25.4 (8.4) and BPRS-E mean total score was 1.9 (0.5). Regarding the BPRS-E and QoL score differences between males and females, educational level or marital status were not observed. Linear regression analyses showed that two out ot five symptom domains were significantly associated with ReQoL: Affective domain ( $\beta$  coeff.=-.717, p<.001) and Negative symptom domain ( $\beta$  coeff.=-.299, p=.001).

The present study of real-world clinically stable patients with PSD demonstrated that affective symptoms (depression/anxiety) had the strongest negative association with QoL in comparison with other symptom domains. This information could be useful for clinicians who should try to alleviate distress in order to improve the PSD treatment outcome.

**Keywords:** Quality of Life, Psychotic Disorders, Symptom domains, Outpatients

Cite this article as: Marić N, Ristić I, Jerotić S, Petrović S.A, Savić B, Zebić M, Savić K, Tomić T, Jovanović N. Recovering quality of life in outpatients with psychosis spectrum disorders and its association with the symptom domains. Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):43-49 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-37549

#### INTRODUCTION

Psychotic spectrum disorders (PSD) are multifactorial complex conditions with a huge impact on quality of life (QoL) (1). QoL can be defined as a person's sense of well-being and satisfaction with his/her life circumstances, as well as a person's health status and access to resources and opportunities (2). Personal recovery and QoL are especially important in clinically stable outpatients striving towards employment and stable work, socialization, as well as taking charge of their own health and preventing future episodes of mental health deterioration (2). Symptoms of patients diagnosed with schizophrenia and other psychosis spectrum disorders, in particular positive symptoms (perceptual and thought disorders), can be minimized by medication ("clinical recovery"), but their QoL seems to be lower than the QoL of the general population ("personal recovery") and this could be due to several different factors.

Several sociodemographic factors such as age, gender, marital status, and education level were associated with QoL in patients with schizophrenia in previous studies (3). Higher rates of QoL were consistently reported in females compared to male patients with schizophrenia (4). According to Meesters et al, 2010 (5), sociodemographic factors could explain up to 20% of the variance in QoL while the intensity of the clinical symptoms could explain around 50% of it. When patients with schizophrenia, schizoaffective and bipolar disorder were compared, the schizoaffective disorder was associated with the largest losses of QoL (6) and most of the losses in this and other studies (5) were explained by the current depressive symptom levels. Depressive symptoms correlated with QoL in several studies, but not in all (7). Moreover, reports were also showing significant associations between negative symptoms and QoL (4).

Typically, the assessment of symptoms in patients with PSD includes the Positive and Negative Symptoms Scale (PANSS), which measures negative, positive and general symptom domains (8) and additional scales (for example, Calgary Depression Scale for Schizophrenia or other specific scales (9)) would be necessary to address depressive symptoms. However, there are scales such as the BPRS-E (10,11) which could be easily used to get comprehensive information on the major symptom dimensions in PSD including affective symptoms. The BPRS-E was developed to assess the severity of symptoms in patients with psychosis and it is also a sensitive measure of symptom reduction following clinical remission (11). Moreover, this scale was also explored outside the psychosis spectrum. For example, Zanello et al (2013) showed that the 24-item BPRS could be a useful measure of symptom severity and change in symptom status in unipolar depression (12). A recent study performed on a sample of outpatients with psychosis from the Western Balkans which investigated the fitting of the

three competing BPRS-E factor models derived in the literature suggested acceptable to good reliability of the five BPRS-E factors/groups of symptoms: Affect, Negative symptoms, Positive symptoms, Activation, and Disorganisation (13).

Understanding the relationship between the different symptom domains with QoL is important because interventions that focus on psychotic symptoms alone may fail to improve subjective QoL (4). Thus, the present study aimed to explore clinically stable outpatients with psychotic disorders to analyze the associations between QoL, socio-demographic characteristics and the five above mentioned symptom domains. Our hypothesis was that negative and affective domains, as assessed by BPRS-E, would be associated with lower QoL. If this hypothesis holds, it means that busy psychiatric services and clinicians could be provided by a simple-to-administer reliable instrument such as BPRS-E to identify patients whose symptoms need further improvement towards recovery.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present study was a cross-sectional observational study performed at two psychiatric institutions (the Clinic for Psychiatry, University Clinical Center of Serbia in Belgrade, and the Special Hospital for Psychiatric Diseases "Dr Slavoljub Bakalović" in Vrsac, Serbia) during 2019/2020. The patients included in this study were involved in the large multicentric IMPULSE study which explored the implementation of the psychosocial intervention DIALOG+ for patients with PSD in low-middle income countries from Southeast Europe (for more information about the IMPULSE see Jovanovic et al, 2020; Grant agreement no.779334)) (14).

The inclusion criteria were the same as those for the IMPULSE study: outpatients with the primary diagnosis of PSD (ICD-10 codes F20-29), aged 18–65, with at least one psychiatric hospital admission during their lifetime (this means the diagnosis had been confirmed under comprehensive clinical evaluation), and the capacity and will to provide informed consent. Patients who had an organic brain disorder or severe cognitive deficits were excluded, as well as those who had been considered unstable by the treating clinician.

The information about gender, age, marital status (i.e. married, single, divorced/separated, and widow/widower) and education (i.e. below the level of elementary school, elementary school graduate, high school graduate, university, or college graduate) have been collected, as well as the information about the diagnosis and the number of psychiatric hospitalizations.

The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and its design was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade, as well as by the relevant professional boards. All participants provided informed consent before the initiation of the study.

#### Instruments of measurement

Symptoms were assessed using the Brief Psychiatry Rating Scale-Expanded (BPRS-E) with 24 items (10,11). It was applied to assess psychopathological symptoms in the participants of this study. Trained research assistants interviewed patients and used rated guidelines to provide the scoring. Each symptom was rated on a 7-point Likert scale indicating the symptom severity ranging from "0 not present" to "7 - extremely severe" (Cronbach's alpha = .797). A higher score indicated more severe symptomatology. For additional information about particular symptom domains, five BPRS-E domains were calculated according to the factor analyses provided by Blazhevska Stoilkovska et al. (submitted): positive symptoms (hallucinations, unusual thought content, suspiciousness, grandiosity ), negative symptoms (blunted affect, emotional withdrawal, motor retardation), affective symptoms (anxiety, guilt, depression, suicidality), activation (excitement, motor hyperactivity, elevated mood, distractibility) and disorganization (conceptual disorganization, disorientation, self-neglect, mannerisms and posturing).

Patients were also assessed using the Recovering Quality of Life (ReQoL) scale (2), a generic psychometric self-evaluation. The non-somatic domains of QoL are the most relevant for psychiatric patients and therefore should be the main core (15). This scale measures rather non-physical domains of health-related QoL than pain or disability. It is composed of 10 questions ranging from "never" to "always" and it contains a mixture of positive and negative items. ReQoL had excellent acceptability and feasibility in clinical practice as well as good reliability and construct validity. The positively and negative items score 0-4, where zero on the scale represents the poorest quality of life and four the highest (Cronbach's alpha = .874). ReQoL-10 score up to 24 is considered as falling within the clinical range (2).

#### STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All statistical analyses were performed by the SPSS version 20.0 statistical software.

Descriptive statistical values were used to summarize participants' demographic and clinical characteristics (minimum and maximum values, medians and means/ standard deviations). Initially, all data were tested for normality and accordingly analyzed using the appropriate parametric or non-parametric tests. Univariable relations were investigated by ANOVAs for associations between categorical and continuous variables, and by correlations between continuous variables (Pearson's correlation). Multivariable associations between QoL (dependent variable) and all potential variables were investigated in linear regression analyses with potential predictors of QoL - the first block consisted of socio-de-mographic variables whereas the second block contained the symptom domains. All p-values less than 0.05 were considered significant.

#### RESULTS

Our sample consisted of 68 adult patients, whose mean age was  $43.3\pm11.0$  and out of which 60.3% were male. Other socio-demographic and clinical characteristics of the participants are shown in **Table 1**. Diagnoses (according to ICD-10 criteria) are listed in **Table 1**. Most of the participants had schizophrenia or unspecified psychosis that was not caused by a substance or any known physiological condition. The mean number of hospitalizations was  $4.7\pm3.4$  (median: 4.0; range:1-15)

The mean total BPRS-E score was  $1.9\pm0.5$ . Of the five symptom dimensions, BPRS Affective domain was scored by mean  $2.4\pm1.0$ , Negative symptoms by mean  $2.1\pm0.9$ , Disorganization was rated mean  $1.7\pm0.7$ , Positive symptoms were scored  $1.6\pm0.8$  and Activation was scored  $1.6\pm0.6$ . The mean of the total ReQol-10 score was  $25.4\pm8.4$ . The lowest score was found in relation to the items: "I felt confident about myself"  $(1.7\pm1.2)$ , "I felt hopeful about my future"  $(1.9\pm1.2)$  and "I felt happy"  $(2.1\pm1.1)$ .

In terms of the BPRS-E and QoL scores, differences between males and females, educational level or marital status were not observed. Also, no differences in the symptom intensity or QoL were found between the diagnostic subgroups. Age and number of hospitalizations did not correlate with the aforementioned outcomes.

The first block of the variables (socio-demographic variables) explained 7.1% of the variance associated with QoL (R2= .071; adjusted R2=.012), while the second block which consisted of all symptom domains explained over 60% of the variance (R2 = .662; adjusted R2=.609).

In the final structure of the regression function, the only significant predictors of QoL were Affective and Negative symptom domains. The participants with more pronounced affective (depression/anxiety) and negative symptoms had lower scores on ReQoL - see **Table 2**.

#### DISCUSSION

Our research involved real-world outpatients to explore how five different symptom domains measured by one single instrument correlated with QoL. We found that the affective domain of the BPRS-E scale, which includes depression, anxiety, and guilt, had the strongest impact on QoL, followed by the negative dimension (blunted Table 1. Symptom domains and quality of life by socio-demographic and clinical characteristics

Sociodemographic data		BPRS-E total score, Mean±SD 1.9±0.5		Re	eQoL total score, Mean±SD 25.4±8.4
	$Mean \pm SD$				
Age#	43.3±11.0	r=.109; p=.3	377	<i>r</i> =028; <i>p</i> =.824	
Sex	n (%)		Between group differences		Between group differences
Male	60.3	1.8±0.5	p=.959	25.9±8.3	D (10
Female	39.7	1.9±0.4		24.6±8.7	P=.529
Education	n (%)				
Elementary School or Less	4 (5.9)	1.9±0.4	p=.805	30.0±7.2	
High School	54 (79.4)	1.9±0.5		25.1±8.7	p=.527
University/College	10 (14.7)	1.8±0.5		25.4±8.4	
Marital Status	n (%)				
Married	8 (11.8)	1.7±0.3	p=.367	30.1±5.0	
Single	52 (76.5)	1.9±0.4		24.4±8.7	p=.178
Separated/Divorced, Widow(er)	8 (11.8)	2.0±0.8	-	26.8±8.1	
Clinical characteristics					
Diagnosis (ICD-10)	n (%)		Between group differences		Between group differences
Schizophrenia- F20	25 (31.3)	2.0±0.5	p=.171	25.8±8.6	
Schizoaffective disorder – F25	11 (13.8)	1.7±0.4	_	26.0±6.0	
Unspecified psychosis not due to a substance or known physiological condition- F29	22 (32.4)	1.8±0.4	-	25.9±9.0	p=.746
Other: F21, F22 and F23	10 (14.7)	1.9±0.5		25.4±8.4	
Number of hospitalizations#	4.7±3.4	r=0.53; p=.0	567	<i>r</i> =-0.85; <i>p</i> =.505	
#Pearson's correlations					

BPRS - Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale; ReQoL - Recovery Quality of Life

affect, emotional withdrawal, motor retardation). Thus, the hypothesis of this study was confirmed. Socio-demographic factors such as female gender or age, educational level or marital status did not significantly influence QoL in this study. In line with the previous research, the socio-demographic group of variables accounted for QoL variance only to a small extent. However, the symptoms have explained QoL variance to a very large extent in our study and it was in line with the earlier findings (5,16).

**Table 2.** Multivariable relationships between quality of life (ReQoL)and five symptom domains

BPRS-E symptom domains	β coeff.	p value
Affective	717	>.001*
Negative	299	.001*
Positive	.035	.705
Activation	083	.332
Disorganized	.145	.119

BPRS - Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale; ReQoL - Recovery Quality of Life

In our study, we found that especially anxiety-depression symptoms and negative symptoms measured by BPRS-E determine worse self-evaluation of QoL. These results are in line with what was reported by other authors even though they used different instruments to measure QoL. For example, in comparison with WHO-QoL-BREF used by Gallupi et al. (16) which included 26 items, a 10-item self-rated ReQoL used in the present study is much shorter. Besides being very easy to complete, it is also straightforward to score, quick to interpret and has advantages over similar scales such as EQ-5D-5L (which has an emphasis on pain and disability) or MAN-SA (which could be strongly associated with depressive symptoms) (15). As mentioned before, busy psychiatric services and clinicians need a simple-to-administer and reliable instrument to identify patients whose symptoms need further improvement.

To enable better daily life for clinically stable PSD outpatients, physicians should try to detect and treat depressive symptoms which seem to have a huge impact on QoL. Challenges to treating depression in PSD include

an additional diagnostic procedure and pharmacological and non-pharmacological management of the symptoms. In a patient with PSD, a clinician should investigate organic factors such as drug misuse, as well as endocrine and other medical problems, as this might be causal or at least contributory to the depressive/anxiety symptoms (17). CBT could be an effective adjunct to medications, however non-pharmacological approach to depressive/ anxiety symptoms in psychosis is less explored in comparison to the medication. Drug therapy of affective symptoms in PSD is relying mainly on the results of small-scale trials and reviews. Certain second-generation antipsychotics (quetiapine, lurasidone, amisulpride, aripiprazole, olanzapine, clozapine) could be superior to other antipsychotics in the reduction of depressive symptoms and clozapine could be the therapy of choice in the management of patients at risk from suicide (18). The adjunctive therapy with antidepressants is still debated. Systematic review and meta-analysis (19) suggested small beneficial effects of adjunctive antidepressants, as patients taking add-on antidepressants had more adverse events such as abdominal pain, constipation, dizziness, and dry mouth. On the other hand, long term benzodiazepines adjunctive to antipsychotic drugs could be associated with cognitive impairments (20) and other severe adverse events (21), therefore its prolonged administration needs special caution. Finally, transcranial magnetic stimulation and electroconvulsive therapy could be considered, but they are only indicated when several previous therapeutic approaches proved to be ineffective.

Negative symptoms are an area of unmet therapeutic need in psychotic patients (22). Symptoms such as alogia, asociality, anhedonia, blunted affect or avolition have been associated with a limited response to pharmacotherapies and poor functional outcomes (23). Relatively new drugs such as cariprazine and amisulpride have shown some evidence of their efficacy towards negative symptoms (24, 25). In addition, psychoeducation and psychosocial interventions should be important components in helping patients and their families to cope with the disturbing aspects of avolition, anhedonia and social withdrawal.

There are several limitations of our study. Firstly, the clinical stability of our patients was confirmed by the treating clinician, instead of using scales to confirm the remission. However, the clinical judgment was in line with the level of QoL, i.e ReQoL mean score in our sample was above 24 (up to 24 is considered falling within the clinical range). Secondly, our findings are based on the cross-sectional design of a relatively small and convenient sample of psychosis spectrum patients, which could be considered a limitation to finding how socio-demographic factors could influence QoL or exploring further different types of PSD. Future research needs to include a larger sample and longitudinal design to further explore if several conditions included in PSD have specific associations between symptom domains and QoL in outpa-

tients. Finally, we have not evaluated the possible effects of pharmacotherapy on symptoms or QoL, nor the patients' perception of their treatment. Our recommendation is that future studies also focus on these clinically highly relevant topics, as suggested by the recent study which used machine learning methods to explore QoL in schizophrenia (26).

#### CONCLUSION

The emergence of the recovery movement in several European countries increased interest in the QoL assessment. The present study of real-world patients with PSD demonstrated that affective and negative psychotic symptoms had the strongest negative impact on QoL. This information could be useful for clinicians who should try to alleviate distress in order to improve the PSD treatment outcome. The better insight into the QoL of our patients, the more we can do to provide them with a seamless journey to recovery.

#### Acknowledgements

None.

#### **Conflict of interest**

None to declare.

#### **Author Contributions**

NJ, NM - funding acquisition, project administration, supervision

NM, NJ - conceptualization, methodology

SAP, IR, SJ, BS, MZ - investigation, resources

NM, SJ, KS, TT - writing the first and original draft

NM, IR directly accessed and verified the underlying data reported in the manuscript.

All authors - revisions of the manuscript

All of the authors provided important intellectual content and approved of the final version of the manuscript.

#### Role of funding source

NM, NJ, SJ, IR, SAP, MZ were involved in the IMPULSE project (2018-2021). The IMPULSE project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under Grant Agreement No. 779334. The funding was received through the Global Alliance for Chronic Diseases prevention and management of mental disorders (SCI-HCO-07-2017) funding call.

#### **Ethical approval**

The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and its design was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade (No:2650/VI-3; date 26.06.2018.), as well as by the professional boards of the Clinic of Psychiatry, University Clinical Centre of Serbia (No:350; date 09.05.2018.) and Special Hospital for Psychiatric Diseases "Dr Slavoljub Bakalović" in Vrsac, Serbia (No:01-36/1; date 15.01.2019.).

#### References

- 1. Guloksuz S, Van Os J. The slow death of the concept of schizophrenia and the painful birth of the psychosis spectrum. Psychol Med. 2018;48(2):229–44.
- Keetharuth AD, Brazier J, Connell J, Bjorner JB, Carlton J, Buck ET, et al. Recovering Quality of Life (ReQoL): A new generic self-reported outcome measure for use with people experiencing mental health difficulties. Br J Psychiatry. 2018;212(1):42–9.
- Bobes J, Garcia-Portilla MP, Bascaran MT, Saiz PA, Bousono M. Quality of life in schizophrenic patients. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 2007;9:215–26.
- 4. Karow A, Wittmann L, Schöttle D, Schäfer I, Lambert M. The assessment of quality of life in clinical practice in patients with schizophrenia. Dialogues Clin Neurosci. 2014;16(2):185-95.
- Meesters PD, Comijs HC, de Haan L, Smit JH, Eikelenboom P, Beekman ATF, et al. Symptomatic remission and associated factors in a catchment area based population of older patients with schizophrenia. Schizophr Res. 2011;126(1–3):237–44.
- Saarni SI, Viertiö S, Perälä J, Koskinen S, Lönnqvist J, Suvisaari J. Quality of life of people with schizophrenia, bipolar disorder and other psychotic disorders. Br J Psychiatry. 2010;197(5):386–94.
- Dan A, Kumar S, Avasthi A, Grover S. A comparative study on quality of life of patients of schizophrenia with and without depression. Psychiatry Res. 2011;189(2):185–9.
- Kay SR, Fiszbein A, Opler LA. The positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) for schizophrenia. Schizophr Bull. 1987;13(2):261-76.
- Lako IM, Bruggeman R, Knegtering H, Wiersma D, Schoevers RA, Slooff CJ, et al. A systematic review of instruments to measure depressive symptoms in patients with schizophrenia. J Affect Disord. 2012;140(1):38–47.
- Ventura J, Green M. F., Shaner A, & Liberman R P. Training and quality assurance with the Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale: "The drift busters." International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research 1993, 3(4), 221–44.
- Ventura J, Nuechterlein KH, Subotnik KL, Gutkind D, Gilbert EA. Symptom dimensions in recent-onset schizophrenia and mania: A principal components analysis of the 24-item Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale. Psychiatry Res. 2000;97(2–3):129–35.
- 12. Zanello A, Berthoud L, Ventura J, Merlo MCG. The Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (version 4.0) factorial structure and its sensitivity in the treatment of outpatients with unipolar depression. Psychiatry Res. 2013;210(2):626–33.
- Blazhevska Stoilkovska B, Russo M, Repisti S, Maric N, Dzubur-Kulenovic A, Alireniu A, et al. Factor structure of the Brief psychiatric rating scale-expanded among outpatients with psychotic disorders in five Southeast European countries: evidence for five factors, submitted

- Jovanovic N, Francis J, Maric NP, Arenliu A, Barjaktarov S, Kulenovic AD, et al. Implementing a psychosocial intervention DIALOG+ for patients with psychotic disorders in low and middle income countries in South Eastern Europe: protocol for a hybrid effectiveness-implementation cluster randomized clinical trial (IMPULSE). Glob Psychiatry. 2020;3(1):83–96.
- 15. van Aken BC, de Beurs E, Mulder CL, van der Feltz-Cornelis CM. The Dutch recovering quality of life questionnaire (ReQoL) and its psychometric qualities. Eur J Psychiatry. 2020;34(2):99–107.
- Galuppi A, Turola MC, Nanni MG, Mazzoni P, Grassi L. Schizophrenia and quality of life: how important are symptoms and functioning? Int J Ment Health Syst. 2010;4(1):1–8.
- Castle D, Bosanac P. Depression and schizophrenia. Adv Psychiatr Treat. 2012;18(4):280–8.
- 18. Mosolov SN. Diagnosis and treatment of depression in patients with schizophrenia. Consort Psychiatr. 2020;1(2):29–42.
- Helfer B, Samara MT, Huhn M, Klupp E, Leucht C, Zhu Y, et al. Efficacy and safety of antidepressants added to antipsychotics for schizophrenia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Psychiatry. 2016;173(9):876–86.
- Savić B, Jerotić S, Ristić I, Zebić M, Jovanović N, Russo M, Marić NP. Long-Term Benzodiazepine Prescription During Maintenance Therapy of Individuals With Psychosis Spectrum Disorders-Associations With Cognition and Global Functioning. Clin Neuropharmacol. 2021;44(3):89-93.
- Fontanella CA, Campo JV, Phillips GS, Hiance-Steelesmith DL, Sweeney HA, Tam K, Lehrer D, Klein R, Hurst M. Benzodiazepine use and risk of mortality among patients with schizophrenia: a retrospective longitudinal study. J Clin Psychiatry. 2016;77(5):661-7.
- Azaiez C, Millier A, Lançon C, Clay E, Auquier P, Llorca P-M, et al. Health-related quality of life in patients having schizophrenia negative symptoms-a systematic review. J Mark Access Heal Policy. 2018;6(1):1517573.
- Bitter I, Mohr P, Raspopova N, Szulc A, Samochowiec J, Micluia IV, Skugarevsky O, Herold R, Mihaljevic-Peles A, Okribelashvili N, Dragašek J, Adomaitiene V, Rancans E, Chihai J, Maruta N, Marić NP, Milanova V, Tavčar R, Mosolov S. Assessment and Treatment of Negative Symptoms in Schizophrenia-A Regional Perspective. Front Psychiatry. 2022;4;12:820801.
- 24. Kantrowitz JT. How do we address the negative symptoms of schizophrenia pharmacologically? Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2021;22(14):1811–3.
- 25. Maric NP, Jovicic MJ, Mihaljevic M, Miljevic C. Improving Current Treatments for Schizophrenia. Drug Dev Res. 2016;77(7):357-67.
- Beaudoin M, Hudon A, Giguère CE, Potvin S, Dumais A. Prediction of quality of life in schizophrenia using machine learning models on data from Clinical Antipsychotic Trials of Intervention Effectiveness (CATIE) schizophrenia trial. NPJ Schizophr. 2022;21;8(1):29.

## KLINIČKI SINDROMI POREMEĆAJA IZ SPEKTRA PSIHOZA I NJIHOVA POVEZANOST SA KVALITETOM ŽIVOTA TOKOM OPORAVKA

Nadja P. Maric<sup>1,2</sup>, Ivan Ristić<sup>2</sup>, Stefan Jerotić<sup>1,3</sup>, Sanja Andric Petrovic<sup>1,2</sup>, Bojana Savic<sup>1,3</sup>, Mirjana Zebić<sup>3</sup>, Kristina Savic<sup>1</sup>, Teodora Tomic<sup>1</sup>, Nikolina Jovanovic<sup>4</sup>

#### Sažetak

Kvalitet života (QoL) se može definisati kao percepcija lične dobrobiti i blagostanja i važan je pokazatelj funkcionalnosti osoba sa poremećajima iz spektra psihoza (PSD). Cilj aktuelnog istraživanja koje se odnosi na vanbolničke pacijente sa PSD je da se ispita postoji li povezanost QoL sa jačinom pojedinih grupa simptoma posmatranih kroz pet sindroma. Hipoteza rada je da će QoL biti niži kod osoba sa izraženijim negativnim i afektivnim sindromom.

Uključeno je 68 ispitanika, od kojih su prikupljeni socio-demografski i klinički podaci i koji su bili dispanzerski pacijenti sa dijagnozama F20.x-29 (MKB-10) u stabilnoj fazi osnovnog poremećaja. Simptomi su procenjeni korišćenjem kratke psihijatrijske skale procene (BPRS-E), a zatim su računate vrednosti za pet sindoma: pozitivni, negativni, afektivni (anksiozno/depresivni spektar), sindrom aktivacije i sindrom dezorganizacije. Za ispitivanje QoL korišćena je skala sa 10 stavki (ReQoL) kojom se meri kvaliteta života tokom oporavka pacijenata. Ispitanici su u proseku (SD) bili stari 43.3 (11.0) godine (60.3% muškog pola). ReQoL je u proseku (SD) iznosio 25.4 (8.4), dok je na BPRS-E zabeležena srednja vrednost (SD) od 1.9 (0.5). Socio-demografski parametri (pol, obrazovni nivo ili bračni status) nisu bili povezani sa BPRS-E ili QoL. S druge strane, od kliničkih parametara linearnom regresijom je pokazano da su dva od pet sindroma bila značajno povezana sa QoL: afektivni sindrom ( $\beta$  coeff.=-.717, p<.001) i negativni sindrom ( $\beta$  coeff.=-.299, p=.001).

Aktuelno ispitivanje klinički stabilnih vanbolničkih pacijenata sa poremećajima iz spektra psihoza ukazalo je da afektivni simptomi (anksiozno/depresivni spektar) imaju najjači uticaj na QoL. Ova informacija je korisna kliničarima jer ukazuje gde treba usmeriti napore da bi se poboljšao ishod lečenja osoba sa poremećajima iz spektra psihoza.

Ključne reči: Kvalitet života, Psihoza, Sindrom, Vanbolnički pacijenti

Primljen: 22.04.2022. | Revizija: 28.05.2022. | Objavljen: 09.06. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 50(2):43-49



# Neurophysiology of stress – from historical to modern approach

Olivera Stanojlović<sup>™</sup>, Nikola Šutulović<sup>™</sup>, Dušan Mladenović<sup>™</sup>, Aleksa Zubelić<sup>™</sup>, Dragan Hrnčić<sup>™</sup>, Aleksandra Rašić-Marković<sup>™</sup>, ™Milena Vesković<sup>™</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Medical Physiology "Richard Burian", Belgrade University Faculty of Medicine, 26 Visegradska Street, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia

<sup>2</sup>Institute of Pathophysiology "Ljubodrag Buba Mihailovic", Belgrade University Faculty of Medicine, 9 Dr Subotica Street, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia

Recived: 12 May 2022 Revised: 30 May 2022 Accepted: 6 June 2022



updates

#### Funding information:

This work was supported by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia, grant numbers 200110, FA4Lin and 175032.

Copyright: © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

#### Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/ by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

#### Correspondence to:

Assistant professor Milena Vesković Institute of Pathophysiology "Ljubodrag Buba Mihailovic" 8 Elgrade University Faculty of Medicine 9 Dr Subotica Street, 11000 Belgrade +381 11 2685 340 milena.veskovic@med.bg.ac.rs; msmilenastankovic@gmail.com

#### Summary

Stress is present in our everyday lives and it is considered to be the driving force of evolution. Anxiety, chronic worries and panic attacks are the most common consequences of long-term and exhausting stress. The most significant fundamental contribution that is crucial for the development of the modern concept of stress was made by Claude Bernard who proposed the theory that the body was constantly maintaining a stable and well-balanced internal environment or *"milieu interieur"*. Maintaining the internal environment constant was defined as homeostasis by Cannon who proposed two maintenance mechanisms - through negative feedback from the autonomic nervous system and through sensory organs.

Hans Selye proposed stress as non-specific strain on the body, caused by an altered body function which is followed by the release of stress hormones. He named this process the general adaptation syndrome which had three stages: alarm reaction, initial phase exhibiting "fight or flight" response; resistance, when body is getting used to being stressed, and exhaustion, when resistance to stress is gradually decreased and collapses. Hans Selye was the first to coin the term "heterostasis" representing the procedure by which a new stable state was achieved by the activation of physiological adaptive mechanisms.

Lazarus highlighted emotions as an important factor in behavior in response to stress and provided a description of various reactions to stressors. He emphasized the process of cognitive assessment as a mediator in dealing with stressors - how a person imagines or evaluates an event in order to understand stress reactions in people. Eustress, considered to be positive stress leads to toned emotions, motivation and focused energy, while distress, negative stress, occurs after prolonged stress that exceeds our ability to deal with it. Distress causes anxiety or withdrawal (depression and anxiety), and is accompanied by unpleasant feelings and reduced work ability leading to mental and physical illnesses.

Keywords: neurophysiology, stress, history, hormones

Cite this article as: Stanojlović 0, Šutulović N, Mladenović D, Zubelić A, Hrnčić D, Rašić-Marković A, Vesković M. Neurophysiology of stress – from historical to modern approach Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):51-57 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-37829 Stress is a non-specific reaction of the body to any request. Stress in health and disease is medically, sociologically, philosophically the most important topic for humanity that I can imagine.

Hans Selye (1907–1982)

#### INTRODUCTION

Stress is present in our everyday lives and it is considered to be the driving force of evolution. The term stress did not exist in physiology literature 100 years ago, unlike most popular definitions that describe purely psychological reactions to stress. Before the term stress began to be used as a psychological term, it had been used to describe different types of physical exertion. The word stress is derived from the Latin words *"strictus"*, meaning tight or narrow and *"stringere"*, the verb meaning to tighten (1).

Up to 80% of patients' visits to physicians are due to stress-related health issues (2). In other words, anxiety, together with chronic worries and panic attacks, is the most common consequence of long-term and exhausting stress (Figure 1). Almost all scientific discussions in biological and social sciences, including chemistry, genetics, endocrinology, neuroscience, epidemiology, psychiatry, psychology, etc., recognize a common history of stress in physiology (3).

#### STRESS RESEARCH BEFORE HANS SELVE

#### **Claude Bernard (1865 - 1961)**

French physiologist Claude Bernard, one of the world's greatest physiologists and the father of experimental medicine, made the most significant contribution which is crucial for the development of the modern concept of stress. Additionally, he explained how cells and tissues in multicellular organisms can be protected from stress. One of the most significant contributions was Bernard's theory that the body was constantly working to maintain a stable and well-balanced internal environment or "*milieu interieur*". In any stressful situation, the organism is tending to go back to its homeostatic state in order to coordinate physiological processes (4).

#### Walter Bradford Cannon (1871–1945)

An American physiologist (Harvard Medical School) accepted the Bernard's idea and expanded the theory (5). Cannon defined the process of maintaining the internal environment constant as "homeostasis" and proposed two maintenance mechanisms: through negative feedback via the autonomic nervous system activation and through sensory organs (6). The term homeostasis originated from the Greek roots homoios (similar) and stasis (stable). Walter Cannon created the term "fight-or-flight" to describe an animal's reaction to a threat, which is called an acute stress response. In fact, the adaptive response to stressors triggers the activation of excitement and the sympathetic nervous system which leads to increased secretion of catecholamine (adrenaline) preparing the animal to fight the threat or save its life (i.e. flee) (7). He focused his own research on the specific and mutual relationship between stress and changes in the mind and body.

# Yerkes-Dodson (Robert M. Yerkes and John Dillingham Dodson, 1908)

Yerkes-Dodson's law refers to the relationship between increased levels of arousal (used as a synonym for stress) and physiological and mental responses. Dodson's law is represented by the inverse U-shaped curve for the optimal level of stress necessary to fight or give up the inten-



#### Physical reactions to stressors – prepare for action

**Figure 1.** Stress represents physical and emotional adaptive response to internal and external stimuli



**Figure 2.** Yerkes-Dodson law (Inverted U-shaped curve): The relationship between stress level and task performance

tion. There is an optimal level of stress for each type of task that supports maximum effectiveness. This point (level) depends on individual characteristics, the type of stressor, the nature of the task itself, perception, etc. In most areas of life, it is necessary to have adequate energy, discipline and motivation. The relationship between these factors is linear only up to a certain point, because when the stress level becomes too high, the activity level (the effect) decreases (8) (Figure 2).

Work performance deteriorates when stress levels are too high or too low for a particular task. Having no stress at all causes motivation loss, a decrease in attention and interest for work. On the other hand, in the presence of too much stress, when the optimal point is crossed (across the border), the contribution is reduced and the work is counterproductive (9).

#### **MODERN CONCEPT OF STRESS**

#### Hans Hugo Bruno Selye (1907–1982)

Hans Selye developed the concept of general adaptation syndrome (GAS), which was later called the stress response (10). Known as the "father of stress", Selye began his research while a medical student (1926) because he noticed that many patients with various diseases had the same "non-specific" symptoms that were common responses to stress stimuli. The term "stress" has been accepted in all languages and it describes a "nonspecific neuroendocrine response" (11). Hans Selye published over 1,500 articles and 30 books on the subject of stress.

Selye described stress as nonspecific, since the reaction to stress can be a result of various types of stressors which made him focus on intrinsic, physical aspects of stress. Chronic stress causes excessive production of mediators, chemical substances and hormones, which can lead to gastric and duodenal ulcers and hypertension. Although the hypothesis of GAS later proved to be incorrect, he put stress on the map of the diseases and emphasized that stress had significant effects on the immune system, as well as on the adrenal gland (12).

By studying the physiology and pathology of stress and disease adaptation, he concluded that a certain amount of stress had positive effects, while too much stress led to pathological conditions, increasing autonomic and hormonal activity as well as muscle effort.

According to Selye, the critical task is to identify optimal levels of stimulation in the work environment. GAS has three phases: 1. alarm reaction; 2. adaptation; 3. exhaustion for a given stimulus (**Figure 3**). After exposure



# **Figure 3.** Three phases of Selye's general adaptation syndrome

#### **BIOLOGICAL SYNDROME: STRESS**

Phase	Neuroendocrine effect
Alarm reaction	Activation of central nervous system
Resistance	Activation of hypothalamus-hypophysis-adrenal axis
Tissue changes	Adrenal gland hypertrophy, gastric ulcer, atrophy of thymus and
	lymphoid tissue
Exhaustion	Summation of effects and possible lethal outcome

to stressors, the alarm is initial response to stress which refers to the fight-or-flight effect, when the sympathetic nervous system is activated by a sudden release of hormones. Because no organism can be continuously in an alarm state, a phase of adaptation or resistance follows during which symptoms subside. The third phase or the phase of exhaustion occurs after an even greater and prolonged exposure to stressors, because the adaptability or "adaptive energy" of the organism is limited, and body is no longer able to cope with stress (13).

According to Selye, many stress-induced diseases occur in the resistance phase and according to him, these are "adaptation diseases". These adaptive diseases include headache, insomnia, and increased blood pressure which carries a risk of heart dysfunction. Besides, there is an increased usage of chemical resources and increased immune response that can cause permanent changes in the body as well as kidney disease. Hans Selye was the first to coin the term "heterostasis" (from the Greek *heteros* or other) as the procedure in which a new stable state was achieved by the activation of physiological adaptive mechanisms (14-16).

#### Heterostasis (cacostasis or allostasis)

Life and vital homeostatic systems (physiological) are programmed and rigorously adjusted during evolution, aiming to preserve a predefined steady state in order to maintain complex dynamic balance (homeostasis or eustasis) (17).

Stress leads to an imbalance of homeostasis or brings the organism into a state of disharmony. The adaptive response to stress is a new level of homeostasis that tends to correct and restore disturbed variables to their physiological range (18, 19).

The tendency to establish endangered homeostasis is called cacostasis or allostasis. Allostasis is homeostasis in the period of coping with stress under changed conditions. Allostasis provides stability and balance through psychological and behavioral changes. Optimal adjustment in the shortest period occurs by increasing hormone levels (20). Homeostatic mechanisms exert their effects in the form of an inverse U-shaped curve in relation to the intensity of stress (homeostasis imbalance). Based on the homeostatic capacities of individuals homeostasis can be positioned at the following levels:

- 1. Basal homeostasis (or eustasis) is achieved in the central, optimal range of the curve, the organism returns to basal homeostasis or eustasis (**Figure 4**).
- 2. Suboptimal effects of homeostatic mechanisms may occur on both sides of the curve showing insufficient adaptation, allostasis
- 3. When adaptive responses are inadequate due to excessive, long-term exposure to stressors, the organism falls into cacostasis (improper homeostasis, dyshomeostasis), which can be harmful to the organism. Exposure to stressors (insufficient maternal care, poor family relationships, abuse, etc.) during critical periods of development when sensitivity to stressors is increased, such as periods of prenatal development, infant period, the periods of childhood and adolescence, can have long-lasting effects. Long-term cacostasis can last a lifetime because it is caused by an epigenetic plastic change in nerve cells (at the molecular level) that is induced by stress hormones (corticotropin releasing hormone and cortisol) and thus a weak brain response to stress.
- 4. The most favorable is hyperstasis or perfect adaptation of the organism, which is a consequence of improved homeostatic capacities based on experience. During the mentioned critical periods when cacostasis can be induced, individuals in a favorable social environment (understanding, care and concern of the mother for the offspring, etc.) develop resistance to stressors that will appear in adulthood by inducing hyperstasis. Epigenetics refers to the connection of man with environmental factors (exposure to psychosocial stress) in critical periods of growth and development that strengthens a child for stress in adulthood (21-23).





#### Richard Lazarus (1922–2002)

Lazarus R., one of the most influential psychologists in the history of this field, has an important role in the improvement of stress research with an attempt to find a theory that would consider several factors involved in the "stress response". Lazarus (1966) argues that psychological stress occurs in individuals who consider the situation or circumstances as threatening. He emphasizes the process of cognitive assessment as a mediator in dealing with stressors - how a person thinks about or evaluates an event (information processing), in order to understand stress reactions in people (24, 25). The events themselves do not create stress, but the stress itself occurs after a cognitive evaluation and consideration of the event as threatening or negative (psychological stress). The basic assumption was that stress and coping with stress are reciprocal, because if coping is effective, stress is controlled and vice versa when coping is not effective, stress increases and can get out of control. Lazarus emphasized emotions as an important factor in behavioral response to stress and explained various reactions to stressors (26, 27).

#### Positive (eustress) and negative (distress) stress

**Eustress** is considered to be positive stress because important life changes, such as marriage, the birth of a baby, a demanding job or retirement are not stress-free. Eustress is the stress that enhances physical or mental functions, helps achieving goals, increases excitement, concentration and performance, leading to personal progress as well as to effective avoidance of dangerous situations. The consequences of positive stress are toned emotions, motivation and focused energy (28, 29).

At birth, a child experiences one of the greatest stressful experiences in life. High levels of hormones released during birth affect the newborn's adaptation to life outside the womb. Positive toned emotions in stress by artists (painters, composers, writers) or scientists are inspiring and creative. Positive attitude and good social support are strongly correlated with an increased ability of the immune system to fight pathogens. Optimists have good solutions to problems and use such experiences in dealing with chronic stressors (30, 31).

**Distress** is negative stress, created by the influence of prolonged stress that exceeds our ability to deal with it by coping or adapting (28). Negative stress causes anxiety or withdrawal (depression and anxiety), and is accompanied by unpleasant feelings, reduced work ability leading to mental and physical illnesses (32). Recent studies indicated that anxiety-related behavior in rats can also been enhanced by a lack of sleep and sleep deprivation, which can be considered as stress (33, 34). Besides, it has been showed that sleep deprivation can even make brain more susceptible to seizures by changing brain production of interleukins (35). In addition, chronic pain syndrome, as a stressful condition,

contributes to anxiety-like behavior that significantly correlates with brain biochemical and hippocampal immunohistochemical alterations (36). Stress can be the reason for the onset of a disease, but the disease for whose onset stress is the main reason is called stress disease.

#### CONCLUSION

It is very complicated to define stress using simple terms - it simply represents a straining force in physical and mental manner. The concept of stress evolved over time depending on the specific period in history.

The modern concept of stress was based on Seyle's principles or arguing against them. The effects of stress are the results of a complex interaction between environmental and genetic factors. Adaptation on everyday challenges and stressful events is individual and it depends on the previous stressful experiences, comorbidities, allostatic states and ability to cope and to maintain interior balance and psychical and emotional homeostasis. In modern age, stress is considered to be an important contributor to diseases, especially to cardiovascular and immune system disorders. New evidence supports the opinion that negative emotions, chronic pain or asleep disorders can lead to a psychiatric pathological condition such as anxiety, depression and emotional distress in general.

#### Acknowledgement

This study has been supported by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development of Serbia (grant #200110).

#### Authors' contributions

OS conceptualized the manuscript. MV, DM, OS, ARM, DH did literature screening. NS, AZ and MV prepared figures. All authors participated in manuscript writing and provided critical intellectual inputs.

#### **Declaration of conflicting interests**

The authors declared no potential conflict of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### References

- 1. Jin P. (2012) Stress and Learning. In: Seel N.M. (eds) Encyclopedia of the Sciences of Learning. Springer, Boston, MA. pp. 3203-05.
- Avey H, Matheny KB, Robbins A, Jacobson TA. Health care providers' training, perceptions, and practices regarding stress and health outcomes. J Natl Med Assoc. 2003; 95:833, 836-45.
- Schneiderman N, Ironson G, Siegel SD. Stress and health: psychological, behavioral, and biological determinants. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. 2005;1:607-28.
- Bernard, C. (1974). Lectures on the phenomena common to all animals and plants (H. E. Hoff, R. Guillemin, & L. Guillemin, Trans.) Springfield, IL: Thomas. (Original work published 1878) Bird, A. (2007, May 24). Perceptions of epigenetics. Nature, 447, 396 – 398.
- Cannon WB. Organization for physiological homeostasis. Physiol Rev.1929; 9: 399–431.
- Modell H, Cliff W, Michael J, McFarland J, Wenderoth MP, Wright A. A physiologist's view of homeostasis. Adv Physiol Educ. 2015; 39:259-66.
- Goldstein DS. Adrenal responses to stress. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2010; 30:1433-40.
- Corbett, M. From law to folklore: Work stress and the Yerkes-Dodson Law. J Manag Psychol. 2015;30:741–752.
- 9. Yerkes, R.M. & Dodson, J.D. The relationship of stimulus to rapidity of habit-formation. J Com Neurol Psychol. 1908; 18:459-482.
- Selye H (1976) Stress in Health and Disease. Stoneham, MA: Butterworth. Sterling P, Eyer J (1988).
- 11. Jackson M (2014). Evaluating the Role of Hans Selye in the Modern History of Stress. In: Cantor D, Ramsden E, editors. Stress, Shock, and Adaptation in the Twentieth Century. Rochester (NY): University of Rochester Press.
- 12. Tan SY, Yip A. Hans Selye (1907-1982): Founder of the stress theory. Singapore Med J. 2018; 59:170-171.
- Selye, H. (1976). The Stress of Life (Revised ed.). New York: Mc-Graw-Hill.
- 14. Selye H. Studies on Adaptation. Endocrinology. 1937; 21:169–88.
- Selye H. The Significance of the Adrenals for Adaptation. Science. 1937; 85:247–8.
- Selye H. Experimental Evidence Supporting the Conception of 'Adaptation Energy,' American Journal of Physiology. 1938; 123:758–65.
- Cannon WB. The wisdom of the body. New York: W. W. Norton & Company; 1932.
- Cannon WB. The way of an investigator: A scientist's experiences in medical research. 1965. New York: Hafner Publishing Company; 1945.
- Goldstein DS. How does homeostasis happen? Integrative physiological, systems biological, and evolutionary perspectives. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2019; 316:R301-R317.
- Ramsay DS, Woods SC. Clarifying the roles of homeostasis and allostasis in physiological regulation. Psychol Rev. 2014;121:225-47.
- 21. Chrousos, G. Stress and disorders of the stress system. Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2009; 5: 374–81.

- 22. Goldstein DS, McEwen B. Allostasis, homeostats, and the nature of stress. Stress. 2002; 5:55-8.
- Chrousos GP, Gold PW. The concepts of stress and stress system disorders: overview of physical and behavioral homeostasis. JAMA 1992; 267:1244–52.
- 24. Ekman P, Campos J. Richard Stanley Lazarus (1922–2002). American Psychologist. 2003; 58: 756 –7.
- Lazarus RS. A cognitively oriented psychologist looks at biofeedback. American Psychologist. 1975; 30: 553–61.
- 26. Lazarus RS. From Psychological Stress to the Emotions: A History of Changing Outlooks. Ann Rev Psychol. 1993; 44:1:1-22.
- Stanojlović O, Šutulović N, Hrnčić D, Mladenović D, Rašić-Marković A, Radulović N, et al. Neural pathways underlying the interplay between emotional experience and behavior, from old theories to modern insight. Arch Biol Sci. 2021; 73:361-70.
- Parker KN, Ragsdale JM. Effects of Distress and Eustress on Changes in Fatigue from Waking to Working. Appl Psychol Health Well Being. 2015; 7:293-315.
- Nelson, D.L., & Simmons, B.L. (2011). Savoring eustress while coping with distress: Theholistic model of stress. In J.C. Quick & L.E. Tetrick (Eds.), Handbook of occupational health psychology (pp. 55–74). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Glazer, S., Kozusznik, M.W., Meyers, J.H., & Ganai, O. (2014). Meaningfulness as a resource to mitigate work stress. In S. Leka & R. Sinclair (Eds.), Contemporary occupational health psychology: Global perspectives on research and practice, Vol. 3 (pp. 114–130). Chichester: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Peterson, C., & Bossio, L. M. (2001). Optimism and physical well-being. Optimism and Pessimism: Implications for theory, research, and practice (pp.127-145). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Trick L, Watkins E, Windeatt S, Dickens C. The association of perseverative negative thinking with depression, anxiety and emotional distress in people with long term conditions: A systematic review. J Psychosom Res. 2016; 91:89-101.
- Grubac Z, Sutulovic N, Ademovic A, Velimirovic M, Rasic-Markovic A, Macut D et al. Short-term sleep fragmentation enhances anxiety-related behavior: The role of hormonal alterations. PLoS One. 2019; 14:e0218920.
- 34. Grubač Ž, Šutulović N, Šuvakov S, Jerotić Dj, Puškaš N, Macut Dj et al. Anxiogenic Potential of Experimental Sleep Fragmentation Is Duration-Dependent and Mediated via Oxidative Stress State. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2021; 2021:2262913.
- 35. Grubač Ž, Šutulović N, Jerotić D, Šuvakov S, Rašić-Marković A, Macut Dj et al. Experimental chronic sleep fragmentation alters seizure susceptibility and brain levels of interleukins 1β and 6. Acta Neurobiol Exp (Wars). 2021; 81:96-109.
- 36. Šutulović N, Grubač Ž, Šuvakov S, Jerotić Dj,Puškaš N, Macut Dj et al. Experimental Chronic Prostatitis/Chronic Pelvic Pain Syndrome Increases Anxiety-Like Behavior: The Role of Brain Oxidative Stress, Serum Corticosterone, and Hippocampal Parvalbumin-Positive Interneurons. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2021; 2021:6687493.

## NEUROFIZIOLOGIJA STRESA – OD ISTORIJSKOG KA SAVREMENOM PRISTUPU

Olivera Stanojlović<sup>1</sup>, Nikola Šutulović<sup>1</sup>, Dušan Mladenović<sup>2</sup>, Aleksa Zubelić<sup>1</sup>, Dragan Hrnčić<sup>1</sup>, Aleksandra Rašić-Marković<sup>1</sup>, Milena Vesković<sup>2</sup>

#### Sažetak

Stres je prisutan u svakodnevnom životu i smatra se pokretačkom snagom evolucije. Anksioznost, hronične brige, napadi panike najčešće su posledice dugotrajnog i iscrpljujućeg stresa. Najznačajniji fundamentalni doprinos koji je ključan za razvoj savremenog koncepta stresa dao je Klod Bernar predloživši teoriju prema kojoj telo stalno održava stabilno i dobro izbalansirano unutrašnje okruženje ili *"milieu interieur"*. Održavanje konstantne unutrašnje sredine Valter Kanon je definisao kao homeostazu i predložio dva mehanizma održavanja, putem negativne povratne sprege iz autonomnog nervnog sistema i preko čulnih organa.

Hans Seli je opisao stres kao nespecifično opterećenje za telo, uzrokovano izmenjenom funkcijom organa praćenom oslobađanjem hormona stresa. On je to nazvao opšti adaptacioni sindrom koji je imao tri stadijuma: alarmna reakcija, početna faza "bori se ili beži"; otpor-

Ključne reči: neurofiziologija, stres, istorija, hormoni

Primljen: 12.05.2022. I Revizija: 30.05.2022. I Objavljen: 06.06. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):51-57

nost, kada se telo navikava na stres i iscrpljenost kada se otpor prema stresu postepeno smanjuje i kolabira. Hans Seli je prvi skovao termin "heterostaza" koji predstavlja postupak kojim se aktiviranjem fizioloških adaptivnih mehanizama postiže novo stabilno stanje.

Ričard Lazarus je istakao emocije kao važan faktor u ponašanju kao odgovor na stres i opisao različite reakcije na stresore. On naglašava proces kognitivne procene kao posrednika u suočavanju sa stresorima – kako osoba razmišlja ili ocenjuje neki događaj da bi razumeo reakcije na stres kod ljudi. Eustres, koji se smatra pozitivnim stresom, dovodi do toniranih emocija, motivacije i fokusirane energije, dok distres, negativni stres, nastaje nakon dužeg stresa koji prevazilazi našu sposobnost da se nosimo sa njim. Distres izaziva anksioznost ili depresiju, a praćen je neprijatnim osećanjima, smanjenom radnom sposobnošću koja dovodi do psihičkih i fizičkih bolesti.

Medical Research | Published by Faculty of Medicine University of Belgrade

#### **RESEARCH ARTICLE**



## The association of glutathione transferase omega polymorphisms with laboratory inflammatory parameters in COVID-19

Tatjana Djukić<sup>1,2</sup>, Goran Stevanović<sup>1,3</sup>, Vesna Ćorić<sup>1,2</sup>, Zoran Bukumirić<sup>1,4</sup>, Marija Plješa-Ercegovac<sup>1,2</sup>, Marija Matić<sup>1,2</sup>, Djurdja Jerotić<sup>1,2</sup>, Milika Ašanin<sup>1,5</sup>, Marko Ercegovac<sup>1,6</sup>, Jovan Ranin<sup>1,3</sup>, Ivana Milošević<sup>1,3</sup>, Tatjana Simić<sup>1,2,7</sup>, Ana Savić-Radojevic<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>2</sup>Institute of Medical and Clinical Biochemistry, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>3</sup>Clinic of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, Clinical Centre of Serbia, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>4</sup>Institute of Medical Statistics and Informatics, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>5</sup>Clinic of Neurology, Clinical Centre of Serbia, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>6</sup>Clinic of Cardiology, Clinical Centre of Serbia, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia
<sup>7</sup>Department of Medical Sciences, Serbian Academy of Sciences and Arts, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia

Recived: 21 May 2022 Revised: 11 June 2022 Accepted: 14 June 2022



#### Funding information:

This work was supported by the Special Research Program on COVID-19, Project No. 7546803, entitled AntioxIdentification, Science Fund of the Republic of Serbia.

Copyright: © 2022 Medicinska istraživanja

#### Licence:

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (<u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### **Competing interests:**

The authors have declared that no competing interests exist

#### Correspondence to:

Ana Savic Radojevic, MD PhD, Full professor of biochemistry Institute of Medical and Clinical Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, University of Belgrade Pasterova 2, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia email: ana.savic-radojevic@med.bg.ac.rs

#### **Summary**

In a view of important functions of glutathione transferase omega (GSTO) class in redox homeostasis and innate immunity, it was proposed that interindividual differences in COVID-19 clinical manifestations might be affected by *GSTO1* (rs4925) and *GSTO2* (rs156697) polymorphisms.

To assess the potential association of these polymorphisms with biochemical, coagulation and inflammatory laboratory parameters in the group of mild and severe COVID-19 patients.

*GSTO1* and *GSTO2* single nucleotide polymorphisms were determined by qPCR in 251 samples of COVID-19 patients. Biochemical, coagulation and inflammatory laboratory parameters of COVID-19 participants were procured from routine laboratory practice on the day of admission.

Polymorphisms of *GSTO1* and *GSTO2* affect laboratory biochemical profile of COVID-19 patients. *GSTO1*\*C allele was associated with increased levels of C-reactive protein (CRP) (p=0.035), interleukin-6 (IL-6) (p=0.047), D-dimer (p=0.014) and lactate dehydrogenase LDH (p=0.002), whereas *GSTO2*\*G allele was associated with CRP (p=0.033). COVID-19 patients homozygous for variant *GSTO1*\*A allele and *GSTO2*\*G had the highest levels of serum Fe (p=0.019, p=0.052, respectively).

Our findings regarding the influence of *GSTO1* and *GSTO2* polymorphisms on inflammation and coagulation parameters might be of clinical importance. In future, these findings could aid in a more personalized approach for better recognition of patients prone to thrombosis and excessive immune response.

**Keywords:** COVID-19, polymorphisms, inflammation, coagulation, *GSTO1*, *GSTO2* 

Cite this article as: Djukić T, Stevanović G, Ćorić V, Bukumirić Z, Plješa-Ercegovac M, Matić M, Jerotić Dj, Ašanin M, Ercegovac M, Ranin J, Milošević I, Simić T, Savić-Radojevic A. The association of glutathione transferase omega polymorphisms with laboratory inflammatory parameters in COVID-19 Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):59-66 DOI: 10.5937/medi55-38002

#### INTRODUCTION

Considering diverse variations in severity, duration and outcomes of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), defining a genetic predisposition, along with clinical and environmental factors, might be an important step in improving the diagnosis and treatment of high-risk individuals. Due to the established role of oxidative distress in the pathophysiology of COVID-19, it has been proposed that inter-individual differences in patients' clinical manifestations might also be affected by variations in genes encoding detoxifying and antioxidant enzymes, glutathione transferases (GSTs) (1). GSTs are a superfamily of enzymes that catalyze the conjugation of glutathione (GSH) to a wide range of chemical carcinogens, drugs and oxidative stress products. Seven cytosolic GST classes have been identified in humans: alpha, mu, pi, sigma, theta, zeta, and omega class (2).

The omega class GST (GSTO) shares only 20% amino acid sequence identity with the other GST classes (3), with a range of catalytic activities that are unrelated to the functions of other GST classes (4). GSTO display a prominent function in redox regulation, glutathionylation/ deglutathionylation cycle and innate immune response (3). Glutathionylation/deglutathionylation is thought to be an important regulation mechanism of protein function implicated in the modulation and control of various signaling pathways (5). Monocytes and macrophages are important elements of the innate immune system and the effect of glutathionylation on macrophage function and inflammation has been currently investigated (6-8). GSTO1-1 with its deglutathionylation activity catalyzes the deglutathionylation of cellular proteins and could have and important role in modulating the glutathionylation of intracellular proteins that participate in specific signaling pathways (4). Recent studies have emphasized the role of GSTO1-1 in the pro-inflammatory response of macrophages to bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS) that is mediated through Toll like receptor (TLR4) (9). The application of a small molecule inhibitor of GSTO1-1 weakens the inflammatory response to LPS suggesting that the active GSTO1-1 has a pro-inflammatory role. This further implies that the glutathionylation of a key protein has an important role in the TLR4 pro-inflammatory pathway (10). All these findings brought researchers to the conclusion that GSTO1-1 can exert a pro-inflammatory action in innate immunity.

GSTO2-2 has very high dehydroascorbate reductase (DHAR) activity compared to GSTO1-1 (4) with an important role in regeneration of dehydroascorbate (11). DHAR activity makes GSTO2-2 an important participant in the regulation of redox homeostasis and immune system functioning. So far, several studies have reported that a high-dose intravenous vitamin C has positive effects in the treatment of moderate to severe COVID-19 patients due to its potential inhibitory effect on SARS-

60 |

CoV-2 multiplication (12). Genome-wide association studies (GWAS) recognized the significance of GSTO2 in pulmonary function, but its precise role and function in the lungs remain unclear (13). Mukherjee B. et al. described 31 polymorphisms in GSTO1 and 66 polymorphisms of GSTO2 gene (14). Regarding the functional implication of those genetic variations in GSTO1 and GSTO2 genes, the most often investigated are single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) of GSTO1, rs 4925 and GSTO2, rs 156697 (14). A SNP (NCBI SNP ID: rs4925, 419 C to A) of GSTO1 was reported at nucleotide 419 causing alanine to aspartate substitution in amino acid 140 (A140D, Ala140Asp) of exon 4. SNP of GSTO2 was found at nucleotide 424 causing an asparagine to aspartate substitution in amino acid 142 (N142D, Asn142Asp) of exon 4 (NCBI SNP ID: rs156697, 424 A to G) (15). It has been shown that GSTO1 rs4925 polymorphism causes a change primarily in deglutathionylase activity (2,4). Regarding GSTO2 rs156697 polymorphism, a strong association between variant GSTO2\*G allele and lower GSTO2 gene expression has been shown (14,16). In our recent study comprising COVID-19 patients and healthy controls, the individuals carrying variant GSTO1\*AA and variant GSTO2\*GG genotypes exhibited higher odds of COVID-19 development, contrary to the ones carrying referent alleles (p = 0.044, p = 0.002, respectively). These findings have been confirmed by haplotype analysis. Carriers of H2 haplotype (GSTO1\*A and GSTO2\*G variant alleles) were at 2-fold increased risk of COVID-19 development (p = 0.002) (17).

Since genetic polymorphisms in glutathione transferase omega genes modify COVID-19 risk, inter-individual differences in COVID-19 clinical presentation might also be affected by *GSTO* genetic profile. In this line, the aim of this study was to assess the potential association of genetic polymorphisms in genes encoding *GSTO1* (rs4925) and *GSTO2* (rs156697), with biochemical, coagulation and inflammatory laboratory parameters in the group of mild and severe COVID-19 patients.

#### MATERIAL AND METHODS

This case-only study recruited 251 patients from the Institute of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, University Clinical Centre of Serbia, between July 2020 and February 2021, diagnosed with COVID-19 by means of positive RT-PCR test, as previously described by Miljanovic et al. in 2021 (18). All patients were stratified according to the COVID-19 National Guidelines, version 9, into those with mild COVID-19 (Stage I) and severe COVID-19 (Stages II, III and IV). The principles of International Conference on Harmonization (ICH) Good Clinical Practice, the "Declaration of Helsinki," and national and international ethical guidelines were respected throughout this study with the authorization received from the Ethics Committee of the Clinical Centre of Serbia (566/01 from July 13, 2020 and 608/01 from August 7, 2020). Written informed consent was obtained from all study participants. Clinical, demographic and epidemiological data were collected using RedCap<sup>®</sup> based questionnaire (https://redcap.med. bg.ac.rs/, AntioxIdentification).

All patients had their laboratory analyses and non-contrast chest CT estimated on the day of admission, on the seventh and on the fourteenth day, consecutively.

All laboratory parameters of COVID-19 participants were procured from routine laboratory practice on the day of admission.

Patients' DNA was extracted from EDTA-anticoagulated peripheral blood obtained from the study participants using PureLink<sup>™</sup> Genomic DNA Mini Kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, United States). *GSTO1* (rs4925, ID number: C\_11309430\_30) and *GSTO2* (rs156697, ID number: C\_3223136\_1\_), polymorphisms were determined by TaqMan Drug Metabolism Genotyping assays (Life Technologies, Applied Biosystems, United States) on the Mastercycler ep realplex platform (Eppendorf, Germany).

Statistical data analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics 22 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, United States). The obtained results were presented as frequency, percent and mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). Based on the normality tests, the differences in continuous data were assessed using an appropriate statistical test. Differences between categorical variables were tested for using a  $\chi$ 2-test. The risk for COVID-19 development and progression was

calculated with adjusted odds ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) using logistic regression analysis. All p-values below 0.05 were considered significant.

#### RESULTS

Baseline characteristics of 82 mild COVID-19 and 169 severe COVID-19 patients are shown in **Table 1**. As presented, these two groups did not differ significantly in terms of gender, diabetes and obesity (p>0.05), although the patients with severe COVID-19 had higher BMI than those with mild form of the disease (p=0.037). The presence of hypertension was associated with higher odds of severe COVID-19 form (OR=3.15, 95%CI: 1.60-6.21, p=0.001). On the other hand, smoking was associated with decreased odds of severe COVID-19 (OR=0.21, 95%CI: 0.09-0.44, p< 0.001).

The distribution of *GSTO1* (*rs4925*), *GSTO2* (*rs156697*) genotypes among mild and severe COVID-19 patients is presented in Table 2. There was a significantly higher number of carriers of at least one variant *GSTO1* allele in the group of mild COVID-19 patients in comparison with the severe COVID-19 group of individuals (57.5% vs. 42.9% respectively, p=0.031).

As for GSTO2 there was no statistical significance between mild and severe COVID-19 groups in terms of genotypes (p=0.050).

Biochemical parameters, obtained from inspected COVID-19 patients upon their admission to hospital,

	Mild COVID-19 (n=82)	Severe COVID-19 (n=169)	OR <sup>b</sup> (95%CI) <sup>c</sup>	р
Age (years) <sup>a</sup>	$45.08 \pm 11.10$	$55.08 \pm 11.88$	/	< 0.001
Gender, n (%)				
Male	42 (51.2)	94 (55.6)	1.00 <sup>d</sup>	
Female	40 (48.8)	75 (44.4)	0.84 (0.49-1.42)	0.512
Hypertension, n (%) <sup>c</sup>				
No	42 (72.4)	55 (45.5)	1.00 <sup>b</sup>	
Yes	16 (27.6)	66 (54.5)	3.15 (1.60-6.21)	0.001
<b>Obesity</b> , n (%) °				
BMI < 30	50 (64.1)	108 (64.7)	1.00 <sup>b</sup>	
BMI > 30	28 (35.9)	59 (35.3)	0.98 (0.56-1.71)	0.931
<b>BMI</b> $(kg/m^2)^a$	$27.80 \pm 5.69$	29.31 ± 5.01	/	0.037
Smoking, n (%) °				
Never	37 (46.8)	94 (57.7)	1.00 <sup>b</sup>	
Former	17 (21.5)	56 (34.4)	1.30 (0.67-2.52)	0.442
Ever	25 (31.6)	13 (8.0)	0.21 (0.09-0.44)	< 0.001
Diabetes <sup>c</sup>				
No	74 (90.2)	150 (88.8)	1.00 <sup>b</sup>	
Yes	8 (9.8)	19 (11.2)	1.17 (0.49-2.80)	0.722

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of mild and severe COVID-19 patients

n, number of patients in each group, <sup>a</sup>mean ± standard deviation, <sup>b</sup>OR, odds ratio, <sup>c</sup>CI, confidence interval, <sup>d</sup>reference group

**Table 2.** The distribution of GSTO1 and GSTO2 genotypes amongmild and severe COVID-19 patients

Genotype	Mild         Severe           COVID-19         COVID-19           n, %         n, %		Р
GSTO1 (rs4925)			
CC	34 (42.5)	96 (57.1)	
СА	30 (37.5)	46 (27.4)	
AA	16 (20.0)	26 (15.5)	0.096
CA+AA	46 (57.5)	72 (42.9)	0.031
GSTO2 (rs156697)			
AA	30 (36.6)	84 (49.7)	
AG	32 (39.0)	54 (32.0)	
GG	20 (24.4)	31 (18.3)	0.143
AG+GG	52 (63.4)	85 (50.3)	0.050

n, number of patients in each group

with regard to assessed *GSTO1* and *GSTO2* genotypes, are presented in **Table 3**. The COVID-19 patients who were carriers of variant *GSTO1*\*AA genotype, had decreased levels of lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) (p=0.002) and increased levels of iron (Fe) (p=0.019). The presence of *GSTO2*\*GG genotype was found to be significantly associated with increased activity of alanine aminotransferase (ALT) (p=0.027). The carriers of variant *GSTO2*\*GG genotype had increased levels of iron in comparison with the carriers of reference *GSTO2*\*AA genotype with a clear tendency to significance (p=0.052).

The association of GSTO1 and GSTO2 polymorphisms with inflammatory laboratory parameters, are presented in Figures 1 and 2. The patients who were carriers of variant GSTO1\*AA genotype had significantly decreased levels of CRP and IL-6 in comparison with the carriers of referent GSTO1\*CC genotype (p=0.035, p=0.047 respectively). As for the GSTO2 polymorphism, the patients who were carriers of variant GSTO2\*GG genotype had lower CRP values in comparison with the patients with referent GSTO2 genotype (p=0.033). The association of GSTO1 and GSTO2 polymorphisms with D-dimer, as a coagulation laboratory parameter, are presented in Figures 3 and 4. COVID-19 patients carriers of variant GSTO1\*AA genotype had significantly lower levels of D-dimer in comparison with carriers of of referent GSTO1\*CC genotype (p=0.033). As for GSTO2 polymorphisms, no association was found with D-dimer levels.

#### DISSCUSSION

In a view of important functions of novel glutathione transferase omega class in redox homeostasis and innate immunity, a potential modifying effect of *GSTO1* and *GSTO2* polymorphisms on individual susceptibility towards COVID-19 clinical presentation was suggested. In this study, the inflammatory, coagulation and biochemical laboratory parameters were analyzed in COVID-19 patients stratified according to polymorphic variants in *GSTO* genes. The data obtained showed that *GSTO* polymorphisms were associated with inflammatory parameters

 Table 3. The association of GSTO1 and GSTO2 gene polymorphisms with biochemical parameters

Genotype	ALT (U/L) <sup>a</sup>	AST (U/L)ª	LDH (U/L) <sup>a</sup>	Fe (μmol/L)ª	TIBC (μmol/L)ª	Creatinine (μmol/L)ª
GSTO1 (rs4925)						
CC	54.5±39.4	41.1±25.0	315.7±219.8	6.3±4.1	44.3±10.9	95.7±54.0
CA	46.6±25.4	36.5±23.9	267.3±135.2	6.7±5.5	51.6±53.7	83.2±22.6
AA	53.1±21.4	34.1±14.9	222.8±92.9	8.6±5.3	45.2±7.7	81.2±22.7
Р	0.158	0.364	0.002	0.019	0.792	0.152
GSTO2 (rs156697)						
AA	52.2±39.5	36.9±21.5	295.1±201.7	6.6±4.5	50.3±38.1	91.0±31.1
AG	46.8±21.9	38.8±23.9	296.1±192.5	5.9±4.1	43.1±10.0	94.5±65.7
GG	59.2±30.2	42.6±23.4	245.8±108.8	8.7±5.9	41.0±7.9	80.3±22.4
Р	0.027	0.344	0.175	0.052	0.173	0.241

<sup>a</sup>Mean ±SD; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; LDH, lactate dehydrogenase; TIBC, total iron-binding capacity



Figure 1. The association of GSTO1 polymorphism with CRP (A), fibrinogen (B), ferritin (C) and IL-6 (D).



Figure 2. The association of GSTO2 polymorphism with CRP (A), fibrinogen (B), ferritin (C) and IL-6 (D).



Figure 3. The association of GSTO1 polymorphism with D-dimer.



Figure 4. The association of GSTO1 polymorphism with D-dimer.

ters in COVID-19 patients. Indeed, COVID-19 carriers of *GSTO1* referent genotype had significantly higher levels of CRP and IL-6 in comparison to the carriers of at least one variant *GSTO1*\*A allele. In addition, significant correlations between *GSTO1* polymorphism and serum Fe, D-dimer and LDH were found, whereas *GSTO2* polymorphism was associated with serum Fe level and ALT activity.

It has been well established that patients exhibiting severe form of COVID-19 have significantly lower count of lymphocytes, monocytes and platelets in comparison to the patients with mild COVID-19 (19). Furthermore, significantly increased CRP at admission is frequently associated with severe COVID-19, whereas the predictive value of IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$  in disease severity and death was assessed in numerous studies (20). In fact, determining the IL-6 level, together with TNF- $\alpha$ , could be considered as a clinical device for identifying patients at increased risk, and those who should be treated with the IL-6R antagonist tocilizumab (21). Furthermore, an increased activity of liver enzymes, alanine ALT and AST, as well as renal parameters, such as blood urea nitrogen and creatinine, along with high D-dimer is characteristic of patients who develop the severe form of the disease represented by multi-organ failure. Additionally, regarding coagulation parameters, patients with severe COVID-19 had statistically significantly higher levels of D-dimer than those with mild to moderate COVID-19. This finding seems important, since increased plasma D-dimer levels, a sensitive fibrin degradation marker indicative of increased coagulation and oxidative distress, also correlate with mortality (22).

Great inter-individual variability among SARS-CoV-2 infected individuals in terms of disease progression and outcome clearly implies a possible effect of host genetic factors (23). Our data suggests that genetic variants in GSTO1 gene may not only have a modulating effect in the propensity to SARS-CoV-2 infection, but also in determining the intensity of innate immune response. Intriguingly, the novel function of GSTO1-1 in promoting the activation of one of the main innate immune components, NLRP3 inflammasome, has been recently established (24). Namely, it was found that deglutathionylating NIMA related kinase 7 (NEK7) by GSTO1 corresponded to the activation of NLRP3 inflammasome (24,25). This inflammasome is involved in the conversion of pro-IL- $1\beta$  and pro-IL-18 into mature IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-18 with the consequent release of additional cytokines, such as IL-6 (26). This further implies the importance of the NLRP3 inflammasome in the development of COVID-19 and formation of cytokine storm. In this line, the data on overactivation of NLRP3 inflammasome, as well as its association with acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and acute lung injury (ALI) in COVID-19 are not unexpected (25–27). In the view of the fact that GSTO1 polymorphism was proposed to exhibit differential efficiency in activating NLRP3 inflammasome, this potentially contributes to either promoting or attenuating the inflammatory response, as well as to the level of local or systemic tissue injury (24). We found that COVID-19 carriers of referent GSTO1\*CC genotype had significantly higher levels of LDH, CRP and IL-6 in comparison to the carriers of at least one variant GSTO1\*A allele. Since ferritin, CRP and LDH have been shown to be the predictive laboratory biomarkers of COVID-19 severity, it might be speculated that determination of GSTO1 polymorphisms could aid in the identification of high-risk individuals. Moreover, our results are in concordance with findings on the positive correlation between IL-18, CRP, LDH and IL-6, and the inflammasome activation in COVID-19. To date, several FDA-approved therapies that interfere with inflammasome activation signaling have been considered for the treatment of COVID-19, including anakinra, tocilizumab and IFN- $\beta$  (28).

Interestingly, in our study, COVID-19 patients who were homozygous for variant *GSTO1*\*A allele and *GSTO2*\*G had the highest levels of serum Fe. Indeed, our results are in agreement with a recent meta-analysis

on serum levels of Fe metabolism parameters. Namely, in severe COVID-19 patients lower serum Fe levels are related to higher concentrations of hepcidin and ferritin without significant differences in transferrin saturation (29). It is also important to note that increased plasma ferritin stimulates the production of reactive oxygen species further contributing to both dysregulated redox homeostasis and ferroptosis-mediated tissue damage (30,31). In this setting, a possible consequence of GSTO2 polymorphism is the alteration in its antioxidant activity that may also affect the activity of transcription factor, hypoxia inducible factor alpha, (HIF-1a) important in inducing pro-inflammatory response to COVID-19 (32). In this context, it can be speculated that vitamin C-dependent inhibition of the HIF-1a pathway may provide an additional approach to controlling inflammation (32). Assuming the specific roles of GSTO enzymes in these processes, our results support the hypothesis that GSTO polymorphisms are associated with the propensity for developing severe COVID-19, with special emphasis on the GSTO1 polymorphism.

Our results on the association between *GSTO1* and *GSTO2* polymorphisms with laboratory parameters of inflammation and coagulation patients may provide some new information in understanding the complex molecular mechanisms in COVID-19, as well as contribute to an early identification of patients who are more prone to a worse course of the disease. Further studies are needed to identify the precise function of *GSTO1* gene variants that may be associated with abnormal immune response in COVID-19 and the potential treatment of GSTO1

inhibitors with anti-inflammatory properties in the patients with the risk of systematic inflammatory response.

#### **Author Contributions**

Conceptualization, A.S.-R. and T.S.; methodology, T.D., V.C. and D.J.; software, Z.B.; validation, T.D., V.C. and D.J.; formal analysis, Z.B.; investigation, T.D., V.C. and D.J.; resources, G.S., J.R., I.M., M.A. and M.E.; writing original draft preparation, A.S.-R., T.S., and T.D.; writing—review and editing, T.S., A.S.-R., M.P.-E., M.M., T.D., V.C., D.J., G.S., J.R., I.M., M.A., M.E. and Z.B.; visualization, T.D., V.C. and D.J.; supervision, A.S.-R. and T.S.; project administration, T.S.; All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

#### Funding

This work was supported by the Special Research Program on COVID-19, Project No. 7546803, entitled AntioxIdentification, Science Fund of the Republic of Serbia.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Sanja Sekulic for providing valuable practical support in conducting this study.

#### **Conflicts of Interest**

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### References

- Coric V, Milosevic I, Djukic T, Bukumiric Z, Savic-Radojevic A, Matic M, et al. GSTP1 and GSTM3 Variant Alleles Affect Susceptibility and Severity of COVID-19. Front Mol Biosci. 2021;8:1169.
- 2. Whitbread AK, Masoumi A, Tetlow N, Schmuck E, Coggan M, Board PG. Characterization of the omega class of glutathione transferases. Methods Enzymol. 2005;401:78–99.
- Board PG, Coggan M, Chelvanayagam G, Easteal S, Jermiin LS, Schulte GK, et al. Identification, characterization, and crystal structure of the Omega class glutathione transferases. J Biol Chem. 2000 Aug 11;275(32):24798–806.
- Menon D, Board PG. A role for glutathione transferase Omega 1 (GSTO1-1) in the glutathionylation cycle. J Biol Chem. 2013 Sep 6;288(36):25769–79.
- Mieyal JJ, Gallogly MM, Qanungo S, Sabens EA, Shelton MD. Molecular Mechanisms and Clinical Implications of Reversible Protein S -Glutathionylation. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2008 Nov;10(11):1941–88.
- Ullevig S, Kim HS, Asmis R. S-glutathionylation in monocyte and macrophage (dys)function. Int J Mol Sci. 2013 Jul 24;14(8):15212–32.
- Ullevig SL, Kim HS, Short JD, Tavakoli S, Weintraub ST, Downs K, et al. Protein S -Glutathionylation Mediates Macrophage Responses to Metabolic Cues from the Extracellular Environment. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2016 Nov 20;25(15):836–51.
- Hughes MM, McGettrick AF, O'Neill LAJ. Glutathione and Glutathione Transferase Omega 1 as Key Posttranslational Regulators in Macrophages. Gordon S, editor. Microbiol Spectr. 2017 Feb 24;5(1):5.1.05.
- 9. Menon D, Coll R, O'Neill LAJ, Board PG. GSTO1-1 modulates metabolism in macrophages activated through the LPS and TLR4 path-

way. J Cell Sci. 2015 May 15;128(10):1982-90.

- Menon D, Innes A, Oakley AJ, Dahlstrom JE, Jensen LM, Brüstle A, et al. GSTO1-1 plays a pro-inflammatory role in models of inflammation, colitis and obesity. Sci Rep. 2017 Dec;7(1):17832.
- Zhou H, Brock J, Liu D, Board PG, Oakley AJ. Structural Insights into the Dehydroascorbate Reductase Activity of Human Omega-Class Glutathione Transferases. J Mol Biol. 2012 Jul;420(3):190–203.
- Majidi N, Rabbani F, Gholami S, Gholamalizadeh M, BourBour F, Rastgoo S, et al. The Effect of Vitamin C on Pathological Parameters and Survival Duration of Critically III Coronavirus Disease 2019 Patients: A Randomized Clinical Trial. Front Immunol. 2021 Dec 15;12:717816.
- 13. Wilk JB, Walter RE, Laramie JM, Gottlieb DJ, O'Connor GT. Framingham Heart Study genome-wide association: results for pulmonary function measures. BMC Med Genet. 2007;8(Suppl 1):S8.
- Mukherjee B, Salavaggione OE, Pelleymounter LL, Moon I, Eckloff BW, Schaid DJ, et al. Glutathione S-transferase omega 1 and omega 2 pharmacogenomics. Drug Metab Dispos Biol Fate Chem. 2006 Jul;34(7):1237–46.
- Pongstaporn W, Rochanawutanon M, Wilailak S, Linasamita V, Weerakiat S, Petmitr S. Genetic alterations in chromosome 10q24.3 and glutathione S-transferase omega 2 gene polymorphism in ovarian cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res CR. 2006 Mar;25(1):107–14.
- Allen M, Zou F, Chai HS, Younkin CS, Miles R, Nair AA, et al. Glutathione S-transferase omega genes in Alzheimer and Parkinson disease risk, age-at-diagnosis and brain gene expression: an association study with mechanistic implications. Mol Neurodegener. 2012 Dec;7(1):13.

- Djukic T, Stevanovic G, Coric V, Bukumiric Z, Pljesa-Ercegovac M, Matic M, et al. GSTO1, GSTO2 and ACE2 Polymorphisms Modify Susceptibility to Developing COVID-19. J Pers Med. 2022 Mar 14;12(3):458.
- Miljanovic D, Milicevic O, Loncar A, Abazovic D, Despot D, Banko A. The First Molecular Characterization of Serbian SARS-CoV-2 Isolates From a Unique Early Second Wave in Europe. Front Microbiol. 2021 Jun 18;12:691154.
- Henry BM, de Oliveira MHS, Benoit S, Plebani M, Lippi G. Hematologic, biochemical and immune biomarker abnormalities associated with severe illness and mortality in coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): a meta-analysis. Clin Chem Lab Med CCLM. 2020 Jun 25;58(7):1021–8.
- Bivona G, Agnello L, Ciaccio M. Biomarkers for Prognosis and Treatment Response in COVID-19 Patients. Ann Lab Med. 2021 Nov 1;41(6):540–8.
- 21. Abidi E, El Nekidy WS, Alefishat E, Rahman N, Petroianu GA, El-Lababidi R, et al. Tocilizumab and COVID-19: Timing of Administration and Efficacy. Front Pharmacol. 2022 Feb 18;13:825749.
- 22. Yu HH, Qin C, Chen M, Wang W, Tian DS. D-dimer level is associated with the severity of COVID-19. Thromb Res. 2020 Nov;195:219–25.
- Zhang Q, Bastard P, COVID Human Genetic Effort, Karbuz A, Gervais A, Tayoun AA, et al. Human genetic and immunological determinants of critical COVID-19 pneumonia. Nature. 2022 Mar 24;603(7902):587–98.
- Hughes MM, Hooftman A, Angiari S, Tummala P, Zaslona Z, Runtsch MC, et al. Glutathione Transferase Omega-1 Regulates NLRP3 In-

flammasome Activation through NEK7 Deglutathionylation. Cell Rep. 2019 Oct;29(1):151-161.e5.

- McKee CM, Coll RC. NLRP3 inflammasome priming: A riddle wrapped in a mystery inside an enigma. J Leukoc Biol. 2020 Sep;108(3):937–52.
- 26. Zhao N, Di B, Xu L li. The NLRP3 inflammasome and COVID-19: Activation, pathogenesis and therapeutic strategies. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 2021 Oct;61:2–15.
- Rodrigues TS, de Sá KSG, Ishimoto AY, Becerra A, Oliveira S, Almeida L, et al. Inflammasomes are activated in response to SARS-CoV-2 infection and are associated with COVID-19 severity in patients. J Exp Med. 2021 Mar 1;218(3):e20201707.
- Amin S, Aktar S, Rahman MdM, Chowdhury MMH. NLRP3 inflammasome activation in COVID-19: an interlink between risk factors and disease severity. Microbes Infect. 2022 Feb;24(1):104913.
- 29. Peng D, Gao Y, Zhang L, Liu Z, Wang H, Liu Y. The Relationship Between Hepcidin-Mediated Iron Dysmetabolism and COVID-19 Severity: A Meta-Analysis. Front Public Health. 2022;10:881412.
- Cavezzi A, Troiani E, Corrao S. COVID-19: Hemoglobin, Iron, and Hypoxia beyond Inflammation. A Narrative Review. Clin Pract. 2020 May 28;10(2):1271.
- 31. Hirschhorn T, Stockwell BR. The development of the concept of ferroptosis. Free Radic Biol Med. 2019 Mar;133:130–43.
- 32. Li Y, Schellhorn HE. New developments and novel therapeutic perspectives for vitamin C. J Nutr. 2007 Oct;137(10):2171–84.

### POVEZANOST POLIMORFIZMA GLUTATION TRANSFERAZA OMEGA SA LABORATORIJSKIM POKAZATELJIMA ZAPALJENJA U KOVIDU-19

Tatjana Djukic<sup>1,2</sup>, Goran Stevanovic<sup>1,3</sup>, Vesna Coric<sup>1,2</sup>, Zoran Bukumiric<sup>1,4</sup>, Marija Pljesa-Ercegovac 1,2, Marija Matic<sup>1,2</sup>, Djurdja Jerotic<sup>1,2</sup>, Milika Asanin<sup>1,5</sup>, Marko Ercegovac<sup>1,6</sup>, Jovan Ranin<sup>1,3</sup>, Ivana Milosevic<sup>1,3</sup>, Tatjana Simic<sup>1,2,7</sup>, Ana Savic-Radojevic<sup>1,2</sup>

#### Sažetak

S obzirom na važnu ulogu koju glutation transferaze klas omega (*GSTO*) imaju u održavanju redoks ravnoteže i u urođenoj imunosti, može se prepostaviti da polimorfizmi gena *GSTO1* (rs4925) i *GSTO2* (rs156697) imaju potencijalni efekat na razlike koje postoje u kliničkim manifestacijama COVID-19.

Da se ispita potencijalna veza između ovih polimorfizama i biohemijskih, koagulacionih i inflamatornih laboratorijskih parametara u grupi pacijenata koji su imali blaži i teži oblik COVID-19.

Polimorfizmi izmene jednog nukleotida *GSTO1* i *GSTO2* su određivani qPCR metodom kod 251 pacijenta obolelog od COVID-19. Biohemijski, koagulacioni i inflamatorni laboratorijski parametri su određivani kod svih pacijenata tokom rutinske analize na prijemu u bolnicu.

Polimorfizmi GSTO1 i GSTO2 koreliraju sa biohemijskim laboratorijskim profilom COVID-19 pacijenata. Dobijene

su statistički značajno više vrednosti C-reaktivnog proteina (CRP) (p=0,035), interleukina 6 (IL-6) (p=0,047) laktat dehidrogenaze (LDH) (p=0,002) i D-dimera (p=0,014) kod nosilaca referentnog *GSTO1*\*C alela u poređenju sa vrednostima ovoh parametara kod pacijenata nosilaca varijantnog *GSTO1*\*A alela. COVID-19 pacijenti nosioci *GSTO-*2\*G alela imali su značajno niže vrednosti CRP (p=0,033). Pacijenti koji su bili homozigotni nosioci varijantnog *GSTO1*\*A alela ili varijantnog *GSTO2*\*G alela su imali značajno više vrednosti serumskog Fe (p=0,019, p=0,052, redom).

Povezanost *GSTO1* i *GSTO2* polimorfizama sa laboratorijskim parametrima inflamacije i koagulacije imaju potencijalni klinički značaj u identifikaciji onih pacijenata koji su skloniji neadekvatnom imunskom odgovoru na prisustvo virusa ili pojavi tromboze.

Ključne reči: COVID-19, polimorfizmi, inflamacija, koagulacija, GSTO1, GSTO2

Primljen: 21.05.2022. | Revizija: 11.06.2022. | Objavljen: 14.06. 2022

Medicinska istaživanja 2022; 55(1):59-66
*Izdavač i vlasnik:* MEDICINSKI FAKULTET UNIVERZITETA U BEOGRADU

*Uredništvo i administracija:* 11105 Beograd, Dr Subotića br. 8, soba 311

> *Tehnički urednik:* Radević Vladimir